Rational design of structure based vaccines targeting prion diseases

by

Jiarui Fang

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Biochemistry University of Alberta

©Jiarui Fang, 2022

Abstract

Prion diseases are neurodegenerative disorders that arise from the misfolding of the cellular prion protein (PrP^{C}) into the infectious prion protein (PrP^{Sc}), resulting in a conformational change in the protein structure. Despite being extensively studied, high-resolution structural information regarding PrP^{Sc} is only beginning to be discovered. While recently resolved structures show PrP^{Sc} to contain a parallel-in-register intermolecular β -sheet (PIRIBS) structure, it has also been previously suggested to contain a four-rung β -solenoid (4R β S) structure. No treatment currently exists for any prion diseases and prion prophylactics or vaccines are essentially nonexistent. Prior prion vaccine attempts have minimally considered the structural differences between PrP^{C} and PrP^{Sc} , resulting in low to no efficacy when tested *in vivo*.

A fungal prion protein "HET-s" was shown to contain a two-rung β -solenoid structure. A 4R β S version of HET-s termed "HET-2s" was engineered via a linker connecting the prion-forming domain (PFD) of HET-s twice. This mimic acts as a protein scaffold to strategically place prion amino acid residues on its surface and allows us to control for structural differences between PrP^C and PrP^{Sc}, marking a new approach in amyloid vaccine design.

The protein scaffold was optimized for β -solenoid formation, and several vaccine candidates were designed with proper folding verified via transmission electron microscopy (TEM) to ensure correct epitope exposure. One particular vaccine candidate, "14R1", produced an immune response in mice that preferentially recognized PrP^{Sc} over PrP^{C} . Its efficacy against genetic prion disease was tested in a mouse model of Gerstmann-Sträussler-Scheinker disease (GSS), and it delayed the onset of disease. 14R1 was also tested against peripheral prion infection using hamsters infected with the hyper strain of transmissible mink encephalopathy (TME) (HY), which was less effective. Lastly, its efficacy was also tested in elk naturally exposed to chronic wasting disease (CWD), producing a PrP^{Sc} -specific immune response.

A monoclonal antibody derived from 14R1 was created, and was shown to recognize various human and animal prion strains. Its structural epitope was resolved, and this same epitope is presumed to be shared by PrP^{Sc}. The effects of immunologic adjuvants combined with 14R1 was also examined, with certain adjuvants giving higher antibody titres over others. The structural stability of 14R1 was also investigated, and it showed that a high salt concentration or lyophilization was required to maintain the structural epitopes as designed.

Taken together, these results show that rationally designed vaccines against prion disease and monoclonal antibodies that are PrP^{Sc}-specific are both possible. These results have implications beyond just prion diseases, providing a novel approach to preventing neurodegenerative disorders.

Preface

Within this document, references, figures/tables, abbreviations/acronyms, and chapters/sections are linked, meaning that clicking a link will take you to the page where it is located. Viewing this document with Adobe reader/Acrobat, command (Mac OS) or alt (Windows OS) + left or right arrow keys will take you backwards and forwards, respectively, allowing the reader to quickly shift between sections.

This project received animal research ethics approval from the University of Alberta Animal Care and Use Committee according to guidelines from the Canadian Council on Animal Care. The research protocols of these results were approved under AUP00002852, titled "Vaccines for neurodegenerative diseases", AUP00000884, titled "Structural biology of infectious mammalian prions", and AUP00000424, titled "Production of antibodies for neurodegenerative disease research". Experiments utilizing human samples were given approval from the Health Research Ethics Board - Biomedical Panel of the University of Alberta under study "Pro0004244" titled "Human prions and other misfolded proteins - analyzing the molecular structure of the misfolded conformers".

Parts of the results described here were accomplished with the help of numerous individuals. The monoclonal antibody generation (Section 2.9.1) and immunoblotting (Figure 3.17) were primarily performed by Dr. Xinli Tang. The adjuvant work described here was completed with the assistance of Madeleine R. Fleming (Figure 3.36). The electron micrographs were collected with the help of Drs. Xiongyao Wang and Yongliang Wang. The threading model of HET-2s was created by Dr. Lyudmyla Dorosh (Figure 2.1). The histology work was performed by Trang Nguyen and Dr. Nathalie Daude (Figure 3.16). The animal maintenance and monitoring were performed by the animal staff technicians. The threading models of 14R1, PrP^C, and PrP^{Sc} were created by Dr. Holger Wille (Figures 3.5 and 3.6). The elk immunizations were performed by Drs. Peach VanWick and Samantha Allen and colleagues at the Wyoming Game and Fish Department Thorne/Williams Wildlife Research Center in Sybille. The hamster sample collection was accomplished with the help of Brian Tancowny. I was also assisted by undergraduate students under my direct supervision throughout this project. The remaining results described here are my original work. To my parents,

 $Thank you for \ supporting \ me \ no \ matter \ what \ I \ chose \ to \ do.$

 $There {\it `s nothing in this universe that can't be explained. Eventually.}$

– Gregory House, House M.D.

Acknowledgements

For those of you who are confused by the name, Jiarui Fang is my legal name, but I go by Andrew Fang and that is what I have published under as well. I was required by FGSR to put my legal name on this document, despite me voicing my disagreement to the dean. Onwards.

I would like to start by thanking my supervisor and mentor, Dr. Holger Wille. His support started in my undergraduate studies when he allowed me to complete my undergraduate research project. He then shared his vaccine idea with me, which culminated into the results described here. His guidance, patience, and optimistic views have allowed me to develop the skills necessary to become the researcher I am today.

I want to thank to my supervisory committee members Drs. David Westaway and Debbie McKenzie, who have been kind and helpful throughout my thesis. Our meetings and discussions were both inspiring and useful and always ended with me learning something new.

I am grateful to everyone in the Wille lab over the years, especially Dr. Xinli Tang, whose immunology work is nothing short of breathtaking. She has been absolutely fantastic to work with, to practice my Mandarin with, and has taught me so much in terms of lab techniques.

I would like to thank the Alberta Prion Research Institute for providing the initial funding. This project would not have been possible without their generous monetary support. Special thanks to Dr. Glenn Telling for providing the TgP101L mice. They were instrumental to the results of this thesis.

To all my friends within and outside the lab, thank you. While I certainly enjoy seeing clear liquids change colours in the lab (sometimes, depends on the experiment), talking and hanging out with you was something I always looked forward to, although the pandemic certainly made the "hanging out" part difficult.

I want to acknowledge my parents, who have been patiently waiting for me to finish my degree. Their continual help and support has been a true blessing.

Lastly to Shelaine, my partner, thank you for helping me and being there for me when I needed it. I am infinitely thankful that you are here with me as I finish my degree.

Table of Contents

List of Figures				
List of Tables				
Li	st of	Abbre	eviations and Acronyms x	vii
Li	st of	Chem	licals and Reagents	xii
St	anda	rd An	nino Acid Codes	xiv
1	Intr	oducti	ion	1
	1.1	Protei	n biochemistry	1
		1.1.1	Protein structure, function, and stability	1
		1.1.2	Protein-misfolding diseases	2
		1.1.3	Amyloids	3
	1.2	A nov	el infectious agent - prions	3
		1.2.1	The cellular prion protein	4
		1.2.2	The infectious prion protein	6
		1.2.3	The structure of prions	7
		1.2.4	The prion principle	8
		1.2.5	The mechanism of neurotoxicity	10
	1.3	Spong	iform encephalopathies	11
		1.3.1	The prion protein gene	11
		1.3.2	Prion strains	12
		1.3.3	Prion animal hosts	14
		1.3.4	Animal prion diseases	14
			1.3.4.1 Scrapie	14
			1.3.4.2 Transmissible mink encephalopathy	15
			1.3.4.3 Bovine spongiform encephalopathy	15
			1.3.4.4 Chronic wasting disease	16
		1.3.5	Human prion diseases	17
			1.3.5.1 Kuru	17
			1.3.5.2 Sporadic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease	17

		1.3.5.3 Familial Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease	8
		1.3.5.4 Variant Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease	9
		1.3.5.5 Iatrogenic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease	9
		1.3.5.6 Fatal familial and sporadic insomnia $\ldots \ldots \ldots 2$	0
		1.3.5.7 Gerstmann-Sträussler-Scheinker disease 2	0
		1.3.5.8 Variably protease-sensitive prionopathy 2	:1
	1.4	Preventing prion diseases	2
		1.4.1 General strategies	2
		1.4.2 Small molecules	5
		1.4.3 Oligonucleotides	7
		1.4.4 Passive immunotherapy	8
		1.4.5 Active immunotherapy	0
	1.5	Fungal prions	2
		1.5.1 Sup 35	3
		1.5.2 Ure 2	3
		1.5.3 HET-s	4
	1.6	Specific aims and hypothesis	6
2	Ma	cerials and Methods 3	7
	2.1	Materials and reagents	7
	2.2	Molecular biology	$\overline{7}$
		2.2.1 Agarose gel electrophoresis	$\overline{7}$
		2.2.2 Plasmid design $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 3$	8
		2.2.3 Plasmid construction	8
		2.2.4 Linker optimization	8
		2.2.5 Vaccine design	2
		2.2.6 Revertant mutants	2
	2.3	Recombinant protein production	-4
		2.3.1 Inclusion bodies expression	:4
		2.3.2 Affinity chromatography purification	:5
	2.4	Protein quality control	5
		2.4.1 Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis	:5
		2.4.2 Transmission electron microscopy	6
		2.4.3 Buffer exchange	6
		2.4.4 Protein sonication	7
		2.4.5 Lyophilization	7
	2.5	Rodent animal work	7
		2.5.1 Ethics statement	7
		2.5.2 Animal maintenance	:8
		2.5.3 Animal handling and euthanasia	8
		2.5.4 Genotyping	8
		2.5.5 Adjuvants	9
		2.5.6 Mouse immunizations	9

		2.5.7	Hamster immunizations
		2.5.8	Hamster infection
		2.5.9	Disease evaluation
		2.5.10	Mouse sample collection
		2.5.11	Hamster sample collection
		2.5.12	Brain homogenates
	2.6	Cervid	animal work $\ldots \ldots 52$
		2.6.1	Elk maintenance
		2.6.2	Elk immunizations
		2.6.3	Elk sample collection
	2.7	Human	n sample work
		2.7.1	Ethics statement
		2.7.2	Human sample processing
	2.8	Immur	noassays
		2.8.1	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays
			2.8.1.1 Materials and reagents
			$2.8.1.2 \text{Plate preparation} \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots 55$
			2.8.1.3 Indirect ELISA
			2.8.1.4 Competition ELISA
			2.8.1.5 Protein stability assay
		2.8.2	Protein immunoblots or western blots
			2.8.2.1 Materials and reagents
			$2.8.2.2 \text{Blotting} \dots \dots$
	2.9	Monoc	$clonal antibody \dots \dots$
		2.9.1	Monoclonal antibody generation
		2.9.2	Epitope mapping
		2.9.3	Peptide library
	2.10	Histop	$athology \dots \dots$
		2.10.1	$Histology \dots \dots$
		2.10.2	Immunohistochemistry
	2.11	Other	methods
		2.11.1	Structural threading
		2.11.2	Statistics $\ldots \ldots \ldots$
2	Dog	lta	61
ა	2 1	Constr	$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$
	0.1	3 1 1	Vaccine scaffold "HET 2s" 61
		319	Linker optimization of HET-2s
	39	Potent	ial vaccine candidates
	0.4	391	Vaccine candidate " $14R1$ " 68
		399	Vaccine candidates " $16R2$ " and " $1/R3$ " 72
	32	Evalue	$\frac{1410}{76}$
	0.0	221	$\frac{1}{1000} \text{ or the vaccine callulates } \dots $
		0.0.1	immune response of the vaccine candidates

	3.3.2 PrP ^{Sc} -specificity of the immune response	78
	3.3.3 14R1 efficacy in mice	81
	3.3.4 14R1 efficacy in hamsters	87
	3.3.5 Immune response of 14R1 in elk	90
3.4	A PrP ^{Sc} -specific monoclonal antibody	93
	3.4.1 The prion specificity of G1	93
	3.4.2 The structural epitope of G1	95
3.5	Improvements to vaccination regimen	111
	3.5.1 The effects of adjuvants on the immune response in mice	111
	3.5.2 The effect of salt on 14R1 stability	113
	3.5.3 The effect of lyophilization on $14R1$ stability \ldots	116
4 Dis	cussion and Conclusion	117
4.1	Rationally designed, structured based vaccines	117
4.2	Potential prion vaccine	118
4.3	Vaccine-derived antibody	125
4.4	Vaccine improvements	127
4.5	Conclusion	129
Refere	ences	130

List of Figures

1.1	Features of the mammalian prion protein	5
1.2	Structure of the human cellular prion protein fragment $120-230$	5
1.3	Structure of an infectious prion protein	7
1.4	Hypothesized model of the infectious prion protein	8
1.5	Prion conversion models	9
1.6	Simplified view of prion and amyloid formation	0
1.7	General strategies for preventing prion diseases	23
1.8	Biological clearance pathways of PrP ^{Sc}	24
1.9	HET-s fungal prion	35
2.1	Construction of HET-2s and its various linkers	39
2.2	HET-2s cartoon model	10
2.3	HET-s superimposition	1
2.4	Cartoon depiction of revertant mutant strategy	13
3.1	SDS-PAGE of purified HET-s and HET-2s	52
3.2	TEM of HET-s and HET-2s	;3
3.3	HET-2s linker length affects the quality of the resulting fibrils 6	i5
3.4	14R1 cartoon model $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	<u>;</u> 9
3.5	14R1 residues are discontinuous in deer PrP^C	70
3.6	14R1 residues form a continuous surface exposed epitope	$^{\prime}1$
3.7	14R1 forms similar fibrils compared to HET-2s	$^{\prime}2$
3.8	$16R2$ and $14R3$ cartoon models $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	$^{\prime}4$
3.9	16R2 and 14R3 form typical fibrils	75
3.10	Immune response of the vaccine candidates	7
3.11	Specificity of vaccine candidates against CWD-infected BH 7	79
3.12	Post-immune sera recognition of mouse PrP peptides	30
3.13	Immune response of TgP101L mice against 14R1	32
3.14	Health status of TgP101L mice	33
3.15	Survival status of TgP101L mice	34
3.16	Histopathology analysis of TgP101L mice brains	35
3.17	Immunoblot of healthy and terminal TgP101L mice brains 8	36
3.18	Survival curve of hamster with high dose of HY	38
3.19	Survival curve of hamster with low dose of HY	39

3.20	Immune response of elk against 14R1	91
3.21	Specificity of elk sera against CWD-infected BH	92
3.22	Specificity of G1 against various prion strains	94
3.23	Inter-rung revertant constructs cartoon models	97
3.24	TEM of inter-rung revertant constructs	98
3.25	Intra-rung revertant constructs cartoon models	99
3.26	TEM of intra-rung revertant constructs	100
3.27	G1 recognition towards revertant mutants	101
3.28	14R1A and 14R1E lack a histidine	102
3.29	14R1 space-filling model with and without the $\beta\text{-arc}$ histidines	103
3.30	Glycine replacement constructs cartoon models	105
3.31	TEM of glycine replacement constructs	106
3.32	G1 recognition towards glycine replacement constructs	107
3.33	HDB and HDC cartoon models	108
3.34	TEM of HDB and HDC constructs	109
3.35	G1 recognition towards HDB and HDC	110
3.36	Immune response of TgP101L mice using various adjuvants	112
3.37	Stability of 14R1 in various solutions	114
3.38	Stability differences of 14R1 in various solutions	115
3.39	Stability of 14R1 following lyophilization	116

List of Tables

1.1	Purported PrP ^{Sc} -specific mAbs	6
1.2	Protease resistant PrP ^{Sc} fragments of prion diseases following PK	
	digestion via immunoblotting	13
1.3	Brief summary of small molecule prion treatments and outcomes .	26
1.4	Brief summary of passive immunotherapy trials against prion disease	
	and outcomes	29
1.5	Brief summary of prion vaccination trials and outcomes	31
3.1	Summary and sequence of prion vaccine candidates	67
3.2	Summary and sequence of epitope mapping constructs	96

List of Abbreviations and Acronyms

3D	three-dimensional
$4R\beta S$	four-rung β -solenoid
6 imesHis-tag	$6 \times histidine-tag$
$\mathbf{A_{280}}$	absorbance at 280 nm
AAV9	a deno-associated viral vector serotype $\boldsymbol{9}$
Ab	antibody
AD	Alzheimer's disease
ADE	antibody-dependent enhancement
ALP	alien limb phenomenon
Αβ	amyloid-β
ASO	antisense oligonucleotide
BBB	blood-brain barrier
BH	brain homogenate
bov	bovine
bp	base pair
BSE	bovine spongiform encephalopathy
Cas9	CRISPR associated protein 9
C-BSE	classical BSE
CCD	charge-coupled device
CDR	complementarity-determining region

CJD	Creutzfeldt–Jakob disease
CNS	central nervous system
CRISPR	clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats
cryo-EM	cryogenic electron microscopy
CWD	chronic wasting disease
DC	dendritic cell
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
ds	double-stranded
DSE	disease-specific epitope
DY	drowsy strain of TME
E. coli	Escherichia coli
ECL	enhanced chemiluminescence
ELISA	enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
EUE	exotic ungulate encephalopathy
fCJD	familial CJD
FFAS03	fold and function assignment system version 3
FFI	fatal familial insomnia
FSE	feline spongiform encephalopathy
GFAP	glial fibrillary acidic protein
GPI	gly cosylphosphatidy linositol
GSS	Gerstmann-Sträussler-Scheinker disease
H-BSE	H-type BSE
hGH	human growth hormone
HR	hydrophobic region of PrP
HRP	horseradish peroxidase
HY	hyper strain of TME
IC	intracerebral
iCJD	iatrogenic CJD
ICV	intracerebroventricular
ID	intradermal

IgA	immunoglobulin A
IgG	immunoglobulin G
IgM	immunoglobulin M
IHC	immunohistochemistry
IM	intramuscular
IN	intranasal
in-del	insertion-deletion
IP	intraperitoneal
IV	intravenous
kDa	kilodalton
KLH	keyhole limpet hemocyanin
L-BSE	L-type BSE
LD_{50}	50% lethal dose
mAb	monoclonal antibody
MBM	meat-and-bone meal
mRNA	messenger RNA
$\mathbf{M}\mathbf{W}$	molecular weight
N/A	not applicable
OD	optical density
OD_{450}	OD at 450 nm
OR	octapeptide repeat region of PrP
ORF	open reading frame
P. anserina	Podospora anserina
\mathbf{pAb}	polyclonal antibody
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PD	Parkinson's disease
PDB	Protein Data Bank
PE	phosphatidylethanolamine
PERK	protein kinase RNA-like endoplasmic reticulum kinase
PFD	prion-forming domain

$[PIN^+]$	prion form of Rnq1
PIRIBS	parallel-in-register intermolecular β -sheet
РК	proteinase K
PMCA	protein misfolding cyclic amplification
PNGase F	peptide: N-glycosidase F
PNS	peripheral nervous system
PRNP	human prion protein gene
Prnp	animal prion protein gene
Prnp ^{-/-}	PrP knockout
PrP	major prion protein
PrP^{C}	cellular prion protein
$\mathbf{PrP^{Sc}}$	infectious prion protein
$[PSI^+]$	prion form of Sup35 or eRF3
PSPr	protease-sensitive prionopathy
PTM	post-translational modification
PVDF	polyvinylidene fluoride
$Q.\ saponaria$	Quillaja saponaria
RAMALT	rectoanal mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue
recPro	recombinant protein
$\mathrm{rec}\mathrm{Pr}\mathrm{P}$	recombinant PrP
RIPA	radioimmunoprecipitation assay
RMT	receptor-meditated transport
RNA	ribonucleic acid
RNAi	RNA interference
RPM	revolutions per minute
RT	room temperature
$S.\ ceresiviae$	Saccharomyces cerevisiae
SAF	scrapie-associated fibrils
SC	subcutaneous
scFv	single-chain variable fragment

sCJD	sporadic CJD
SDS-PAGE	sodium dodecyl sulfate–polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
\mathbf{sFI}	sporadic fatal insomnia
SHa	Syrian hamster
\mathbf{siRNA}	small interfering RNA
\mathbf{SRM}	specified risk material
SS	single-stranded
\mathbf{ssNMR}	solid-state nuclear magnetic resonance
\mathbf{SynPep}	synthetic peptides
TEM	transmission electron microscopy
Tg	transgenic
TME	transmissible mink encephalopathy
TSE	transmissible spongiform encephalopathy
UPR	unfolded protein response
UPS	ubiquitin-proteasome system
[URE3]	prion form of Ure2
\mathbf{v}/\mathbf{v}	volume/volume
vCJD	variant CJD
VLP	virus-like particle
VPSPr	variably protease-sensitive prionopathy
w/v	weight/volume
WT	wild type
WTD	white-tailed deer

List of Chemicals and Reagents

BCA	bicinchoninic acid
BME	β -mercaptoethanol
BSA	bovine serum albumin
DAB	3,3'-diaminobenzidine
diH_2O	deionized water
DMSO	dimethyl sulfoxide
DOC	deoxycholic acid
EDTA	ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
\mathbf{EtBr}	ethidium bromide
FA	Freund's adjuvant
FCA	Freund's complete adjuvant
FIA	Freund's incomplete adjuvant
Gdn	guanididium
H&E	hematoxylin and eosin
H_2SO_4	sulphuric acid
HAT	hypoxanthine-aminopterin-thymidine
HCl	hydrochloride
MES	2- $(N$ -morpholino) ethanesulfonic acid
${\rm MgCl}_2$	magnesium chloride
NaCl	sodium chloride
NaN_3	sodium azide
NBF	neutral buffered formalin

Ni-NTA	nickel-nitrolotriacetic acid
PBS	phosphate-buffered saline
PEG	polyethylene glycol
PMSF	phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride
TAE	Tris-acetate EDTA
TBE	Tris-borate EDTA
TBS	Tris-buffered saline
TBST	TBS 0.1% Tween-20
TMB	3,3',5,5'-tetramethylbenzidine
Tris	${\it tris} (hydroxymethyl) aminomethane$

Standard Amino Acid Codes

Alanine	Ala	А
Arginine	Arg	R
Asparagine	Asn	Ν
Aspartate	Asp	D
Cysteine	\mathbf{Cys}	\mathbf{C}
Glutamate	Glu	Ε
Glutamine	Gln	Q
Glycine	Gly	G
Histidine	His	Н
Isoleucine	Iso	Ι
Leucine	Leu	\mathbf{L}
Lysine	Lys	Κ
Methionine	Met	Μ
Phenylalanine	Phe	\mathbf{F}
Proline	Pro	Р
Serine	Ser	\mathbf{S}
Threonine	Thr	Т
Tryptophan	Trp	W
Tyrosine	Tyr	Y
Valine	Val	V

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Protein biochemistry

The study of biological chemistry, or biochemistry, mainly focuses on the functions, interactions, and structures of macromolecules such as nucleic acids, carbohydrates, lipids, and proteins. In the context of living organisms, the most versatile of these macromolecules are proteins. These biomolecules play a central role in many processes and functions critical to an organism's survival including enzyme catalysis, providing structural elements, cell signalling, all of which contribute to the complexity of living beings.

1.1.1 Protein structure, function, and stability

Proteins are comprised of small monomers of amino acids connected by peptide bonds. There are 20 proteinogenic residues that are commonly incorporated into proteins, each with a different side chain, giving each amino acid unique biochemical properties. The structure of proteins can be differentiated by primary, secondary, tertiary, and quartenary structures, with some of these being discussed in later sections. The function of most proteins is highly dependent on its tertiary structure, which is mainly dictated by its primary structure - the sequence of amino acids. The vast array of functions that proteins are able to perform comes from the virtually limitless conformations of tertiary structures that can be achieved using the 20 proteinogenic residues. While the primary structure gives rise to the protein's "three-dimensional (3D)" shape, it is often less conserved due to some amino acids having similar biochemical properties. Thus, a protein's tertiary structure is a better predictor of its function than its primary structure.

A protein's stability is influenced by its structure and the function it must perform. After a protein is translated it must be properly folded into its native conformation. This dynamic process, combined with a protein's ability to resist unfolding, or denaturation, can be empirically measured and used to compare the stability of different proteins.

1.1.2 Protein-misfolding diseases

Taking genetic information and transforming it into functional 3D proteins is highly dependent on efficient folding of polypeptides and this process varies from protein to protein. Failure to do so results in many human diseases, collectively known as protein-misfolding diseases. Typically, misfolded proteins are unable to perform their normal function, resulting in a "loss of function" phenotype. In other scenarios, misfolded proteins can have a toxic "gain of function" phenotype, causing cell death or other disease complications. Occasionally misfolded proteins can fold back to their native conformation, but this is affected by factors such as pH, temperature, salt concentration, and the extent of denaturation, to list a few. Misfolded proteins can also arise when properly folded proteins becoming misfolded, for a variety of reasons, such as mutations/polymorphisms in the gene or template/seeded conversion, both of which are discussed later.

1.1.3 Amyloids

Misfolded proteins not only lose their original structure, but tend to aggregate with each other and form amyloids. The aggregation of many misfolded protein monomers results in the formation of amyloid fibrils, which are comprised of multiple protofilaments. The most consistent structural change is an increase in β -sheet secondary structure, and many, if not all, amyloids are rich in β -sheets. Despite being misfolded, amyloids are highly ordered, large aggregate structures that can be visualized using an "amyloid dye", such as Congo red or Thioflavins, or other biophysical methods such as X-ray fibre diffraction or electron microscopy to reveal a 4.8 Å cross- β signal or filamentous aggregates, respectively. Amyloids tend to have lower Gibbs free energy and entropy than their native conformational counterparts, contributing to their stability. Generally speaking, amyloids represent a toxic gain of function when they're involved in disease.

1.2 A novel infectious agent - prions

It was not until Stanley Prusiner isolated and characterized the infectious agent causing scrapie did we gain a better understanding of its various biochemical properties (PRUSINER, 1982). Unlike other infectious agents, prions are devoid of nucleic acids (ALPER *et al.*, 1966; ALPER *et al.*, 1967; PRUSINER, 1998). The word prion is a portmanteau of "proteinacious infectious particle", and is pronounced "*pree*on". Prior to this, prions were called slow or unconventional viruses (SIGURDSSON, 1954; PATTISON, 1965; STAMP, 1967), among other proposed names and structures. The discovery of prions directly challenged the central dogma of biology, instead seemingly transmitting information from protein-to-protein. The ability of prions to self-template and convert native proteins to induce misfolding is a well established concept, known as the prion principle.

1.2.1 The cellular prion protein

The major prion protein (PrP) is an ubiquitously expressed, membrane-anchored protein that is most abundant in the central nervous system (CNS), but can be found in other tissues to varying degrees. The physiological function of the cellular prion protein (PrP^C) remains debated in the field, but it has been suggested to play a role in transmembrane signaling (WESTERGARD *et al.*, 2007), oxidative stress (MILHAVET *et al.*, 2002), cell adhesion (SCHMITT-ULMS *et al.*, 2001), and copper metabolism (VASSALLO *et al.*, 2003). However, no critical function has been identified since PrP knockout (*Prnp*^{-/-}) animals do not show any developmental or behavioural deficits (BÜELER *et al.*, 1992; MANSON *et al.*, 1994; LIPP *et al.*, 1998), although later studies revealed subtle physiological deficits (reviewed in SCHMITZ *et al.*, 2014).

Following translation of PrP^{C} , a 22 residue N-terminal signal peptide is removed, leaving a nascent polypeptide with 231 amino acids. This is further processed to include various post-translational modifications (PTMs): an intramolecular disulfide bond formed by C179 and C214 (hamsters, TURK *et al.*, 1988), two glycosylation sites at N181 and N197 (human, WÜTHRICH *et al.*, 2001), and lipidation of a glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI) anchor at the C-terminus after the removal of the signal sequence, yielding a 209 amino acid mature protein (STAHL *et al.*, 1987). PrP^{C} includes an octapeptide repeat region (OR) at residues 51-89 (LOCHT *et al.*, 1986) and a hydrophobic region (HR) (PERETZ *et al.*, 1997) (Figure 1.1).

Once properly folded, PrP^{C} consists of a N-terminal intrinsically disordered domain while the C-terminal domain contains three α -helices and a two-stranded antiparallel β -sheet (Figure 1.2) (RIEK *et al.*, 1996; BARAL *et al.*, 2012). The two possible glycosylation sites also gives rise to un-, mono-, and diglycosylated glycoforms of PrP.



Figure 1.1: Features of the mammalian prion protein. The prion protein has a N-terminal signal peptide (purple) that is cleaved from the nascent polypeptide. It also contains an octapeptide repeat region (OR) (green) and a C-terminal GPI anchor (blue). Within the protease resistant core (red), there is a hydrophobic region (HR) (white), two cysteine residues (yellow) that form an intramolecular disulfide bond, and two glycosylation sites (orange). For full list of abbreviations see List of Abbreviations and Acronyms, page xvii.



Figure 1.2: Structure of the human cellular prion protein fragment 120-230. The human cellular prion protein has three α -helices and a two-stranded antiparallel β -sheet. Backbone coloring runs blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). Figure was visualized and generated using UCSF Chimera. PDB: 4DGI from BARAL *et al.* (2012).

1.2.2 The infectious prion protein

The infectious prion protein (PrP^{Sc}) is chemically identical to PrP^{C} , but despite this, the two molecules have very different properties. The misfolding of PrP^{C} into PrP^{Sc} results in a drastic change in the protein secondary structure, from α -helices to almost exclusively β -sheets, ultimately affecting the entire biochemistry of the protein (PAN *et al.*, 1993). This conversion process is where the majority of PrP^{Sc} comes from, and while the exact molecular mechanisms are unclear, it remains as the fundamental basis for all prion diseases. Like all chemical isomerization events, PrP^{Sc} requires PrP^{C} as a substrate, and other cofactors have also been suggested to be of importance, such as phosphatidylethanolamine (PE) (DELEAULT *et al.*, 2012). PrP^{Sc} can also spontaneously misfold for unknown reasons, or due to a mutation or polymorphism (Section 1.3.1).

Differentiation of PrP^{C} and $PrP^{S_{C}}$ requires a treatment step (*e.g.* denaturation or protease digestion) to remove PrP^{C} , but there have been attempts to create $PrP^{S_{C}}$ specific antibodies (Abs), as listed in table. Following digestion by a broad-spectrum protease such as proteinase K (PK), $PrP^{S_{C}}$ is reduced to a "protease resistant core", comprising residues ~89-231 (Figure 1.1). This core is fairly stable and is able to withstand high concentrations of denaturants such as chaotropes and detergents, heat and pressure from standard autoclaving, and potentially incineration at <600°C (BROWN *et al.*, 2000).

Table 1.1: Purported 1	PrP ^{Sc} -specific	mAbs ^{ab}
------------------------	-----------------------------	--------------------

Antibody	Isotype	Epitope	Reference
15B3	IgM	aggregated PrP; YYR motif	Korth et al., 1997
V5B2	IgG	PrP ^{Sc} C-terminal region	Šerbec et al., 2004
IgG 89-112	grafted IgG	not specified	Moroncini et al., 2004
P1:1	IgM	aggregated human PrP residues 106-126	Jones et al., 2009
6H10	IgG	mouse PrP residues 215-TQxxxxxSQAxxxxR-228	HORIUCHI et al., 2009
PRIOC1/2/3/4	IgM	PrP^{Sc} oligomers	Tayebi et al., 2011
W261	IgG	unknown	Petsch et al., 2011

^aAbbreviations - see List of Abbreviations and Acronyms, page xvii ^bNon-exhaustive list

1.2.3 The structure of prions

While the structure of PrP^{C} was briefly discussed (Section 1.2.1), there is some debate about the structure of PrP^{Sc} . The presence of β -sheets is true for almost all amyloids, and PrP^{Sc} is no exception, with some studies showing almost entirely β sheet content (SMIRNOVAS *et al.*, 2011). Due to its tendency to aggregate and remain insoluble, high-resolution structure of prions are only beginning to be resolved, all showing a parallel-in-register intermolecular β -sheet (PIRIBS) structure (KRAUS *et al.*, 2021; HALLINAN *et al.*, 2022; HOYT *et al.*, 2022; MANKA *et al.*, 2022). It was also previously suggested to contain a four-rung β -solenoid (4R β S) core (SUPATTAPONE *et al.*, 1999; WILLE *et al.*, 2002; WILLE *et al.*, 2009; VÁZQUEZ-FERNÁNDEZ *et al.*, 2016; SPAGNOLLI *et al.*, 2019). While the results from these studies fit their respective data, it is possible that multiple structures exists for different prion diseases, and even for a single disease to give rise to prion strains (Section 1.3.2). The quaternary, fibrillar structure of PrP^{Sc} is also unclear, with a recent study showing both oneand two-protofilmament fibrils (KAMALI-JAMIL *et al.*, 2021).



Figure 1.3: Structure of an infectious prion protein. Cryogenic electron microscopy (cryo-EM) structure of the infectious mammalian prion protein 263K, featuring a PIRIBS structure resolved to 3.1 Å. Backbone colouring runs blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). Figure was visualized and generated using UCSF Chimera. PDB: 7LNA from KRAUS *et al.* (2021).



Figure 1.4: Hypothesized model of the infectious prion protein. Top down and side view of a PrP^{Sc} model showing a $4R\beta S$ architecture. Backbone colouring runs blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). Figure was visualized and generated using UCSF Chimera. PDB: S1 from SPAGNOLLI *et al.* (2019).

1.2.4 The prion principle

The exact molecular and biological mechanism that causes PrP^{C} to misfold to $PrP^{S_{C}}$ is unclear. Two general properties or steps can be described for protein misfolding diseases which are not prion specific. The first is the innate ability of certain misfolded proteins to further induce misfolding of the same natively structured protein - the prion principle (Figure 1.6). This conversion process can be broadly summed up as either following a seeding model (COME *et al.*, 1993; JARRETT *et al.*, 1993) or a templating (heterodimer) model (PRUSINER *et al.*, 1990; COHEN *et al.*, 1994) and typically describes the interactions of monomeric protein species (Figure 1.5). In the templating or heterodimer model, PrP^{C} cannot be converted to $PrP^{S_{C}}$ due to an activation energy barrier and requires the catalysis of $PrP^{S_{C}}$. In the seeding model, the two forms of PrP exist in equilibrium, with $PrP^{S_{C}}$ slowly forming infectious seeds that are self-replicating. Secondly, the misfolded protein will have amyloidogenic properties to aggregate and form amyloids. This step is mostly concerned with protein-protein interactions which affect protein quarternary structures (Figure 1.6).

Misfolded proteins can thus have a dual, toxic gain of function phenotype, pos-

sibly catalyzing prion conversion and having increased tendency to form amyloids. Whether amyloids are a consequence or the cause of prion conversion is uncertain; in the heterodimer conversion model, amyloids are not essential for replication while the seeding model posits that amyloids get broken up into infectious seeds (Figure 1.5). The individual and collective importance of conversion and aggregation along with their byproducts and how they can potentially complement each other to cause neurodegeneration are unclear and are protein- and disease-specific. Variations within these two broad steps can give rise to the concept of conformational strains (Section 1.3.2).



Figure 1.5: **Prion conversion models**. Prion conversion is typically explained by either the heterodimer (top) or seeding model (bottom). In the heterodimer model, an energy barrier prevents the spontaneous formation of PrP^{Sc} from PrP^{C} , with exogenous PrP^{Sc} acting as a catalyst. In the seeding model, PrP^{C} and PrP^{Sc} exist in equilibrium, with PrP^{Sc} slowly forming a seed that then becomes an infectious seed that can further replicate itself. Figure adapted from AGUZZI *et al.* (2001).



Figure 1.6: Simplified view of prion and amyloid formation. PrP^{C} is converted to PrP^{Sc} , which then in turn aggregates to form amyloids. The conversion process has traditionally been explained by a seeding or a templating model. The aggregation process is more dynamic due to the various conformations that PrP^{Sc} can take on, such as amorphous aggregates, oligomers, and protofilaments.

1.2.5 The mechanism of neurotoxicity

The exact molecular and biological mechanisms of prion-induced neurotoxicity are also unclear. Part of the challenge is the heterogeneous nature of misfolded proteins, being able to exist in various different conformations, such as amorphous aggregates, detergent soluble oligomers, protofibrils, and amyloid fibrils. Each specific structural state will have unique (possibly toxic) molecular interactions, disrupting normal cellular functions by being directly harmful to cells/tissues/organs (gain of function) and/or because the protein sequestered in the amyloid form is unable to perform its required task (loss of function). The exact pathogenic mechanism will likely vary accordingly depending on the exact misfolding mechanism, which varies with disease. Increased concentration of an amyloidgenic protein, thermodynamically destabilizing conditions, mutations/polymorphisms that destabilize the native protein form, and failure of cellular protein quality control are just some conditions which promote amyloid formation, contributing to toxicity. The only factor that is perfectly certain is the obligatory role that PrP^C plays in neurotoxicity due its a role as a substrate for PrP^{Sc} formation, and increased PrP^C levels directly contribute to degeneration (WESTAWAY et al., 1994; BRANDNER et al., 1996).

1.3 Spongiform encephalopathies

Prion diseases are rare, neurodegenerative disorders that fall under a family of human and animal diseases known as transmissible spongiform encephalopathies (TSEs). While the prion protein is highly conserved across species and is found in all higher vertebrates (SCHMITT-ULMS *et al.*, 2009), to date prion diseases have only been reported in mammals (TORRES *et al.*, 2016), and specific prion diseases are discussed in the following subsections. These progressive disorders can be etiologically divided into idiopathic, genetic, or acquired, and are associated with increased levels of PrP^{Sc} that typically form amyloid plaques in the host CNS, leading to an invariably fatal outcome. Initial symptoms such as alien limb phenomenon (ALP) are inconsistently presented, non-specific, and shared with other neuropsychiatric disorders (SEN *et al.*, 2022). Typical neuronal features include neuronal loss, gliosis, neuronal vacuolation (spongiform change), and amyloidosis, which in humans can lead to symptoms like ataxia including stooped posture and shaky movement, dementia including memory loss and personality changes, and psychosis including hallucinations and incoherent speech (PUOTI *et al.*, 2012; KATSIKAKI *et al.*, 2021).

1.3.1 The prion protein gene

PrP is encoded by the animal prion protein gene (Prnp) and the human prion protein gene (PRNP), located on chromosome 2 and 20 in mice and humans, respectively (SPARKES *et al.*, 1986). The gene consists of 3 exons, but exon 3 contains the entire open reading frame (ORF) (KRETZSCHMAR *et al.*, 1986). Mutations within the ORF, and thus Prnp/PRNP are a good predictor for developing familial prion diseases. Polymorphisms of *PRNP*, especially at residue 129 located on β -sheet 1 for humans can modulate the susceptibility to prion diseases (PALMER *et al.*, 1991). While certain mutations and polymorphisms are associated with disease (reviewed by MEAD *et al.* (2019)), it is unclear if they directly facilitate the conversion of PrP^C to PrP^{Sc} or increase the propensity for amyloid formation, or a combination of both. Since the prion protein gene directly affects a host's PrP, it influences everything from incubation period, infectivity and transmissibility, and biochemical properties and characteristics. In the cases of infectious prion diseases, if the host PrP^{C} and the incoming PrP^{Sc} differ too greatly in sequence, among other things, the pre-clinical phase can be dramatically extended or the disease never takes hold. This is known as the species barrier and is exemplified when looking at intraspecies transmission compared to interspecies transmission, with the latter being relatively inefficient compared to the former (PATTISON, 1966), although specific species barrier phenomenons are non-predictable.

1.3.2 Prion strains

Within biology, strains can be summarized as heritable genetic differences that can result in altered phenotypes within a subgroup of a population. Prion strains can be defined as distinct, propagable disease phenotypes that arise from a biochemically unique prion agent under specific host and environmental conditions (BARTZ, 2016). Like biological strains, prion strains are also subject to selection and adaptation, sometimes as the result of substrate (*i.e.* PrP^{C}) competition against other prion strains (BARTZ et al., 2007). Biochemical properties to differentiate prion strains include PrP^{Sc} glycoforms, the degree of PK resistance of PrP^{Sc} and its electrophoretic mobility, and stability when exposed to denaturants. Protease resistant fragments following PK digestion of PrP^{Sc} is a simple form of structural data and often used to characterize prion strains, and is listed in Table 1.2. These properties can affect clinical features such as incubation period, clinical symptoms, and histopathological profile. It has been well demonstrated that strain differences are associated with variations in PrP^{Sc} conformation (BESSEN et al., 1992a; COLLINGE et al., 1996; TELLING et al., 1996; CAUGHEY et al., 1998; SAFAR et al., 1998; AUCOUTURIER et al., 1999; WADSWORTH et al., 1999; BARTZ et al., 2000; PERETZ et al., 2001;
Prion disease	Approximate size of protease-resistant fragments $\left(kDa\right)$	Section within thesis	References
classical scrapie	19-21	1.3.4.1	Somerville et al., 1990; Hope et al., 1999; Hayashi et al., 2005
atypical scrapie	11, 18, 23	1.3.4.1	ARSAC et al., 2007; BENESTAD et al., 2008
HY TME	21, 25	1.3.4.2	Bessen et al., 1992a
DY TME	20, 24	1.3.4.2	Bessen et al., 1992a
C-BSE	19	1.3.4.3	Collinge et al., 1996
L-BSE	<19	1.3.4.3	CASALONE et al., 2004
H-BSE	>19	1.3.4.3	BIACABE et al., 2004
CWD	22	1.3.4.4	RACE et al., 2002; WILLIAMS, 2005
kuru	19	1.3.5.1	PARCHI et al., 1997; WADSWORTH et al., 2008
sCJD	19 or 21	1.3.5.2	PARCHI et al., 1997; PARCHI, GIESE, et al., 1999
fCJD	19 (rare) and/or 21 (common)	1.3.5.3	Monari et al., 1994; Parchi et al., 2000; Hill et al., 2006
vCJD	19 (common) or 21 (rare)	1.3.5.4	PARCHI et al., 1997; HEAD et al., 2004; YULL et al., 2006
iCJD	19 or 21	1.3.5.5	PARCHI et al., 1997; HEATH et al., 2006
FFI	19	1.3.5.6	GAMBETTI et al., 1995; GAMBETTI et al., 2003; HAÏK et al., 2004
sFI	19	1.3.5.6	GAMBETTI et al., 1995; PARCHI et al., 1997
GSS	7-8 and/or 21	1.3.5.7	PICCARDO et al., 1996; PARCHI et al., 1998; PICCARDO et al., 1998
VPSPr	7, 17, 20, 23, 26	1.3.5.8	GAMBETTI et al., 2008; ZOU et al., 2010

Table 1.2: Protease resistant PrP^{Sc} fragments of prion diseases following PK digestion via immunoblotting^{ab}

 $^{\rm a}{\rm Abbreviations}$ - see List of Abbreviations and Acronyms, page xvii $^{\rm b}{\rm Non-exhaustive}$ list - does not include all possible fragment sizes

JONES et al., 2005; DUQUE VELÁSQUEZ et al., 2015; HANNAOUI et al., 2021).

1.3.3 Prion animal hosts

The use of animal models and hosts are not unique to prion research, and *in vivo* models are considered the gold standard for many areas of life sciences research. While reductionism techniques (*i.e. in vitro*) can provide useful and basic information that is easily reproducible and disseminated, they cannot recapitulate the complexity and subtle interactions an organism has as a whole. This includes the various roles that neurons, astrocytes, microglia, oligodendrocytes, ependymal cells play and how the peripheral replication of prions affect this. Animal panels and hosts are especially important in prion research due to their ability to verify important prion features such as disease relevance, strain differentiation, and transmissibility and infectivity. Prion diseases can be studied in animal models to greatly enhance our understanding of a particular disease phenotype despite a lack of detailed molecular information. This is especially important, since high-resolution structures of prions are only beginning to be resolved, while previously described molecular mechanisms of prion conversion (Section 1.2.4) and neurotoxicity (Section 1.2.5) are still very much lacking.

1.3.4 Animal prion diseases

1.3.4.1 Scrapie

While only being reliably described in the 18th century (LEOPOLDT, 1750), scrapie, the prototypical prion disease, has likely been known since ancient times (MCALISTER, 2005). The name refers to the tendency of infected sheeps and goats to "scrape" off their coat on objects. There are 3 key polymorphisms that affect the risk of scrapie in sheep: codons 136 (A or V), 154 (H or R), and 171 (H or Q or R). Haplotypes like ARR confer resistance while ARQ or VRQ are linked to susceptibility for disease (GOLDMANN *et al.*, 1994; BELT *et al.*, 1995; HUNTER *et al.*, 1996). Scrapie strains can be differentiated by either classical or atypical (Nor98); protease digestion of PrP with PK yields 19-21 and 11, 18 and 23 kilodalton (kDa) PrP^{Sc} fragments for classical (SOMERVILLE *et al.*, 1990; HOPE *et al.*, 1999; HAYASHI *et al.*, 2005) and atypical scrapie (BENESTAD *et al.*, 2003; ARSAC *et al.*, 2007; BENESTAD *et al.*, 2008; GREENLEE, 2018), respectively. To date, there is no evidence that scrapie is zoonotic, although continual passage of scrapie in humanized transgenic (Tg) mice can eventually result in prion disease (CASSARD *et al.*, 2014).

1.3.4.2 Transmissible mink encephalopathy

Transmissible mink encephalopathy (TME) was first observed in the 1940s in the United States, but was only formally reported and characterized in the 1960s (HARTSOUGH *et al.*, 1965; MARSH & HANSON, 1969), with the last documented outbreak in 1985 (MARSH *et al.*, 1991). It was passaged into a variety of hosts, among them hamsters (MARSH, BURGER, *et al.*, 1969), and subsequently two distinct disease phenotypes arose, known as the hyper strain of TME (HY) and the drowsy strain of TME (DY) (BESSEN *et al.*, 1992a; BESSEN *et al.*, 1992b). HY and DY are well studied prion strains and, despite sharing identical primary protein sequence, they are easily distinguishable from each other via other biochemical properties, such as yielding different PK-resistant fragments, with 21 and 25 kDa for HY, and 20 and 24 kDa fragments for DY (BESSEN *et al.*, 1992a). The isolation of two different prion strains from a single source possibly suggests a cloud or quasispecies origin (COLLINGE *et al.*, 2007). Cattle-adapted TME is transmissible to macaques, showing a possible zoonosis risk (COMOY *et al.*, 2013).

1.3.4.3 Bovine spongiform encephalopathy

Bovine spongiform encephalopathy (BSE) or "mad cow disease" was first discovered in the United Kingdom in the 1980s (WELLS *et al.*, 1987) and was attributed

to feeding cattle meat-and-bone meal (MBM) (WILESMITH et al., 1991), a practice that is now banned. This ban dramatically decreased the occurrence of BSE, falling below surveillance levels in the European Union (CASALONE et al., 2018). BSE can be distinguished as classical in the form of classical BSE (C-BSE) or atypical in the form of L-type BSE (L-BSE) (CASALONE *et al.*, 2004) or H-type BSE (H-BSE) (BIACABE et al., 2004). The H and L refer to "high" and "low" molecular weight, corresponding to PK-resistant fragments that are >19 or <19 kDa, respectively, since C-BSE contains a 19 kDa fragment (COLLINGE et al., 1996). A E211K mutation of bovine *Prnp* increases the risk of disease, although this was confined to a single cattle (RICHT et al., 2008) and its offspring (NICHOLSON et al., 2008). Two insertiondeletion (in-del) polymorphisms of 12 base pairs (bps) at intron 1 and 23 bps at the putative promoter are associated with diseased and healthy cattle, respectively (SANDER et al., 2004). BSE is also known to cause feline spongiform encephalopathy (FSE) and exotic ungulate encephalopathy (EUE) in their respective hosts when they consume tainted food, but is manageable with proper specified risk material (SRM) procedures. Out of all the animal prior diseases, BSE is the only one that is confirmed to be zoonotic, causing variant CJD (vCJD) in humans (Section 1.3.5.4).

1.3.4.4 Chronic wasting disease

Chronic wasting disease (CWD) is a TSE that affects the family of cervids, including deer (WILLIAMS *et al.*, 1980), elk (WILLIAMS *et al.*, 1982), moose (BAETEN *et al.*, 2007), and reindeer (BENESTAD *et al.*, 2016). While CWD was originally found in northern Colorado in the late 1960s (WILLIAMS, 2005), it has since spread to many parts of North America, South Korea (HALEY *et al.*, 2015), Norway (STOKSTAD, 2017), Finland (EFSA, 2019), and recently Sweden (ÅGREN *et al.*, 2021). Common deer *Prnp* polymorphisms that affect the risk of CWD include codons at positions 95 (Q or H), 96 (G or S), 116 (A or G), and 226 (Q or K) (RAYMOND *et al.*, 2000; HEATON *et al.*, 2003; JOHNSON *et al.*, 2003; JOHNSON *et al.*, 2006; OTERO *et al.*, 2021). The most frequent haplotype is QGAQ and does not confer CWD resistance, while H95 and S96 are associated with partial protection (ROURKE *et al.*, 2004; KEANE *et al.*, 2008; KELLY *et al.*, 2008; JOHNSON *et al.*, 2011; OTERO *et al.*, 2021). PK digestion of CWD prions yield a 22 kDa fragment (RACE *et al.*, 2002; WILLIAMS, 2005). Current evidence suggests CWD is not zoonotic and there is a significant species barrier (RACE *et al.*, 2018).

1.3.5 Human prion diseases

1.3.5.1 Kuru

Kuru is a human prion disease resulting from ritualistic, funerary endocannibalism among the Fore tribe in Papua New Guinea (GAJDUSEK et al., 1957). The word kuru means "to shake", due to the involuntary tremors associated with the disease. Since the cessation of endocannibalism or "transumption" in the 1950s (ALPERS, 2008), the disease has been eradicated, with 1 or 2 cases reported per year from 1996 to 2004 (COLLINGE et al., 2006), and the last known case in March 2005 (PAKO, 2008). Kuru was shown to be transmissible after successful inoculation of kuru prions into chimpanzees (GAJDUSEK et al., 1966; GAJDUSEK et al., 1967). Kuru typically contains a 19 kDa fragment after PK digestion (PARCHI et al., 1997; WADSWORTH et al., 2008). A PRNP G127V genetic variant protects against developing disease and was found exclusively in regions where kuru was present (MEAD et al., 2009), and remarkably prevents kuru transmission with 100% efficiency in Tg mice expressing human G127V PrP (ASANTE et al., 2015).

1.3.5.2 Sporadic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease

The first cases of Creutzfeldt–Jakob disease (CJD) were reported in the early 1920s by Creutzfeldt and Jakob (CREUTZFELDT, 1920; JAKOB, 1921), although not all of their described cases would fulfil the current diagnostic criteria of a human prion disease. It was recognized that Creutzfeldt and Jakob were describing a similar disease (SPIELMEYER, 1922a), and hence the name CJD was introduced by SPIELMEYER (1922b), and further reinforced by GIBBS et al. (1968), who demonstrated that CJD is an infectious disorder transmissible to chimpanzees. The most common form of CJD is sporadic CJD (sCJD) and accounts for $\sim 84\%$ of all CJD cases, but CJD is still a very rare disease, with an occurrence rate of 1-1.5 cases per 1 million people per year (LADOGANA et al., 2005), although this can be influenced by data acquisition methods and varies between nations (UTTLEY et al., 2020). There are many subtypes of sCJD due to the polymorphisms of PRNP codon 129, with MM1 and MV1 consisting of $\sim 57\%$ of all sCJD cases (GAMBETTI *et al.*, 2003). sCJD commonly consists of either type 1 or type 2 protease-resistant fragments of 21 or 19 kDa in size, respectively, with type 2 being further distinguished as either type 2a or 2b, depending on specific glycoform ratios (PARCHI et al., 1997). sCJD has been classified into 6 subtypes (PARCHI, GIESE, et al., 1999), with proposals for revision into 12 or more subtypes for better identification of cases (PARCHI et al., 2009). Despite being an idiopathic disorder, codon 129 plays a significant, determinant role for susceptibility towards sCJD and the clinicopathological phenotype of the disease.

1.3.5.3 Familial Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease

Familial CJD (fCJD) describes a group of prion disease associated with *PRNP* mutations that are inherited in an autosomal dominant fashion and account for $\sim 15\%$ of all CJD cases globally (MASTERS *et al.*, 1979). The identity of both the *PRNP* mutation and the codon 129 polymorphism on the mutant allele exert an influence on the disease phenotype. The most common mutation is E200K and accounts for $\sim 38\%$ of fCJD cases (KovAcs *et al.*, 2005). Another common mutation is D178N, and in combination with polymorphism 129V, results in fCJD, while 129M results in fatal familial insomnia (FFI) (Section 1.3.5.6). Digestion of fCJD

prions with PK typically yields a 21 kDa fragment, but co-occurrence with a 19 kDa fragment is also possible (HAïK *et al.*, 2004; KOVACS *et al.*, 2011). Remarkably, a case of fCJD was shown to be transmissible when brain tissue from a 35 year old male was directly inoculated to chimpanzees, showing for the first time that a disease could be both infectious and inherited (ROODS *et al.*, 1973).

1.3.5.4 Variant Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease

Variant CJD (vCJD) represents a human prion infection likely resulting from the consumption of BSE tainted beef, being first detected in 1996 (WILL *et al.*, 1996). vCJD accounts for less than 1% of all CJD cases, with the majority being found in the United Kingdom. Less than a dozen cases have been reported in 10 other countries, with most patients having resided in the United Kingdom during the 1980s. With the exception of one individual, the genotype of all United Kingdom vCJD patients at *PRNP* codon 129 were MM, indicating a significant genetic risk factor (ZEIDLER *et al.*, 1997). Brain-derived PrP of vCJD cases typically contains a protease-resistant fragment of 19 kDa (PARCHI *et al.*, 1997; HEAD *et al.*, 2004), but it has also been reported to contain a 21 kDa fragment (YULL *et al.*, 2006). Due to the peripheral pathogenesis in vCJD, there is evidence showing secondary transmission of the disease from person-to-person through blood transfusions (LLEWELYN *et al.*, 2004; PEDEN *et al.*, 2004; WROE *et al.*, 2006; PEDEN *et al.*, 2010).

1.3.5.5 Iatrogenic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease

Inadequate decontamination and subsequent transmission of CJD prions from one patient to another via instruments or tissues during a medical or surgical procedure can result in iatrogenic CJD (iCJD). iCJD accounts for less than 1% of all CJD cases, with most cases resulting from harvesting and reusing of human products from cadavers for patients. One of the common ways of developing iCJD was from human growth hormone (hGH) treatment, likely because the hormone was sourced from the pituitary gland of CJD-infected cadavers (GIBBS *et al.*, 1993). The introduction of recombinant hGH has alleviated transmission of iCJD from this route. Human dura mater grafts were another way of CJD transmission, predominantly due to the use of Lyodura (now discountinued), with the material also sourced *post-mortem*. Together, these two procedures account for ~95% of all iCJD transmission cases (BROWN *et al.*, 2012). iCJD can yield both 19 or 21 kDa protease resistant fragments following PK digestion (PARCHI *et al.*, 1997; HEATH *et al.*, 2006).

1.3.5.6 Fatal familial and sporadic insomnia

Fatal insomnias are prion diseases associated with thalamic atrophy and characterized by pertubances in a person's sleep-wake cycle, leading to hallucinations and eventual death. The disease can be familial, in the form of fatal familial insomnia (FFI), and was formally reported by LUGARESI *et al.* (1986). It can also be sporadic, in the form of sporadic fatal insomnia (sFI) and was firmly established by PARCHI, CAPELLARI, CHIN, *et al.* (1999). FFI is a unique disease phenotype, in that it requires both a D178N *PRNP* mutation and a 129M polymorphism on the mutated allele. An 129V polymorphism results in fCJD (Section 1.3.5.3). sFI results from a rare MM2 genotype, and has also been classified as a sCJD subtype. PK digestion of both FFI and sFI PrP yields a 19 kDa protease-resistant fragment (GAMBETTI *et al.*, 1995; PARCHI *et al.*, 1997; GAMBETTI *et al.*, 2003; HAïĸ *et al.*, 2004). FFI was transmissible into mice using thalamus-derived inocula from a 42 year old male (TATEISHI *et al.*, 1995).

1.3.5.7 Gerstmann-Sträussler-Scheinker disease

Gerstmann-Sträussler-Scheinker disease (GSS) is an inherited prion disease associated with *PRNP* mutations that result in small, amyloidogenic PrP degradation products. The most common mutation is P102L (HSIAO *et al.*, 1989; KRETZSCHMAR *et al.*, 1991), with both 129M and 129V polymorphisms resulting in disease. The first accurate GSS account was made by GERSTMANN (1928) describing a patient from the "H" family in Vienna, since the disorder affected several subjects from multiple generations. Autopsies were eventually performed on several members of this family by Gerstmann, along with Sträussler and Scheinker, and the pathology of their diseased brains were described in what is now known as GSS (GERSTMANN *et al.*, 1935). MASTERS *et al.* (1981) re-examined several familial syndromes with similar clinicpathological data to GSS and performed follow up transmission experiments into animals. It revealed that, while amyloid plaques were a constant feature, spongiform change was not always present, and that GSS is transmissible. GSS typically contains a 7-8 kDa protease-resistant fragment, but it can also contain a 21 kDa fragment (PICCARDO *et al.*, 1996; PARCHI *et al.*, 1998; PICCARDO *et al.*, 1998).

1.3.5.8 Variably protease-sensitive prionopathy

One of the hallmark features of PrP^{Sc} in most prion diseases is partial resistance to protease digestion, specifically to PK. As the name suggests, variably proteasesensitive prionopathy (VPSPr) contains PrP^{Sc} that is markedly less resistant to proteolysis. It was first reported as protease-sensitive prionopathy (PSPr), on the basis of 11 patients all containing *PRNP* codon 129 as VV from the National Prion Disease Pathology Surveillance Centre in the United States (GAMBETTI *et al.*, 2008). The name was revised to VPSPr after additional investigation revealed individuals containing both MV and MM genotypes can also develop the disease (ZOU *et al.*, 2010). Due to the limited number of cases, it is currently unclear if VPSPr is a second, separate sporadic prion disease (after sCJD), a distinct sCJD subtype, or a sporadic form of GSS (GAMBETTI *et al.*, 2008; ZOU *et al.*, 2010). Due to the protease sensitivity of VPSPr, protease-resistant fragments needed to be enriched and required recognition by an alternate Ab (typically 3F4), and yielded fragments of 7, 17, 20, 23, and 26 kDa (GAMBETTI *et al.*, 2008; ZOU *et al.*, 2010). VPSPr was inefficiently transmitted into Tg mice expressing human PrP, with only half the animals developing histopathology, and failed to cause disease on subsequent passages (DIACK *et al.*, 2014; NOTARI *et al.*, 2014). However, using I109 bank voles the disease could be serially transmitted with 100% efficiency, showing that VPSPr is an infectious prion disorder (NONNO *et al.*, 2019).

1.4 Preventing prion diseases

As previously stated, there is a lack of a clear understanding of prion conversion and the associated neurotoxicity (Section 1.2.5), making it difficult to treat prion diseases. For the majority of prion diseases, early symptoms such as general behavioural changes are rarely recognized and only attributed to the disease in retrospect, typically following a confirmed diagnosis. For familial prion diseases, careful monitoring of symptoms can aid in early diagnosis and be informative of the disease progression. The symptomatic phase of prion diseases are relatively short (few months to a year), and at that point the host is already debilitated, and has spongiform change and neuronal death in their CNS. Targeting any part of the prion misfolding cascade at symptomatic stages is mostly futile, since much of the damage within the brain is done and irreversible. The only truly therapeutic treatment would be a combination of toxin (*i.e.* PrP^{Sc} and/or amyloids) degradation/clearance and neuroregeneration, although the CNS is for the most part incapable of self-repair. For this reason, most, if not all, prion "treatments" are really prophylactic, working best (if at all) when applied early in disease progression or prior to infection.

1.4.1 General strategies

Currently, no treatment beyond palliative care or preventative medicines exists for any prion disease. While specific molecular mechanisms of prion conversion are not known, the basic principle of prion misfolding is abundantly clear. Focusing solely on this simplified view, preventative strategies can be broadly grouped as one of three categories: conversion inhibition, substrate reduction, and degradation/clearance (Figure 1.7). Two biological pathways to degrade PrP^{Sc} include the lysosomal degradation/autophagy pathway and the ubiquitin-proteasome system (UPS) (Figure 1.8). One issue that is not unique to prion treatment development is that *in vivo* models (*e.g.* rodents) are fundamentally an imperfect model, *i.e.*, strategies that may work on rodents cannot always be translated into therapies beyond experimental conditions due to inherent and subtle differences across species and proteins.



Figure 1.7: General strategies for preventing prion diseases. The fundamental principle of prion diseases involve the generation of PrP^{Sc} from PrP^{C} via misfolding for various reasons. Most strategies can be categorized as substrate reduction, conversion inhibition, or degradation/clearance.



Figure 1.8: Biological clearance pathways of PrP^{Sc}. Two main protein clearance pathways are involved with PrP^{Sc} degradation, the lysosomal degradation/au-

tophagy pathway (green arrows) and the UPS (pink arrows). Cytosolic PrP^{Sc} is initially engulfed by a an isolation membrane (phagophore) to eventually form an autophagosome, which then fuses with lysosomes to form an autolysosome to enable protein degradation. In the UPS pathway, PrP^{Sc} is covalently conjugated with ubiquitin, marking it for degradation via the proteasome. Figure adapted from GOOLD et al., 2015.

1.4.2 Small molecules

The use of small molecules to treat prion diseases has been tried in both humans and animals, with varying success. These compounds can be applied to target all three strategies (Section 1.4.1), with most focusing on preventing prion conversion. Most small molecules suffer from low tolerance and poor pharmacokinetics, resulting in low to no efficacy when tested *in vivo*. Their specificity is also difficult to characterize, since certain small molecules are not prion specific, but rather bind to amyloids in general.

A brief summary of *in vivo* small molecule prion treatments is provided in Table 1.3. Many small molecules showed very little beneficial effect when tested in vivo, such as amantadine (TERZANO et al., 1983), doxycycline (HAïk et al., 2014), and quinacrine on multiple occasions (COLLINGE et al., 2009; GHAEMMAGHAMI et al., 2009; GESCHWIND et al., 2013). Other small molecules had shown success in ex vivo experiments, but their *in vivo* results were often quite disappointing, such as congo red (INGROSSO et al., 1995; POLI et al., 2004). Moreover, successful ex vivo results (e.q. prolongation of incubation period) failed to be translated when tried in human patients, as is the case for pentosan polysulfates (DOH-URA et al., 2004; HONDA et al., 2012). 2-aminothiazoles were shown to be beneficial for mouse prion strains, but failed to prolong the lives of Tg mice expressing chimeric human/mouse PrP inoculated with CJD prions (GILES et al., 2015). Compounds with offsite targets, such as rapamycin (CORTES et al., 2012) and astemizole (KARAPETYAN et al., 2013), targeting degradation/clearance pathways showed some success, but again under controlled parameters. A protein kinase RNA-like endoplasmic reticulum kinase (PERK) inhibitor targeting the unfolded protein response (UPR) showed great success in a RML mouse model, but translation into human therapies still has many challenges, and such a strategy could also likely be applied to other neurodegenerative disorders (MORENO et al., 2013).

Year	Authors	Host	Prion	Inoculation route	Compound	Delivery route	Outcome
1983	Terzano et al.	human patients	CJD	N/A	amantadine	oral	no survival difference
1987	Pocchiari et al.	Golden SHas	263K	IC or IP	amphotericin B	IP	prophylactically increased incubation period
1995	INGROSSO et al.	Golden SHas	263K, 139H	IP and/or IC	congo red	IP	slightly prolonged incubation period
2000	Adjou et al.	Golden SHas	263K	IC	amphotericin B derivative	IP	delayed neuropathology
2004	Doh-ura et al.	various mice	263K, RML, Fukuoka-1	IC	pentosan polysulfates	ICV	prolongation of incubation period
2004	Otto et al.	human patients	sCJD, fCJD	N/A	flupirtine	oral	less deterioration in dementia, no survival difference
2004	Poli et al.	Golden SHas	263K	IC or IP	congo red and derivatives	SC or IC	slightly prolonged survival time
2004	Solassol et al.	C57BL/6 mice	scrapie	IP	dendrimers	IP	reduction of infectivity in mice spleens
2006	Kocisko David et al.	Tg7 mice	263K	IP	porphyrins	IP	significantly increased survival times
2009	Collinge et al.	human patients	all CJDs	N/A	quinacrine	oral	no beneficial effect
2009	GHAEMMAGHAMI et al.	various mice	RML	IC	quinacrine	oral liquid	no beneficial effect
2012	CORTES et al.	TgA116V mice	GSS	N/A	rapamycin	IP	delays disease onset
2012	Honda et al.	human patients	iCJD, sCJD, GSS	N/A	pentosan polysulfates	ICV	no apparent clinicopathological improvements
2013	Geschwind et al.	human patients	sCJD	N/A	quinacrine	oral	no beneficial effect
2013	KARAPETYAN et al.	C57BL/6 mice	RML	IC	astemizole	IP	slight increase in survival time
2013	Moreno et al.	Tg37 mice	RML	IC	PERK inhibitor	oral liquid	abrogated development of clinical prion disease
2014	Haïk et al.	human patients	all CJDs	N/A	doxycycline	oral	no significant difference in survival time or neuropathy
2015	Giles et al.	various mice	RML, ME7, $22L$	IC	2-aminothiazoles	oral liquid	no effect in Tg chimeric human mice
2015	Herrmann, Schütz, et al.	various mice	RML6 or 263K	IC	polythiophenes	ICV	increased survival time for prophylactic treatment

Table 1.3: Brief summary of small molecule prion treatments and outcomes^{ab}

 $^{\rm a}{\rm Abbreviations}$ - see List of Abbreviations and Acronyms, page xvii $^{\rm b}{\rm Non-exhaustive}$ list; only includes in~vivo studies; excludes ex~vivo studies

1.4.3 Oligonucleotides

Oligonucleotides are short oligomers composed of either ribonucleic acid (RNA) or deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA). The use of oligonucleotides for prion disease typically involves lowering the levels of PrP^{C} at the level of the gene. The level of reduction can be complete (knock-out) or partial (knock-down). Using clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR) gene editing to replace a susceptible genotype to a resistant one is another viable approach with minimal (if any) prion disease side effects, but the side effects of CRISPR technology is currently unclear.

Not only do $Prnp^{-/-}$ mice show no major developmental or behavioural deficits (BÜELER *et al.*, 1992), they are also resistant to prion disease (BÜELER *et al.*, 1993). Cattle that are lacking PrP^{C} remain healthy at 20 months of age, and their brain tissue homogenates are resistant to prion propagation *in vitro* (RICHT *et al.*, 2007). Goats that are naturally devoid of PrP^{C} remain healthy and are also resistant to scrapie, showing that PrP ablation can be a viable strategy (SALVESEN *et al.*, 2020).

Modulation of PrP^{C} levels can be achieved via the RNA interference (RNAi) pathway, commonly using small interfering RNAs (siRNAs). These small oligomers directly degrade the target messenger RNA (mRNA) (*e.g. PRNP* or *Prnp* mRNA) after transcription to prevent translation. The *in vivo* efficacy of siRNA is significantly affected by its ability to cross the blood-brain barrier (BBB) and thus are relatively ineffective or require impractical delivery systems (LEHMANN *et al.*, 2014; BENDER *et al.*, 2019).

Antisense oligonucleotides (ASOs) can also be used to modify gene expression levels, and have been tested in various other neurodegenerative diseases. They have shown great efficacy as a prophylactic treatment, prolonging prion disease in mice (NAZOR FRIBERG *et al.*, 2012). A single intracerebroventricular (ICV) injection of ASOs given 120 days after intracerebral (IC) prion infection in wild type (WT) mice significantly prolonged survival times (RAYMOND *et al.*, 2019), and was also effective against 4 more prion strains (MINIKEL *et al.*, 2020). Like siRNAs, ASOs need a more direct delivery route (*e.g.* ICV), and are prone to poor pharmacokinetics. However, substrate reduction appears to be a way of delaying prion disease progression without the potential deleterious effects that could arise from gene knock-out.

CRISPR is a gene editing technique that directly alters the sequence of your target gene (DOUDNA *et al.*, 2014). It is known that the properties of prion strains are affected by the sequence of the prion protein gene, with some genotypes being more resistant to developing disease (Section 1.3.1). Using CRISPR to modify prion gene codons to decrease disease susceptibility can alleviate some of the issues pertaining to knock-out or knock-down strategies. Due to the direct editing of genes involved, ethical considerations need to be examined before CRISPR can be used as a potential treatment outside experimental environments.

1.4.4 Passive immunotherapy

Passive immunotherapy involves the targeted use of Abs directed against a pathogen, and does not require an active response from the immune system. Prion immunotherapy involves the use of anti-prion Abs, and due to a lack of *bona fide* PrP^{Sc} -specific Abs (BIASINI *et al.*, 2008), they typically target PrP^{C} to inhibit prion conversion. This was first successfully demonstrated as a proof-of-concept in cells (GABIZON *et al.*, 1988). Abs required for immunotherapy are primarily hybridomagenerated from mice, complicating their usage directly in other species due to the generation of anti-mouse Abs, significantly neutralizing their effects. Thus, passive immunotherapy often involves Ab engineering, the process of modifying the Ab so that it is tolerated in the target host via humanization or chimerization, or a combination of both.

A brief summary of *in vivo* trials utilizing Abs directed against PrP is provided in (Table 1.4). Peripheral immunization with a variety of anti-prion Abs delayed

Year	Authors	Host	Prion	Inoculation route	Antibody	Delivery route	Outcome
2003	WHITE et al.	FVB/N mice	RML	IP	ICSM $18/35$	IP	extended survival in mice treated with ICSM 18
2003	SIGURDSSON et al.	CD-1 mice	139A	IP	8B4/8H4/8F9	IP	significant disease delay
2007	Lefebvre-Roque et al.	Tg20 mice	BSE	IP	4H11	ICV	no prolonged survival, behavioural deficits and neuronal loss
2008	Song et al.	ICR mice	Obihiro or Chandler	ICV	31C6	ICV	extended survival when administered shortly after prion inoculation
2012	Moda et al.	mice	RML	IP	scFvD18	stereotaxic AAV9	disease delay in animals inoculated with AAV9
2013	Ohsawa et al.	ICR mice	Chandler	IC	31C6	IV	extended survival

Table 1.4: Brief summary of passive immunotherapy trials against prion disease and outcomes^{ab}

 $^{\rm a}{\rm Abbreviations}$ - see List of Abbreviations and Acronyms, page xvii $^{\rm b}{\rm Non-exhaustive}$ list; only includes in~vivo studies; excludes ex~vivo studies

disease onset of prion infection (SIGURDSSON *et al.*, 2003; OHSAWA *et al.*, 2013). One of these Abs, 31C6, was protective in ICR mice IC-infected with Chandler strain when delivered as late as onset of clinical signs via ICV (SONG *et al.*, 2008). IC inoculation of a single-chain variable fragment (scFv) Ab engineered into a viral vector delayed the onset of disease in mice infected with RML prions (MODA *et al.*, 2012). However, some Abs exhibited dose-dependent neurotoxicity and thus are not suitable for clinical trials, such as ICSM18 (REIMANN *et al.*, 2016) and POM1 (HERRMANN, SONATI, *et al.*, 2015), both of which have similar epitopes.

1.4.5 Active immunotherapy

Active immunotherapy works by inducing a specific immune response towards a pathogen or stimulating a host's immune system against a disease. Vaccines are a common way to achieve this and typically contain an agent that resembles part of the pathogen. Vaccination often contains an adjuvant, which enhances the vaccine's potency, prolongs the immune response, and reduces the dosage required, although some adjuvants are quite toxic and not suitable for actual patient use. Successful vaccination response is heavily dependent on a host's immune system and, in the case of prion diseases, many are focused on PrP^{Sc} clearance. Due to the tolerance of self-antigens by the immune system, however, the immune response generated from prion vaccines often have low affinity, making many of them ineffective. While active immunotherapy can be used therapeutically, as is often done in cancer treatment, prion vaccines are almost always designed to be used prophylactically.

A brief summary of previous prion vaccination trials showed varying degrees of success, as listed in Table 1.5. GOÑI *et al.* (2005), using an attenuated bacterium and PrP fusion product, demonstrated increased survival time via mucosal vaccination in mice (GOÑI *et al.*, 2008) and white-tailed deer (WTD) (GOÑI *et al.*, 2015), relying mainly on high immunoglobulin A (IgA) production from the host. Vaccination was less successful in animals with lower IgA immune response and had markedly

Year	Authors	Host	Prion	Inoculation route	Vaccine type	Delivery route	Adjuvant	Outcome
2002	Sethi et al.	mice	RML	IP	adjuvant only	IP	CpG-1826	38% longer survival time
2002	SIGURDSSON et al.	CD-1 mice	139A	IP	recPrP	\mathbf{SC}	FAs	delayed onset
2003	WHITE et al.	FVB/N mice	RML	IC or IP	mAbs	IP	none	significant survival prolongation $(>500 \text{ d})$
2003	Schwarz et al.	NMRI mice	139A	oral	SynPep + recPrP	IP	IMS-1313	slight increase in survival time
2004	Pollera et al.	Golden SHas	263K	IC or IP	SynPep	not specified	KLH	early death of IC infected immunized hamsters
2004	POLYMENIDOU et al.	C57BL/6 mice	RML	IP	recPrP	\mathbf{SC}	FAs	insignificant delay of prion pathogenesis
2005	Goñi et al.	CD-1 mice	139A	oral	attenuated bacteria	oral	alum	survival prolongation (>500 d) in 30% of mice
2005	Magri et al.	Golden SHas	263K	IP	SynPep	IM, $SC + ID$	FAs	slight increase in survival time
2005	Müller <i>et al.</i>	TgBov mice	BSE	oral	DNA	SC + IM	none	prolonged incubation period
2006	BADE et al.	BALB/c mice	139A	oral	recPrP	IN	cholera toxin	very slight increase in survival time
2006	Fernandez-Borges et al.	129/ola mice	BSE	IC	DNA	IM	none	delay in onset of prion disease
2007	Ishibashi et al.	BALB/c mice	Fukuoka-1	IP	recPrP	IP	FAs	increased survival time
2007	NITSCHKE et al.	C57BL/6 mice	RML	IP	DNA + recPrP	ID + SC	CpG-1668	no difference in survival time
2007	PILON et al.	C57BL/6 mice	RML	IP	SynPep	IM	AdjuVac	slight increase in survival time
2008	Goñi et al.	CD-1 mice	139A	oral	attenuated bacteria	oral	alum	high IgG+IgA mice had 100% survival (>400 d)
2008	SACQUIN et al.	C57BL/6 mice	139A	IP	SynPep	\mathbf{SC}	CpG-1826 + FAs	very slight increase in survival time
2010	BACHY et al.	C57BL/6 mice	139A	IP	SynPep + DC	IP	none	slight increase in disease duration
2011	Ishibashi et al.	BALB/c mice	Fukuoka-1	IP	recPro	IP	FAs	increased survival time
2013	XANTHOPOULOS et al.	C57BL/6 mice	RML	IP	aggregated recPrP	\mathbf{SC}	FAs	elongation of survival interval
2013	PILON et al.	mule deer	CWD	Natural	SynPep	IM	AdjuVac	no significant differences in infection rates
2015	Goñi et al.	WTD	CWD	oral	attenuated bacteria	oral	alum	significant increase in survival time
2018	Abdelaziz et al.	TgElk mice	CWD	IP	recPrP mers	\mathbf{SC}	CpG-b	very slight increase in survival time
2018	WOOD et al.	elk	CWD	oral	DSE fusion	IM	Emulsigen-D	accelerated onset of CWD
2021	EIDEN et al.	$\rm C57BL/6$ mice	RML	IP	VLPs	\mathbf{SC}	none	prolonged incubation time

Table 1.5: Brief summary of prion vaccination trials and outcomes^{ab}

 $^{\rm a}$ Abbreviations - see List of Abbreviations and Acronyms, page xvii $^{\rm b}$ Non-exhaustive list; studies which only included immunization but no subsequent infection of hosts are excluded

reduced Ab titers for disease protection. PILON *et al.* (2007) showed that synthetic peptides spanning PrP residues 145-164 and 168-182 immunized in C57BL/6 mice infected with RML resulted in slightly increased survival times being observed. When essentially the same tactic was tried in mule deer with CWD prions however, infection rates were not significantly different between control and experimental groups (PILON *et al.*, 2013). NITSCHKE *et al.* (2007) showed that WT mice were not protected against infection when immunized with a DNA fusion vaccine. Lastly, when WOOD *et al.* (2018) attempted immunization with a disease-specific epitope (DSE) fusion product in elk, accelerated onset of CWD was observed. A possible explanation for this observation is the phenomenon of antibody-dependent enhancement (ADE), where the immune response is not only suboptimal and unable to fully neutralize the pathogen, but actually beneficial, hastening the disease progression.

1.5 Fungal prions

Similar to mammalian prions that can cause disease in mammals, fungal prions can also spread from one fungal host to another (WICKNER, 1994), but they are non-infectious and unrelated to mammalian prions. Fungal prions are also selfpropagating, with the ability to induce misfolding of the same natively folded protein. A given fungal prion protein sequence can give rise to multiple strains or variants, altering the phenotype they confer in their hosts. Nomenclature-wise they are surrounded by square brackets to denote their prion phenotype (*e.g.* [*PSI*⁺]), and sometimes with an alternate name, usually for historical reasons (analogous to PrP^{Sc} being the prion form of PrP^{C}).

Fungal prion strains vary by the stability of their prion propagation (MASISON *et al.*, 1997), sensitivity to other cellular components (BRADLEY *et al.*, 2002), ability to infect cells with different prion protein sequence (the species barrier) (SANTOSO *et al.*, 2000), and the toxicity or lethality to the host (MCGLINCHEY *et al.*, 2011).

The majority of fungal prions are found in yeast (*Saccharomyces cerevisiae* (*S. cere-siviae*)) and typically contain a prion-forming domain (PFD) that forms propagable, insoluble amyloids, which can be separated from the native protein and retain its prion forming ability. Current interest in fungal prions are mainly due to their ease of manipulation and experimentation when compared to mammalian prions associated with TSEs.

1.5.1 Sup35

Sup35, also known as eRF3, is known as $[PSI^+]$ in its prion form (Cox, 1965). It is a subunit of the translation termination factor (STANSFIELD *et al.*, 1995) with three domains (TER-AVANESYAN *et al.*, 1993). It has an N-terminal PFD (residues 1-123), the necessary component for prion propagation. The middle domain (residues 124-253) has interactions with Hsp104 via residues 128-148, and potentially acts as a stress sensor (FRANZMANN *et al.*, 2018) The C-terminal domain is the functional domain, acting in translation termination. When Sup35 is sequestered into $[PSI^+]$, it allows for increased readthrough of premature nonsense codons (loss of function), which is generally detrimental. The structure of $[PSI^+]$ was determined to contain a PIRIBS structure (SHEWMAKER *et al.*, 2006).

1.5.2 Ure2

Ure2 is a suppressor for genes required to utilize poor nitrogen sources, regulating nitrogen catabolism. In its prion form, it is known as [URE3] (LACROUTE, 1971). There are two domains of Ure2, an N-terminal PFD (residues 1-89) (TAYLOR *et al.*, 1999) and a functional C-terminal domain (residues 97-354) that structurally resembles glutathione S-transferases (UMLAND *et al.*, 2001). When Ure2 is mostly converted to [URE3], yeast cells are able to utilize ureidosuccinate despite the presence of ammonia, the preferred nitrogen source, significantly slowing down their

growth. Structurally, [URE3] contains a PIRIBS structure (BAXA et al., 2007).

1.5.3 HET-s

HET-s is a protein from the filamentous fungus *Podospora anserina* (*P. anserina*) involved in heterokaryon incompatibility, a method of self-recognition. The structure of the HET-s prion was solved via solid-state nuclear magnetic resonance (ssNMR) spectroscopy (WASMER *et al.*, 2008). The self-templating ability of amyloids is well demonstrated in HET-s and has biological importance in a programmed cell-death reaction (SAUPE, 2007). When strains with alleles that differ in the *het loci* attempt to form heterokaryons, demarcation (barrage) lines are formed and no somatic cell fusion occurs (RIEK *et al.*, 2016). Being a functional amyloid, HET-s has no structural polymorphisms, except when non-physiological conditions are present and forms stacked β -sheets when refolded at pH 2.0 (SABATÉ *et al.*, 2007; SEN *et al.*, 2007).

The N-terminal domain (residues 1-217) is globular and consists of 9 α -helices and 2 β -strands, while the C-terminal domain (residues 218-289) consists of an unfolded region which has the ability to form a left-handed, two-rung β -solenoid with a triangular hydrophobic core (Figure 1.9). The β -solenoid consists of 2 asparagine ladders (N226/N262 and N243/N279), 3 salt bridges (K229/E265, E234/K270 and R236/E270), a 15 amino acid flexible loop that links the two levels of β -strands together, and an interior core that features entirely hydrophobic residues with the exception of 2 buried polar residues (T233/S273). Recombinant HET-s containing only the PFD (residues 218-289) fibrillizes into amyloid twice as fast as full length and produces characteristic fibrils when observed using negative staining transmission electron microscopy (TEM). It is a popular amyloid model system and has been studied with a variety of techniques including hydrogen/deuterium exchange (NAZABAL *et al.*, 2003; RITTER *et al.*, 2005), X-ray fibre diffraction (WAN *et al.*, 2014), cryo-EM (MIZUNO *et al.*, 2011) and molecular dynamics (LANGE *et al.*, 2009).



Figure 1.9: **HET-s fungal prion**. (A) The globular N-terminal domain of HET-s (residues 1-217) has 9 α -helices and 2 β -strands. (B) The C-terminal PFD of HET-s (residues 218-289) contains a triangular hydrophobic two-rung β -solenoid core, consisting of 8 β -strands (gray). Backbone colouring runs blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). Individual sidechain features of the β -solenoid include multiple salt bridges (red and blue, negative and positive salt-bridge residues, respectively), two asparagine ladders (purple), a 15 amino acid flexible loop (black) and two buried polar residues (green). Single letters represent amino acids - see Standard Amino Acid Codes, page xxiv. Figure was visualized and generated using UCSF Chimera. PDBs: 2WVN from GREENWALD *et al.* (2010) and 2RNM from WASMER *et al.* (2008).

1.6 Specific aims and hypothesis

The aim of this thesis is to explore the rational design of vaccine candidates, based upon structural differences between PrP^{C} and PrP^{Sc} . In almost all previous attempts in preventing prion diseases, specifically with vaccination (Section 1.4.5), structural differences between PrP^{C} and PrP^{Sc} were minimally considered, demonstrating the need for new approaches in designing treatment against prion diseases. The similarities between the structure of HET-s and the proposed structural elements of PrP^{Sc} were recognized - they both have a β -solenoid, albeit of different sizes.

This thesis will outline attempts to use an engineered scaffold to mimic the backbone of PrP^{Sc} in combination with surface residue replacements to overcome the lack of host immune response. My central hypothesis is that mimicking the $4R\beta S$ structure and surface residues of PrP^{Sc} in a vaccine can delay the onset of the disease PrP in animal prion hosts. Throughout this thesis, I demonstrate that rationally-designed, structure-based vaccines are a viable approach for prophylaxis of prion disease. These results have implications beyond prion diseases, potentially being applicable to various neurodegenerative diseases that involve protein misfolding.

Chapter 2

Materials and Methods

2.1 Materials and reagents

All materials and reagents were ordered from either MilliporeSigma (Burlington, USA) or Thermo Fisher Scientific (Waltham, USA) unless otherwise specified.

2.2 Molecular biology

2.2.1 Agarose gel electrophoresis

All experiments requiring electropheretic separation of nucleic acid samples utilized a 1% agarose gel, using tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane (Tris)-acetate ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) (TAE) or Tris-borate EDTA (TBE) as running buffer for high (>3,000 bp) or low (<1,000 bp) molecular weight samples, respectively. The gels were electrophoresed at 200 V for 15 mins, with 25 μ L/L ethidium bromide (EtBr) in both the runner buffer and agarose gel as the intercalating agent for detection and visualization.

2.2.2 Plasmid design

The nucleotide sequences were based upon an *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*) codonoptimized version of the PFD of the fungal prion protein HET-s (MADDELEIN *et al.*, 2002), spanning residues 218-289 (BALGUERIE *et al.*, 2003). Synthetic doublestranded (ds) DNA gene fragments containing a $6 \times$ histidine-tag ($6 \times$ His-tag) were ordered as "gBlocks" (IDT, Coralville, USA).

2.2.3 Plasmid construction

Two universal primers were designed and ordered as single-stranded (ss) DNA "oligos" (IDT, Coralville, USA) with the following sequences: UniFwd (5'-GTCGTAG-TCGCATATGAAAATCGACGCTATTGTAGG) and UniRvs (5'-TCGTCGTAGTC-TCGAGTTAATGGTGATGATGATGGTG). gBlocks were amplified using a 3-step polymerase chain reaction (PCR) with Q5 hot start DNA polymerase (New England Biolabs, Ipswich, USA): 1) 98°C for 30s, 2) 98°C for 10 s, 3) 70°C for 10 s, 4) 72°C for 20 s, 5) 30 cycles of steps 2-4, 6) 72°C for 2 mins. PCR products and pET-17b plasmid vector were digested with NdeI/XhoI, then cleaned up via a PCR purification kit or a gel extraction kit, respectively (QIAGEN, Venlo, Netherlands). The cleaned products were ligated at 1:3-5 molar ratio of insert:vector using T4 DNA ligase, and transformed into "TOP10" chemically competent *E. coli* cells using ampicillin (100 μ g/mL) for antibiotic selection. Single colonies were purified for constructed plasmid and sequence verified with Sanger DNA sequencing via the Molecular Biology Facility at the University of Alberta.

2.2.4 Linker optimization

All vaccine candidates used a dimeric version of HET-s, linking two HET-s (218-289) PFD monomers via a mostly flexible linker sequence consisting of glycines and alanines, resulting in a left-handed, 4R β S scaffold, titled "HET-2s". The linker



Figure 2.1: Construction of HET-2s and its various linkers. (A) Two HET-s PFD monomers were connected with the linker to create HET-2s, a $4R\beta S$ monomer. (B) The amino acid sequence of HET-2s with linkers of various lengths from 16 to 10 residues ("mers"). Backbone colouring runs blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). Figure was visualized and generated using UCSF Chimera. PDB: 2RNM from WASMER *et al.* (2008).



Figure 2.2: **HET-2s cartoon model**. Cartoon form of HET-2s, depicting a lefthanded, $4R\beta S$. The surface amino acid residues of β -strands 2 & 6 and their following β -arcs are shown in red, blue, green, and white to represent negatively charged, positively charged, polar, and hydrophobic side chain residues, respectively. Backbone colouring runs blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). Single letters represent amino acids (See Standard Amino Acid Codes, page xxiv).



Figure 2.3: **HET-s superimposition**. Top-down view of 100 HET-2s PFD monomers superimposed, showing that residues from β -strand 2, 6 and the following β -arcs have surface exposed residues. Superimposition was generated using UCSF Chimera. PDB: 2RNM from WASMER *et al.* (2008).

sequence was optimized by cloning gBlocks with reduced C-terminal glycines of the linker region, resulting in a total of 4 different linker lengths (16, 14, 12, 10) (Figure 2.1). All linker constructs were made as previously described (Section 2.2.3).

2.2.5 Vaccine design

Vaccine candidates were designed for HET-2s with either a 14 or 16 linker length and constructed identically to the scaffold protein (Section 2.2.3). HET-2s was drawn and visualized as a cartoon model (Figure 2.2), and alternating surface residues on β -strands 2 & 6 were chosen as targets to be modified due to consistent surface amino acid exposure (Figure 2.3). Residue placement was loosely based on published threading work (SILVA *et al.*, 2015) and β -sheet conformation and stability (JENKINS *et al.*, 2001). Care was taken to ensure proper β -solenoid formation, resulting in the addition of salt bridges to ensure protein stability. Current vaccine candidates all have a repetitive nature; rungs I & II are identical to III & IV, respectively, due to the previously mentioned salt bridge construction. Residues chosen were based on cervid *PRNP* sequence possibly ranging from residues ~89-232.

2.2.6 Revertant mutants

Additional constructs of varying changes were designed for epitope mapping of a vaccine-derived, potentially PrP^{Sc} -specific, monoclonal antibody (Section 2.9.1). Amino acid residues were systematically reverted back to HET-2s residues in nonoverlapping pairs, either inter-rung or intra-rung, covering the entire surface of the exposed region on HET-2s (Figure 2.4). Further constructs reverting only the β -arc region of HET-2s were also created, either reverting back to HET-2s or replaced with other residues. All revertant mutants were made as previously described (Section 2.2.3).



Figure 2.4: Cartoon depiction of revertant mutant strategy. Revertant constructs were created by reverting pairs of amino acids either inter-chain or intra-chain. Backbone colouring runs blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). Residue numbering represents deer PrP sequence.

2.3 Recombinant protein production

2.3.1 Inclusion bodies expression

All HET-s linkers, vaccines candidates, and revertant mutants were purified using the same protocol. Sequence verified plasmids were heat-shock transformed into BL21(DE3) chemically competent *E. coli* cells using ampicillin (100 μ g/mL) for antibiotic selection. Transformed cells were then grown in 350 mL of ZYM-5052 autoinduction media (STUDIER (2005), Teknova Inc, Hollister, USA) with 200 μ g/mL ampicillin in a 2.8 L baffled Fernbach flask for 24-25 hrs at 250 revolutions per minute (RPM) and 37°C.

Following growth, the cells were pelleted by centrifugation at 5000 \times g for 15 mins, then resuspended at 3 mL/g cell pellet in resuspension buffer (50 mM Tris-hydrochloride (HCl) pH 8.0, 100 mM sodium chloride (NaCl), 5 mM EDTA, 0.1 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF)). All following steps were performed at 4°C unless otherwise specified. The resuspended mixture was then digested with 10 mg/g cell pellet of recombinant human lysozyme "Lysobac" (InVitria, Fort Collins, USA) at room temperature (RT) while stirred for 40 mins. The suspension was then sonicated using a 5 mm tapered microtip on a Sonifier 250 (Branson Ultrasonics, Danbury, USA) at 5 s on and 5 s off cycles for 5 mins total with 80% power output, and then pelleted via centrifugation at $6000 \times \text{g}$ for 15 mins. The pellet was then resuspended in wash buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 100 mM NaCl, 0.5% Trition-X100) via a soft tissue homogenizer at medium power (Omni International, Kennesaw, USA) and sonicated as previously described. Following sonication, magnesium chloride $(MgCl_2)$ was added for a final concentration of 10 mM. The solution was then digested with hen egg-white lysozyme at 10 mg/g cell pellet, along with 125 U/g cell pellet of benzonase nuclease for 40 mins at RT. Following digestion the mixture was then pelleted and resuspended in resuspension buffer three more times. The inclusion bodies solution was then resuspended in pelleting buffer (100

mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 100 mM NaCl), pelleted and stored at -20°C until further purification.

2.3.2 Affinity chromatography purification

The inclusion bodies were purified under denaturing conditions via a C-terminal $6 \times$ His-tag. The frozen inclusion bodies were resuspended at 3 mL/g in denaturation buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 6 M guanididium (Gdn)-HCl) and stirred at RT until fully dissolved (30-60 mins). The solution was then ultracentrifuged at 50,000 × g for 45 mins at 4°C. The supernatant was then combined with 1-2 mL of 50% nickel-nitrolotriacetic acid (Ni-NTA) agarose slurry resin (QIAGEN, Venlo, Netherlands) for 1 hr at RT to bind the denatured proteins. The sample-resin slurry was then loaded onto empty PD-10 columns (Cytiva, Marlborough, USA), and washed with three bed volumes of denaturation buffer. The immobilized protein was then eluted with 4 × 1 mL of elution buffer (50 mM citric acid pH 2.0, 6 M Gdn-HCl). Eluted proteins were buffer-exchanged into 500 mM acetic acid using Zeba spin desalting columns. The desalted sample was then fibrillized by increasing the pH to 7.5 using 3 M Tris and stored at RT with 1 mM sodium azide (NaN₃). Samples were then left to fibrillize for 1-3 weeks, depending on the construct.

2.4 Protein quality control

2.4.1 Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis

Purified samples were subject to sodium dodecyl sulfate–polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) to ensure adequate purity. Sample concentration was determined by either bicinchoninic acid (BCA) protein assay or absorbance at 280 nm (A_{280}) if the sample was insoluble or soluble, respectively.

Samples that contained Gdn-HCl were cleaned up using a methanol-chloroform-

water precipitation protocol (WESSEL *et al.*, 1984). $5\times$ in-house sample buffer with β -mercaptoethanol (BME) was added to 1-2 µg of sample in 10-15 µL and boiled for 5 min at 95°C. Samples were then loaded on a NuPAGE 12% Bis-Tris protein gel and electrophoresed at 200 V for 35 min in 2-(*N*-morpholino)ethanesulfonic acid (MES) running buffer. Gels were then washed with deionized water (diH₂O), stained with Bio-safe Coomassie stain (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, USA) for 1 hr, then destained overnight in diH₂O and visualized the next day.

2.4.2 Transmission electron microscopy

To check fibril formation, purified samples were imaged and visualized via negative staining TEM. 200 or 400 square mesh carbon-coated copper grids (Electron Microscopy Sciences, Hatfield, USA) were glow discharged at 15 mA, 0.39 mBar for 1 min. 5 μ L of ~1 mg/mL sample was adsorbed onto the grid for 1-2 min and then washed with 2 drops (50 μ L/drop) of ammonium acetate (100 and 10 mM) and stained with 2 drops (50 μ L/drop) of 2% filtered uranyl acetate (Electron Microscopy Sciences, Hatfield, USA). Grids were then blotted dry with filter paper and stored at RT. Grids were visualized by a Tecnai G20 TEM (FEI Company, Hillsboro, USA) operating at 200 kV using a bottom-mounted Eagle 4K × 4K charge-coupled device (CCD) camera (FEI Company, Hillsboro, USA) at 19K or 29K magnification, with a -0.50-1.50 µm defocus.

2.4.3 Buffer exchange

Purified samples that have their purity and fibril presence verified via SDS-PAGE (Section 2.4.1) and TEM (Section 2.4.2), respectively, were buffer exchanged into a buffer of choice just prior to use in experiments. Samples were centrifuged at 20,000 \times g for 20 mins at RT, and resuspended with or without 1 mM NaN₃, if it was for *in vitro* or *in vivo* use, respectively.

2.4.4 Protein sonication

Due to the fibrillar nature of the vaccine candidates, the quaternary structure of the purified samples needed to be "broken-up" before use. The samples were first buffer exchanged (Section 2.4.3), then sonicated for 10-30 s using a 3 mm double stepped microtip at minimum amplitude on a Sonifier 250 (Branson Ultrasonics, Danbury, USA) in 1 mL of sample volume. For experiments where tip sonication was impractical, the samples were sonicated in a bath sonicator for 5 minutes instead.

2.4.5 Lyophilization

After complete fibrillization following protein purification (Section 2.3.2), the samples were buffer exchanged to phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) (Section 2.4.3) and their concentration was measured via a BCA assay. The samples were diluted to 1 mg/mL, then frozen at -80°C for a minimum of 1 hr before being placed in the lyophilizer (Labconco, Kansas City, USA) and freeze-dried at -84°C and <0.006 mBar for a minimum of 48 hrs. Lyophilized samples were then kept at RT or -80°C.

2.5 Rodent animal work

2.5.1 Ethics statement

All experiments were performed in accordance to the ethics guidelines from the University of Alberta Animal Care and Use Committee according to guidelines from the Canadian Council on Animal Care. The research protocols of these results were approved under AUP00002852, titled "Vaccines for neurodegenerative diseases", AUP00000884, titled "Structural biology of infectious mammalian prions", and AUP00000424, titled "Production of antibodies for neurodegenerative disease research".

2.5.2 Animal maintenance

Animals were fed irradiated "LabDiet 5053" chow (Lab Supply, Fort Worth, USA) and maintained in green line ventilated racks (Techniplast, Buguggiate, Italy) on a 12 hr light and 12 hr dark cycle. Cage environment enrichment included the addition of plastic tubes and "Nestlets" nesting material (Ancare, Bellmore, USA). Animal health were monitored daily by animal staff technicians and cage contents including food, water, and bedding are changed bi-weekly or earlier as needed.

2.5.3 Animal handling and euthanasia

All animal handling techniques were performed after adequate training and certification from the Health Sciences Laboratory Animal Services. For euthanasia, the animals were anaesthetized by isoflurane inhalation. If post-mortem blood sampling was required, cardiac puncture was performed after the animal reached the appropriate surgical plane. Cervical dislocation was always performed to ensure death had occurred.

2.5.4 Genotyping

Tail-derived genomic DNA was amplified with primers PrPFwd (5'-ATGGCGAA-CCTTGGCTACTGGCTGCTG) and PrPRev (5'-TCATCCCACGATCAGGAAGA-TGAGGAAGGAGATGAGG). A two-step touch-down PCR protocol was utilized: 1) 98°C for 30s, 2) 98°C for 10 s, 3) 82°C for 20 s, reducing the temperature by 1°C per cycle, 4) 72°C for 30 s, 5) 10 cycles of steps 2-4, 6) 98°C for 10 s, 7) 72°C for 30 s, 8) 20 cycles of step 6-8, 9) 72°C for 2 mins. The PCR yielded a ~750 bp fragment for animals that contained the transgene when visualized in an agarose gel following electrophoresis (Section 2.2.1).
2.5.5 Adjuvants

Part of the adjuvant work described was completed with the help of Madeleine R. Fleming, a master's student in the Wille lab. Three different adjuvants were used for the animal immunizations - Freund's adjuvant (FA), consisting of Freund's complete adjuvant (FCA) and Freund's incomplete adjuvant (FIA), Alhydrogel adjuvant 2% "alum" (InvivoGen, San Diego, USA), and a *Quillaja saponaria* (*Q. saponaria*) saponin "QS-21" (Desert King International, San Diego, USA).

FAs were added gradually to PBS buffered exchanged antigen as previously described (Section 2.4.3), at 1:1 volume/volume (v/v) ratio of antigen:adjuvant, and placed on a vortexer until a single emulsion droplet no longer dissipated when placed on water (DVORAK *et al.*, 1974).

Alum was added to antigen mixture at 1:1 antigen: alum ratio, yielding a 1 mg/mL alum concentration, and vortexed for 10 mins to allow adsorption of aluminium onto the antigen surface.

QS-21 was resuspended in PBS at 1 mg/mL final concentration and stirred for 1 hr until solution was fully clarified. For inoculum preparation a 10:1 antigen:QS-21 ratio was used.

2.5.6 Mouse immunizations

All mice used in the described experiments were bred on a FVB/N background (TAKETO *et al.*, 1991). *Prnp*^{-/-} or WT mice were bred and maintained by animal technicians. The mouse model used in immunizations contain Tg mouse PrP, with a substitution of a leucine for a proline residue at position 101 (P101L), corresponding to position 102 (P102L) in humans. These mice spontaneously develop GSS (NA-ZOR *et al.*, 2005) and were gifted to us from Dr. Glenn Telling at Colorado State University.

Mice, between 6-8 weeks of age, were immunized with a single priming dose,

followed by three boosting doses, with no preferences for sex. The antigen was first buffer exchanged into PBS (Section 2.4.3) and sonicated for 10 s (Section 2.4.4), then combined with the proper adjuvant (Section 3.5.1). All doses were given via intraperitoneal (IP) injection every two weeks with a maximum volume of 100 μ L. The priming dose contained 100 μ g of antigen while boosting doses contained 50 μ g antigen. When using FAs as part of the inoculum, FCA was used for the priming dose while FIA was used for the boosting doses.

2.5.7 Hamster immunizations

Male Syrian hamsters (SHas) less than 23 days of age were ordered from Envigo (Indianapolis, USA). The hamsters were immunized to an identical schedule as previously described for the mice (Section 2.5.6), and the antigen was also prepared identically. However, due to the larger size of hamsters compared to mice, they were inoculated with 200 μ g of antigen in a volume of 200 μ L for the priming dose, followed by 100 μ g of antigen in 100 μ L volume for the boosting doses. All doses utilized FAs, with FCA and FIA used for priming and boosting doses, respectively.

2.5.8 Hamster infection

Hamsters were orally challenged with HY prions by feeding them a half of a HY infected hamster brain containing ~ $10^{3.3}$ per os 50% lethal dose (LD₅₀)/g (high dose) or 50 µL of 10% HY-infected brain homogenate (BH) containing ~ $10^{0.4}$ per os LD₅₀/g (low dose). The LD₅₀/g per os infectious titres were based on work by KINCAID *et al.* (2007). Prior to feeding, the hamsters were separated and kept in individual cages with only water (food and bedding were removed). After 18 hours of starvation, the hamsters were offered either half of an infected brain (high dose) or a small food pellet with the inoculate absorbed (low dose) for consumption. After visual confirmation of consumption, the animals were moved back to their original groups prior to cage separation.

2.5.9 Disease evaluation

To evaluate the clinical manifestation of disease in the animals, we monitored the animals thrice weekly and recorded progressive changes in behaviour, coordination loss, grooming ability - which occurred throughout the course of disease - as well as a stiffened/rigid tail for mice. Collectively, these symptoms fell under stage 1, with a scoring range of 0-3. Further symptoms of righting reflex, kyphosis (arched back), ptosis (droopy eyelids), tremors, and blow test were scored in a range of 0-5. An animal was euthanized following 3 scores of 5, including the inability to right itself after 1 min.

2.5.10 Mouse sample collection

For routine serum collection, blood was sampled from lateral tail vein or ventral artery. The mice were kept in cages under a heat lamp for ~ 5 mins, and then placed in a restraining device. A small incision (2-5 mm) was made using a sterile 22 gauge needle, and $\sim 30-60 \ \mu$ L of blood was collected using "microvette" serum collection tubes (Sarstedt, Newton, USA). The whole blood was then left at RT for 1 hr to clot, then spun at 10,000 × g for 5 mins. The serum was then taken and frozen at -20°C. Sera were collected 2 weeks following priming and boosting doses, except the pre-immune sera, which was collected 1 day prior to the priming dose.

For brain collection, animals were euthanized as previously described (Section 2.5.3). Brains were sagittally sliced in half, with one half being frozen and stored at -80°C, and the other half placed in 10% neutral buffered formalin (NBF) and stored at RT.

Spleens used to generate hybridomas producing 14R1-derived, PrP^{Sc}-specific monoclonal antibodys (mAbs) were taken by Dr. Xinli Tang, a research associate

in the Wille lab. Excised spleens were immediately used for hybridoma generation (Section 2.9.1).

2.5.11 Hamster sample collection

Hamster sample collection used the same protocols as previously described for mice (Section 2.5.10), with the exception of routine serum collection. Blood was sampled from the saphenous vein of the hind leg due to lack of tail, and was taken every 2 weeks. The hamster was restrained with the help of a second trained individual while fur was shaved off and vaseline was applied to the skin. The saphenous vein was punctured with a sterile 22 gauge needle and 50-70 μ L of blood was then collected and processed as previously described for the mice (Section 2.5.10)

2.5.12 Brain homogenates

Frozen, sagittally sliced brains (Section 2.5.10) were resuspended in radioimmunoprecipitation assay (RIPA) lysis buffer (Tris-HCl pH 7.4, 150 mM NaCl, 1% Nonidet P-40, 0.25% deoxycholic acid (DOC), 1 mM EDTA) with EDTA-free protease inhibitor cocktail to 10% weight/volume (w/v). Using a 18 gauge blunt fill needle and 10 mL syringe, the brain-lysis buffer mixture was forcibly drawn and dispensed at least 50 times, until the mixture became a "homogenate". BHs were then aliquoted and stored frozen at -80°C.

2.6 Cervid animal work

2.6.1 Elk maintenance

The elk (*Cervus canadensis*) are maintained at the Wyoming Game and Fish Department Thorne/Williams Wildlife Research Center in Sybille by Drs. Peach VanWick, Samantha Allen and colleagues and research ethics were approved by their animal care and use committee. They are housed in groups of 4 in a 0.2-0.4 hectare corral and are daily fed a rationed pelleted diet with fresh water and alfalfa/grass hay *ad libitum*. Animal health is monitored daily by staff and evaluated monthly for early signs of CWD.

2.6.2 Elk immunizations

A total of 12 female elk with known genotypes (6 M/M and 6 M/L at codon 132) were used. The animals were all CWD negative based on rectoanal mucosaassociated lymphoid tissue (RAMALT) sampling performed prior to immunizations. Purified and fibrillized 14R1 was buffer exchanged into PBS (Section 2.4.3) and sonicated for 10 s (Section 2.4.4), then aliquoted into individually labelled vials and frozen at -80°C. Prior to immunization, the vials were thawed and equal volumes of alum adjuvant were added and shaken before intramuscular (IM) inoculation. The animals were given either PBS, 100 μ g, or 200 μ g antigen, with 1 priming dose followed by 3 boosts. Each group of 4 animals consisted of 2 M/M and 2 M/L animals. A double blind trial was utilized, *i.e.*, information regarding antigen and animal identity were only shared after the conclusion of immunizations.

2.6.3 Elk sample collection

Elk were first restrained in a handling chute system before blood was taken from either jugular vein using a sterile 18 gauge needle and 20 mL syringe and deposited into serum collection tubes. Whole blood was then spun down and the resulting serum is collected and frozen at -18°C.

2.7 Human sample work

2.7.1 Ethics statement

All experiments performed were given approval from the Health Research Ethics Board - Biomedical Panel of the University of Alberta under study "Pro0004244" titled "Human prions and other misfolded proteins - analyzing the molecular structure of the misfolded conformers".

2.7.2 Human sample processing

Human brain samples were homogenized as described for the animal samples (Section 2.5.12). The section within the brain for each sample are as follows: the cortex region (no further details given) for samples from patients with GSS (A117V), fCJD (E200K), and sCJD, and the temporal lobe for samples from patients with vCJD and FFI (D178N).

2.8 Immunoassays

2.8.1 Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays

2.8.1.1 Materials and reagents

All enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISAs) utilized 96 well, flat bottom, high binding "UltraCruz" strip plates (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, USA). For the primary Ab, animal polyclonal antibody (pAb) sera or a PrP^{Sc}-specific mAb (G1) were used. All secondary Abs were horseradish peroxidase (HRP) conjugated and diluted in 5% milk Tris-buffered saline (TBS), and 3,3',5,5'-tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) substrate was ordered from Surmodics (Eden Prairie, USA). All washes utilized TBS 0.1% Tween-20 (TBST) via a squirt bottle or a plate washer (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, USA), followed by firm "taps" to discard remaining liquid.

2.8.1.2 Plate preparation

All samples for coating had their concentration measured via a BCA assay and diluted to 5 μ g/mL in PBS. For insoluble sample coating, the sample was first buffer exchanged to PBS (Section 2.4.3) and then sonicated for 10 s (Section 2.4.4). The sample was then coated at 0.5 μ g/well in 100 μ L and left on a rotating platform overnight in a moisture chamber at RT. The plates were then blocked with 200 μ L of 5% milk or 3% bovine serum albumin (BSA) in TBST for 1 hr at RT or 4°C overnight, then washed 3 times.

2.8.1.3 Indirect ELISA

All incubation periods occured on a rotating platform at RT unless otherwise specified. After plate preparation (Section 2.8.1.2), the primary Ab was added, either in the form of animal pAb sera or G1. The pAb animal sera was serially 3-fold diluted in-plate starting at 1.00×10^{-4} dilution, while G1 was always added at 1.00×10^{-4} dilution. 100 µL of the primary Ab was added and the plate was incubated for 1 hr at RT, and then washed 3 times. 100 µL the secondary Ab was added at 5.00×10^{-3} dilution and incubated for 30 mins. The plate was then washed 5 times, before 100μ L of TMB substrate is added and incubated for 30 mins in the dark without shaking. The reaction was stopped by the addition of 50 µL, 2 M sulphuric acid (H₂SO₄). The plate optical density (OD) was then read at 450 nm (OD₄₅₀).

2.8.1.4 Competition ELISA

The competition ELISA largely utilized the same protocol as the indirect ELISA (Section 2.8.1.3), with an additional incubation period. For titre-matching, the sera was first tested against 14R1 at 1.00×10^{-4} dilution in an indirect ELISA. The sera dilution was then adjusted to yield OD_{450} values between 1-2 in indirect ELISAs. Prior to the addition of the primary Ab, the competing antigen (*e.g.* BH (Section 2.5.12)) was diluted to 1 mg/mL and combined with the primary Ab at 1:1

v/v ratio, and incubated in a non-binding plate (Greiner Bio-One, Frickenhausen, Germany) for 1 hr. The mixture was then transferred to a 14R1 coated and blocked plate (Section 2.8.1.2), and the remaining procedure is the same as previously described. There is an inverse relationship between the level of enzymatically formed colour change and the amount of antigen that was detected (MAKARANANDA *et al.*, 1998), which can be represented as a Δ OD value by subtracting OD₄₅₀ readout, $Prnp^{-/-}$ and WT BHs as the baseline readout subtraction and negative test control, respectively.

2.8.1.5 Protein stability assay

Fully fibrillized 14R1 was buffer exchanged into permutations of 1, 2, 5, $10 \times PBS$ and 0, 10, 25, 50 mM NaCl concentrations (Section 2.4.3) and added to 6 replicate non-binding plates (Greiner Bio-One, Frickenhausen, Germany) (Section 2.8.1.2). The plates were then sealed with plate sealers and left on a rotating platform at RT. Every week, one plate was spun at 3,000 × g to collect condensation before being transferred to a high binding plate. The plate was then submerged in a bath sonicator (Section 2.4.4) and then allowed to coat overnight (Section 2.8.1.2). An indirect ELISA (Section 2.8.1.3) was then performed and this process was repeated every week for each plate.

2.8.2 Protein immunoblots or western blots

2.8.2.1 Materials and reagents

All washes utilized TBST, and all incubation periods occurred at RT unless otherwise specified. All secondary Abs were HRP-conjugated and detection utilized enhanced chemiluminescence (ECL) substrate to develop the membrane on lightsensitive films.

2.8.2.2 Blotting

For protease digestion, the samples were treated with 50 µg/mL of PK for 60 min at 37°C, and the reaction was stopped by the addition of sample buffer. Samples were then electrophoretically separated via SDS-PAGE and largely follows same protocol previously described (Section 2.4.1), but utilizes a lower current of 110 V for 90 mins. The gel was then semi-dry transferred to a polyvinylidene fluoride (PVDF) membrane and blocked with 5% skim milk in TBST for 1 hr at RT. 38C12, a mAb recognizing PrP residues 151-162, at 1 µg/mL, was added and incubated overnight at 4°C. The membrane was then washed with TBST, and HRP-conjugated secondary Ab was added at 5.00×10^{-3} dilution and incubated for 1 hr before being washed again and subsequent film development.

2.9 Monoclonal antibody

2.9.1 Monoclonal antibody generation

The majority of the methods being described in this section were performed by Dr. Xinli Tang, a research associated within the Wille lab. After the last boosting dose (Section 2.5.6), mice were given two more doses. The first dose contains 50 μ g antigen and FIA, while the last dose contains only 100 μ g antigen. 3 days after the last dose, the spleen was collected (Section 2.5.10) and the splenocytes were disaggregated into a single-cell suspension via a 70 μ m cell strainer. The isolated B cells were fused with immortalized myeloma cells using polyethylene glycol (PEG) in multi-well plates and cultured in hypoxanthine-aminopterin-thymidine (HAT) media to select for only successfully fused cells. The supernantant from the clones were all screened against 14R1 and HET-2s in an indirect ELISA format (Section 2.8.1.3). Clones showing reactivity towards 14R1 and not HET-2s were further subcloned via limiting dilution. Repeated rounds of subcloning were performed to ensure monoclonality of hybridomas, and specificity against 14R1 was validated before mass production.

2.9.2 Epitope mapping

8 initial revertant constructs were created as described (Section 2.2.6) and tested against G1 in an indirect ELISA format (Section 2.8.1.3) in triplicate. 5 more constructs with various change were then made to further narrow the epitope of G1 until it was fully resolved in the same manner.

2.9.3 Peptide library

To verify the specificity and structural nature of G1's epitope, 12 amino acid, mouse linear peptides spanning PrP residues 23-234 with a 4 amino acid overlay were ordered from AnaSpec (Fremont, USA). They were resuspended in 20% dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) in PBS at 1 mg/mL, coated onto plates (Section 2.8.1.2), and then an indirect ELISA was performed (Section 2.8.1.3) as previously described.

2.10 Histopathology

Trang Nguyen, a histopathology technician within the Centre for Prion and Protein Folding Diseases Histology Core performed all histopathological procedures.

2.10.1 Histology

Samples were collected (Section 2.5.10) and immediately immersed in $10-20 \times$ w/v of ~ 10% NBF for fixation. The samples then underwent a dehydration process and were paraffin embedded. 4.5-6 µm sections were microtome cut and collected on adhesive-treated slides and dried overnight at 37°C before being rehydrated via a xylene-ethanol-water process. Antigen retrieval was done in 10 mM citrate buffer at 121°C and 2.1 bar for 2 mins. The slides were then stained with filtered Mayer's

hematoxylin, followed by eosin before being dehydrated in the reverse process. The slides were then covered with cover slips and dried at RT for 48 hrs.

2.10.2 Immunohistochemistry

The immunohistochemistry (IHC) followed the same dehydration-rehydrationdehydration process as the histology (Section 2.10.1), with additional steps in the rehydrated state. The target retrieval for PrP^{Sc} detection was further enhanced by incubating the slides in 4 M guanidine thiocynate for 2 hrs at RT. The biotinylated primary Ab was then added and detected with a secondary streptavidin-peroxidase. 3,3'-diaminobenzidine (DAB) was then added until brown colour was detected before being counter stained with Mayer's hematoxylin. PrP^{Sc} and glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) detection utilized SAF83 IgG (Cayman Chemical, Ann Arbor, USA) at 1:500 and a mouse anti-GFAP IgG (BD, Franklin Lakes, USA) at 1:1000 dilution, respectively. The rest of the procedure is as previously described (Section 2.10.1).

2.11 Other methods

2.11.1 Structural threading

Structural models of vaccine candidates can be generated via structural prediction and its subsequent threading, and this was done by Dr. Holger Wille. This was accomplished by submitting amino acid sequences of vaccine candidates with prion residues to the fold and function assignment system version 3 (FFAS03) server (JAROSZEWSKI *et al.*, 2005), a profile-profile comparison algorithm (RYCHLEWSKI *et al.*, 2000). The resulting threading model was based upon various PDB entries and were produced using the UCSF Chimera package from the Computer Graphics Laboratory, University of California, San Francisco (supported by NIH P41 RR-01081) (HUANG *et al.*, 1996).

2.11.2 Statistics

Unpaired and paired t-tests were performed for group- and pair-wise differences, respectively. The percent healthy and survival data were plotted in Kaplan-Meier curves and log-rank (Mantel-Cox) tests were performed for statistical significance. P-values of < 0.05 were considered significant. All analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism (GraphPad software Inc., version 9.3.1).

Chapter 3

Results

3.1 Construction and optimization of the vaccine scaffold

The first part of this thesis project was to create a scaffold "backbone" for the vaccine candidates which required the creation of a 4R β S version of HET-s. Due to HET-s being a functional amyloid, unfolded HET-s will spontaneously refold into a β -solenoid when left at RT. Subsequently, all constructs were left to refold at RT, but the time it took for a particular sample to fully form fibrils varied depending on linker length, concentration, and quality of the protein preparation.

3.1.1 Vaccine scaffold "HET-2s"

Since HET-s naturally contains a two-rung β -solenoid, a flexible linker connecting two monomers was used to create a dimer, termed "HET-2s" (Section 2.2.4). The initial flexible linker length was 16 amino acid residues consisting of 14 glycines and 2 alanines. The purified linker scaffold yielded a very pure sample that was roughly twice the molecular weight of HET-s when visualized using electrophoresis in a 12% Bis-Tris protein gel (Figure 3.1). The total protein yield, 2-3 mg per protein preparation after purification, was comparable to HET-s. The purified scaffold was purified identically compared to HET-s, and the refolding required a minimum of 1 week, compared to 1-2 days for HET-s. Negative staining TEM confirmed the presence of fibrils, as well as some amorphous aggregates - improperly folded forms of HET-2s - which were typically not seen for preparations of HET-s (Figure 3.2).



Figure 3.1: **SDS-PAGE of purified HET-s and HET-2s**. Purified HET-s has an intense band under 10 kDa and a weak band at slightly above 15 kDa corresponding to monomeric and dimeric forms of HET-s, respectively. HET-2s has an intense band matching the dimeric form of HET-s, as well as a weaker band that is roughly double the molecular weight of itself. Samples were separated by electrophoresis on a 12% Bis-Tris protein gel and stained with Coomassie Blue.



Figure 3.2: **TEM of HET-s and HET-2s**. Purified HET-s shows bundled fibrils, while HET-2s contains more individual fibrils, as well as the presence amorphous aggregates. Red and green arrows represent amorphous aggregates and single fibrils, respectively. Samples were negatively stained with 2% uranyl acetate and visualized at 29K magnification via TEM.

3.1.2 Linker optimization of HET-2s

To decrease the amount of amorphous aggregates and increase protein stability, the linker length was gradually shortened, in two residue increments, down to 10 amino acids. The purified linkers showed varying fibril morphology in length, aggregation, width, and amount of fibrils present. Linker lengths of 16 and 14 residues displayed fibrils with adequate length and width when visualized with the TEM, resembling HET-s fibrils (Figure 3.3). The 12 and 10 amino acid linkers displayed much shorter fibrils, as well as reduced total amount of fibrils, and slightly increased amorphous aggregation, which is slightly different overall when compared to HET-s fibrils (Figure 3.3). In terms of amorphous aggregate amount, the 14 and 16 amino acid linkers contained the fewest, and thus were chosen as the optimal linker lengths going forward.



Figure 3.3: **HET-2s** linker length affects the quality of the resulting fibrils. The linker length of HET-2s was varied between 16 and 10 residues in 2 residues increments. The 16 and 14 "mer" showed adequately bundled and single fibrils, with minimal amorphous aggregates. The 12 and 10 mer show decreased fibril lengths, increased amorphous aggregates, and decreased abundance of fibrils. Samples were negatively stained with 2% uranyl acetate and visualized at 29K magnification via TEM.

3.2 Potential vaccine candidates

Initial vaccine candidates involved the replacement of all amino acid residues on the surface-exposed region of HET-s. These constructs failed to properly fibrillize and thus were not considered further (data not shown). To stabilize the vaccine candidates, various strategies were tried, such as making modifications to only interior (rungs II & III) or exterior (rungs I & IV) residues to promote increased fibrillization while minimally perturbing the quatenary interactions of HET-2s (data not shown). Another strategy was to repeat the residue changes of a single HET-s monomer, thus maintaining or increasing the amount of salt bridges that would form when placed in the scaffold. This strategy was used in creating all future vaccine candidates. A list of potential vaccine candidates are shown in Table 3.1.

All potential vaccine candidate plasmid constructs were ordered, successfully cloned into plasmid vectors, and sequence verified. After purification, the samples required 1-2 weeks to fibrillize, as indicated by increased turbidity when observed visually and microscopically via TEM. SDS-PAGE was performed on all purified samples and all candidates showed excellent purity, and protein yields were comparable to both HET-2s and HET-s.

Name	Rung I	Rung II	Rung III	Rung IV	Fibril formation	Folding strategy	Prion specificity after immunization
HET-2s reference	N <u>S</u> A <u>KD</u> IRTEE	N <u>S</u> V <u>ET</u> V <u>V</u> G <u>KG</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	N/A	no
Non-fibrillar 1	N <u>S</u> A <u>TH</u> IQT <u>NK</u>	N <u>N</u> V <u>Y</u> EV <u>R</u> G <u>Y</u> R	N <u>V</u> A <u>Y</u> RI <u>V</u> T <u>QY</u>	N <u>T</u> V <u>TD</u> V <u>K</u> GM <u>E</u>	no	none	N/A
Non-fibrillar 2	N <u>S</u> AT <u>NIK</u> T <u>VA</u>	N <u>N</u> V <u>YE</u> V <u>R</u> G <u>YR</u>	N <u>V</u> A <u>Y</u> RI <u>V</u> T <u>QY</u>	N <u>N</u> V <u>TD</u> V <u>D</u> G <u>KM</u>	no	none	N/A
Non-fibrillar 3	N <u>S</u> AT <u>NIK</u> T <u>VA</u>	N <u>D</u> V <u>ED</u> V <u>Y</u> G <u>RD</u>	N <u>VAY</u> RIVTQY	$N\underline{T}V\underline{IK}V\underline{M}G\underline{RV}$	no	none	N/A
Non-fibrillar 4	N <u>S</u> A <u>KD</u> I <u>R</u> T <u>EE</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>KT</u> V <u>M</u> G <u>HV</u>	N <u>S</u> A <u>DY</u> I <u>D</u> T <u>YY</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>ET</u> V <u>V</u> G <u>KG</u>	no	change middle two rungs	N/A
14R1	N <u>S</u> A <u>KY</u> I <u>D</u> T <u>ED</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>EK</u> V <u>N</u> G <u>KH</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	repeating rungs I & II	yes
16R2	N <u>S</u> A <u>ED</u> I <u>K</u> T <u>ME</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>KH</u> VQG <u>NK</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	repeating rungs I & II	no
14R3	N <u>S</u> A <u>EE</u> IDT <u>KM</u>	$N\underline{S}V\underline{KK}V\underline{H}G\underline{VT}$	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	repeating rungs I & II	no

Table 3.1: Summary and sequence of prion vaccine candidates^{ab}

^aUnderline indicates surface exposed residues. Single letters represent amino acids (See Standard Amino Acid Codes, page xxiv)

^bRed, blue, green, and gray colours represent negatively charged, positively charged, polar, and hydrophobic side chain residues, respectively

3.2.1 Vaccine candidate "14R1"

"14R1" is a vaccine candidate with a 14 amino acid linker and repetitive amino acid residues as previously described. A total of 7 amino acid substitutions were made, consisting of lysine (K), asparagine (N), lysine (K), histidine (H), aspartate (D), glutamate (E), and glutamate (E), which corresponds to deer prion protein residues 109, 111, 113, 114, 147, 149, and 150, respectively (Figure 3.4). The residues were chosen in a non-sequential manner and do not form a continuous epitope in PrP^C (Figure 3.5). Residues 109-114 and 147-150 were placed on HET-2s rungs II & I, respectively, to better match native residues found on the scaffold despite being in reverse order relative to the native deer prion sequence. These residues replaced the outer facing residues of HET-2s and, while sequentially discontinuous, they form a potentially continuous surface exposed epitope (Figure 3.6). After purification, 14R1 showed fibrils that were similar to HET-2s, with minimal presence of amorphous aggregates (Figure 3.7).



Figure 3.4: **14R1 cartoon model**. Cartoon depicts a left-handed, 4RβS with prion residue replacements. A total of 7 polar or charged residues are shown in green, red, and blue to represent polar, negatively charged, and positively charged side chain residues, respectively. Numbers correspond to deer prion protein sequence. Backbone colouring runs blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). Single letters represent amino acids (See Standard Amino Acid Codes, page xxiv).



Figure 3.5: 14R1 residues are discontinuous in deer PrP^{C} . (A) Cartoon form of 14R1 with beige backbone coloring and green and cyan coloring for residues on rungs II & IV and I & III, respectively. (B) The same green and cyan residues are highlighted in a line and space-filling threading model of deer PrP^{C} adapted from BARAL *et al.* (2012) (PDB: 4DGI). PrP amino acids highlighted in green are found in the unstructured region while cyan indicates amino acids found on helix 1. Figure B was visualized and generated using USCF Chimera. Numbers correspond to deer prion protein sequence. Single letters represent amino acids (See Standard Amino Acid Codes, page xxiv).



Figure 3.6: 14R1 residues form a continuous surface exposed epitope. (A) Space-filling threading model of 14R1 adapted from HET-s with prion residue replacements highlighted in green and cyan, showing a continuous surface exposed epitope. (B) The same residues as in (A) are also highlighted in a space-filling PrP^{Sc} model, showing a continuous surface exposed epitope. The residues are highlighted in green and cyan in the sequence. Figure was visualized and generated using UCSF Chimera. Single letters represent amino acids (See Standard Amino Acid Codes, page xxiv). PDBs: S1 from SPAGNOLLI *et al.* (2019) and 2RNM from WASMER *et al.* (2008).



Figure 3.7: 14R1 forms similar fibrils compared to HET-2s. Purified HET-2s shows bundled fibrils, while 14R1 contains more single filaments, with similar amounts of amorphous aggregates. Samples were negatively stained with 2% uranyl acetate and visualized at 29K magnification via TEM.

3.2.2 Vaccine candidates "16R2" and "14R3"

"16R2" and "14R3" are vaccine candidates with a 16 and 14 amino acid linker, respectively, that also feature repeating amino acid residues. The prion residues placed on these vaccine candidates were chosen to maximize salt bridges, and thus protein stability.

Both 16R2 and 14R3 contain 8 prion amino acid residues placed on their respective surfaces. 16R2 contains lysine (K), histidine (H), valine (V), threonine (T), glutamate (E), aspartate (D), lysine (K), methionine (M), corresponding to deer PrP residues 184, 186, 188, 189, 199, 201, 203, 204, respectively, while 14R3 contains histidine (H), glutamine (Q), asparagine (N), lysine (K), aspartate (D), lysine (K), methionine (M), aspartate (D), corresponding to residues 99, 101, 103, 104, 205, 207, 209, 210, respectively (Figure 3.8). The residues were also placed in reversed order relative to native prion sequence to better accommodate refolding. After purification, both 16R2 and 14R3 showed good purity, but required much higher protein concentrations for TEM, and the fibrils were consistently positively stained instead of negatively stained (Figure 3.9).



Figure 3.8: 16R2 and 14R3 cartoon models. Both cartoons depict a left-handed, $4R\beta S$ with prion residue replacements. A total of 8 residues are shown in white, green, red, and blue to represent non-polar, polar, negatively charged, and positively charged side chain residues, respectively. Numbers correspond to deer prion protein sequence. Backbone colouring runs blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). Single letters represent amino acids (See Standard Amino Acid Codes, page xxiv).



Figure 3.9: 16R2 and 14R3 form typical fibrils. Purified 16R2 and 14R3 lacked bundled fibrils and showed similar amounts of amorphous aggregates. Samples were positively stained with 2% uranyl acetate and visualized at 19K magnification via TEM.

3.3 Evaluation of the vaccine candidates

Each vaccine candidate was IP inoculated with FAs (other adjuvants explored in Section 3.5.1) into mice to evaluate the immunization regimen. The specificity of the immune sera towards infectious prion brain homogenate was then determined, and only vaccine candidates that showed PrP^{Sc} specificity were further tested *in vivo* for their efficacy. Immunogen preparations from all vaccine candidates were well tolerated in all animals.

3.3.1 Immune response of the vaccine candidates

Initially, all vaccine candidate immunizations used $Prnp^{-/-}$ mice, with 4 mice per group, along with HET-2s acting as a control. All post-immune sera were evaluated and compared to the pre-immune sera via indirect ELISAs. Both sera groups were diluted to 1.00×10^{-4} , with the post-immune sera 3-fold serially diluted 6 more times for a final dilution of 1.37×10^{-7} . All post-immune sera were able to be significantly diluted while still giving higher OD values compared to the pre-immune sera (Figure 3.10).



Figure 3.10: Immune response of the vaccine candidates. The post-immune sera from 14R1, 16R2, 14R3, and HET-2s immunized mice were 3-fold serially diluted and their ODs were compared against their respective pre-immune sera. 14R1, 16R2, 14R3, and HET-2s OD values are depicted using black, purple, blue, and grey bars, respectively. Samples were analyzed via indirect ELISAs using antigen coated plates.

3.3.2 PrP^{Sc}-specificity of the immune response

Once a working immunization regimen was established, the vaccine candidates and HET-2s were used to immunize 4 FVB/N (WT) mice per group. The postimmune sera from these animals were then used to evaluate its specificity towards prion infected BH, specifically CWD-infected BH (Figure 3.11). This utilized a competition ELISA, due to its ability to detect molecules in their native state, giving a Δ OD value as the readout due to subtraction with an assay ($Prnp^{-/-}$) and sample (uninfectious BH) blank (Section 2.8.1.4). The 14R1 post-immune sera showed a larger Δ OD value for the CWD-infected BH compared to the non-infectious BH, showing a preferential recognition of something in the infectious BH. The 16R2 and 14R3 post-immune sera each showed similar Δ OD values against both infectious and uninfected BHs. The post-immune sera from the control HET-2s immunized mice also showed similar values against both infectious and uninfected BHs.

To further test the prion specificity of the immune response, the post-immune sera was tested against a mouse prion peptide library covering PrP residues 23-234 in a linear fashion. The sera was unable to recognize any of the peptides, including peptides which contained the surface residues of 14R1 (Figure 3.12).



Figure 3.11: Specificity of vaccine candidates against CWD-infected BH. The post-immune sera from 14R1, 16R2, 14R3, and HET-2s were used as the primary Ab in competition ELISAs to determine their specificity towards PrP^{Sc} within CWD-infected BH from Tg33 mice. The post-immune sera were diluted 1.00×10^4 fold and CWD infected BH as the competing agent was diluted to 1 mg/mL, with a total protein amount of 50 µg/well. 14R1, 16R2, 14R3, and HET-2s OD values are depicted using black, purple, blue, and grey bars, respectively.



Figure 3.12: Post-immune sera recognition of mouse PrP peptides. The post-immune sera diluted 1.00×10^4 fold from 14R1 immunized mice were used as the primary Ab in an indirect ELISA to determine their specificity towards mouse PrP peptides. Recombinant PrP (recPrP) is shown in red, and 14R1 and HET-2s serve as controls. Peptides 11, 15, and 16 contain 14R1 surface residues in a linear fashion.

3.3.3 14R1 efficacy in mice

Due to the lack of specificity against PrP^{Sc} using post-immune sera from 16R2 and 14R3 immunized mice (Section 3.3.2), they were not considered further. Following the same immunization regimen, TgP101L mice, a familial prion disease model of GSS (NAZOR *et al.*, 2005), were used to assess the efficacy of 14R1. A total of three experimental groups were used, consisting of unimmunized, scaffold (HET-2s) immunized, and vaccine (14R1) immunized, with 12, 13, and 10 mice in each group, respectively.

The titre of the immune response was first analyzed and showed a strong response (Figure 3.13). The health status of animals were then assessed, with the unimmunized and HET-2s immunized animals starting to show disease symptoms at 177 ± 17 days and 161 ± 27 days, respectively (Figure 3.14). The 14R1 immunized animals remained healthy longer, at 448±39 days. Symptoms of sick mice include ataxia, rigid tail, hind-limb paralysis, and circling, to name a few. The survival status of the animals were also assessed, with the unimmunized animals surviving for 200 ± 22 days, while the scaffold and vaccine immunized animals remained alive for significantly longer at 379 ± 148 and 461 ± 50 days, respectively (Figure 3.15).

Histopathology analysis of entire mice brain sections were performed on 3 animals per group. Unimmunized animals displayed typical spongiform change when visualized via hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) staining (Figure 3.16). IHC analysis shows gliosis of GFAP and plaques associated with PrP^{Sc} . No major differences in the H&E, GFAP, and PrP^{Sc} staining were observed across the animal groups. Immunoblotting of terminal animal brains were analyzed and showed an increase in PrP when compared to healthy animals, and PK digestion of brain samples from healthy animals were undetected while terminal animals displayed a very faint and at ~9 kDa (Figure 3.17).



Figure 3.13: Immune response of TgP101L mice against 14R1. 14R1 induced a significantly higher immune response in TgP101L mice, having a higher OD value even when diluted 1.37×10^7 fold compared to the pre-immune sera diluted 1.00×10^4 fold. The samples were analyzed via indirect ELISAs.



Figure 3.14: Health status of TgP101L mice. A Kaplan-Meier curve showing health status over time for each experimental group. Unimmunized and scaffold (HET-2s) immunized animals started showing disease symptoms at a similar time, while vaccine (14R1) immunized animals remained healthy for significantly longer. Unimmunized, scaffold immunized, and vaccine immunized animals are repesented by red, black, and green lines, respectively. Black triangles indicate vaccination time points, and the green circle represents an intercurrent death.



Figure 3.15: Survival status of TgP101L mice. A Kaplan-Meier curve showing survival status over time for each experimental group. Unimmunized animals have the shortest survival times, while both the scaffold (HET-2s) and vaccine (14R1) immunized animals remained alive for significantly longer. Unimmunized, scaffold immunized, and vaccine immunized animals are represented by red, black, and green lines, respectively. Black triangles indicate vaccination time points, and the green circle represents an intercurrent death.


Figure 3.16: Histopathology analysis of TgP101L mice brains. Representative images of H&E, GFAP and PrP^{Sc} staining from each animal group. All immunized animals were euthanized when GSS symptoms developed. Young control animals show normal tissue morphology under H&E, and no PrP^{Sc} plaques or gliosis of GFAP. Unimmunized, HET-2s, and 14R1 immunized animals all show typical spongiform change under H&E staining, as well as gliosis of GFAP and PrP^{Sc} plaques. Young control, unimmunized, HET-2s immunized, and 14R1 immunized animals were <60, 200 ± 22 , 379 ± 148 , and 461 ± 50 days of age when euthanized. Corpus callosum (H&E), cerebral cortex (PrP^{Sc}), and hippocampus (GFAP) regions are represented. PrP^{Sc} plaques and GFAP were visualized with SAF83 mAb and an anti-GFAP mAb, respectively. Scale bars = 50 µm.



Figure 3.17: Immunoblot of healthy and terminal TgP101L mice brains. BHs of euthanized mice were analyzed via SDS-PAGE and immunblots. 16 μ g of total protein from each BH were loaded per well from either healthy or terminal mice, with (top) or without (bottom) PK and detected with mAb 38C12. Terminal animals displayed significantly increased PrP compared to healthy animals. PK digestion products of healthy animal brains were unable to be detected while terminal animal brains yielded very faint bands at ~9 kDa. Glycosylation levels are labelled on the right, with d, m, and u corresponding to diglycosylated, monoglycolsylated, and unglycosylated, respectively.

3.3.4 14R1 efficacy in hamsters

The efficacy of 14R1 against peripheral prion infection was assessed using SHas orally infected with HY prions. The same three experimental groups were used as previously described for mice experiments, with 8 animals for each group. All hamsters were successfully orally inoculated with HY prions and had a 100% attack rate. Symptoms of sick hamsters include ataxia, inability to right itself, and severe head bob, to name a few.

For the high dose oral infection, the unimmunized hamsters succumbed to disease at 137 ± 1 days, while the scaffold immunized animals succumbed to disease at 140 ± 0 days. The vaccine immunized animals remained alive slightly longer at 152 ± 6 days (p<0.0001) (Figure 3.18).

For the low dose oral infection, the unimmunized hamsters succumbed to disease at 186 ± 10 days, while the scaffold immunized animals succumbed to disease at 191 ± 11 days. The vaccine immunized animals remained alive slightly longer at 220 ± 65 days (p=0.12), with a single outlier animal remaining alive for 368 days (Figure 3.19).



Figure 3.18: Survival curve of hamster with high dose of HY. A Kaplan-Meier curve showing survival status over time for each experimental group. Unimmunized and scaffold (HET-2s) immunized animals show similar survival time, while vaccine (14R1) immunized animals remained alive for significantly longer. Unimmunized, scaffold immunized, and vaccine immunized animals are represented by red, black and green lines, respectively.



Figure 3.19: Survival curve of hamster with low dose of HY. A Kaplan-Meier curve showing survival status over time for each experimental group. Unimmunized and scaffold (HET-2s) immunized animals show similar survival time, while some vaccine (14R1) immunized animals remained alive longer. Unimmunized, scaffold immunized, and vaccine immunized animals are represented by red, black and green lines, respectively.

3.3.5 Immune response of 14R1 in elk

12 elk were immunized with one of the following: PBS, 100 µg antigen, or 200 µg antigen. The genotype of all elk were determined prior to the start of experiments, specifically the codons at residue 132, which can be either methionine/methionine (M/M) or methionine/leucine (M/L). Each group consisted of 4 animals, with 2 M/M and 2 M/L animals. The titre of the animals were evaluated using post-immune sera diluted 1.00×10^4 fold, with the 200 µg dose giving a slightly higher response compared to the 100 µg (Figure 3.20). No immune response increase was seen in animals given only PBS.

The prion specificity of the post-immune sera from each group were tested to see if they can differentiate between BHs from CWD-infected TgElk mice and uninfected WT mice. As expected, the post-immune sera from PBS immunized animals recognized both BHs equally, while animals immunized with both the 100 and 200 μ g of 14R1 were able to differentiate between uninfected and infected BHs (Figure 3.21). One animal each from the 100 ("100-MM-1") and 200 ("200-ML-2") μ g immunizations were unable to differentiate between the BHs.



Figure 3.20: Immune response of elk against 14R1. 14R1 was used to immunize elk over a period of several months. When comparing the pre- and post-immune sera titre diluted 1.00×10^4 fold, animals that received 100 or 200 µg of antigen yielded an increased immune response, while PBS inoculated animals yielded no measurable increase in titre. Measurements done using pre- and post-immune sera are indicated by black and blue bars, respectively. The samples were analyzed via an indirect ELISA.



Figure 3.21: Specificity of elk sera against CWD-infected BH. The postimmune sera from elk were used as the primary Ab in competition ELISAs to determine their specificity towards PrP^{Sc} within CWD-infected BH from TgElk mice. The same animal ID order on the x-axis is used as previously seen for the elk titre (Figure 3.20). The post-immune sera were titre-matched to give an OD value between 1 and 2 when an indirect ELISA was performed. All BHs were diluted to 1 mg/mL with a total protein amount of 50 µg/well. Measurements done using WT and CWD-infected BHs are indicated by black and blue bars, respectively.

3.4 A PrP^{Sc}-specific monoclonal antibody

After the post-immune sera of 14R1 immunized animals showed specificity for CWD-infected BH, their spleens from these animals were taken to isolate a PrP^{Sc}-specific mAb. After successful hybridoma generation, the clones were screened against both 14R1 and HET-2s. Clones that showed no recognition towards HET-2s but were able to recognize 14R1 were kept and further subcloned. One particular hybridoma, termed "G1", produced a mAb that preferentially recognized 14R1 and not HET-2s. Its specificity is explored in the sections below.

3.4.1 The prion specificity of G1

After isolation of G1, it was tested in competition ELISAs to verify its specificity towards PrP^{Sc} . The results described here were collected with the assistance of Dr. Xinli Tang. A variety of human and animal prion strain BHs were tested against G1. The animal prion strains included RML, CWD from Tg33 and TgElk, HY and DY from SHas, and C-BSE, H-BSE, and L-BSE from Tg4092. The human prion strains included GSS, fCJD, sCJD, vCJD, and FFI. G1 recognized all the animal prion strains over the non-infectious controls, with only HY and DY having lower Δ OD values (Figure 3.22). G1 was also able to recognize the human prion strains, except sCJD, which could be a false-negative due to a sample artifact.



Figure 3.22: Specificity of G1 against various prion strains. G1 was used as the primary Ab in competition ELISAs to determine its specificity towards PrP^{Sc} of various human and animal prion strains. G1 was diluted 1.00×10^4 fold and all BHs were diluted to 1 mg/mL, with a total protein amount of 25 µg/well. The ΔOD values for infectious prion samples were markedly higher than the non-infectious controls. The ΔOD values of HY and DY prions were slightly reduced when compared to the other animal strains. The ΔOD value of sCJD was similar to the non-infectious control.

3.4.2 The structural epitope of G1

To determine the exact epitope on 14R1 that G1 recognizes, a series of 14R1 revertant mutants were created. A list of all constructs created for epitope mapping is listed in Table 3.2. Pair-wise residue replacements required eight constructs to fully cover all the surface residue changes in 14R1. 4 inter-rung and 4 intra-rung revertant constructs were created and were titled constructs 14R1A-D (Figure 3.23) to 14R1E-H (Figure 3.25), respectively. All constructs were created, purified, and processed as previously described for vaccine candidates. Both inter-rung and intra-rung constructs displayed typical fibrils when visualized using TEM (Figures 3.24 and 3.26). Using antigen coated plates in indirect ELISAs, G1 diluted 1.00×10^4 fold was able to recognize all constructs except A and E (Figure 3.27). These constructs lack the histidine on the β -arc position of rungs II & IV (Figure 3.28), creating a noticeable cavity in a space-filling model of 14R1 (Figure 3.29). The recognition for 14R1C was diminished, but still retained an OD value of above 1.

Name	Rung I	Rung II	Rung III	Rung IV	Fibril formation	Purpose
HET-2s reference	N <u>S</u> A <u>KD</u> I <u>R</u> T <u>EE</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>ET</u> V <u>V</u> G <u>KG</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	N/A
14R1 reference	N <u>S</u> A <u>KY</u> IDT <u>ED</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>EK</u> V <u>N</u> G <u>KH</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	N/A
14R1A	N <u>S</u> A <u>KY</u> IDT <u>EE</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>EK</u> V <u>N</u> G <u>KG</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	inter-rung construct
14R1B	N <u>S</u> A <u>KY</u> I <u>D</u> T <u>RD</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>EK</u> V <u>N</u> G <u>TH</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	inter-rung construct
14R1C	N <u>S</u> A <u>KY</u> I <u>R</u> T <u>ED</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>EK</u> V <u>V</u> G <u>KH</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	inter-rung construct
14R1D	N <u>S</u> A <u>KD</u> IDT <u>ED</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>ET</u> V <u>N</u> G <u>KH</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	inter-rung construct
14R1E	N <u>S</u> A <u>KY</u> IDT <u>ED</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>EK</u> V <u>N</u> G <u>KG</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	intra-rung construct
14R1F	N <u>S</u> A <u>KY</u> IDT <u>EE</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>EK</u> V <u>N</u> G <u>KH</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	intra-rung construct
14R1G	N <u>S</u> A <u>KY</u> I <u>D</u> T <u>ED</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>ET</u> V <u>V</u> G <u>KH</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	intra-rung construct
14R1H	N <u>S</u> A <u>KD</u> I <u>R</u> T <u>ED</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>EK</u> V <u>N</u> G <u>KH</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	intra-rung construct
1G	N <u>S</u> A <u>KY</u> I <u>D</u> T <u>EG</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>EK</u> V <u>N</u> G <u>KH</u>	N <u>S</u> A <u>KY</u> IDT <u>ED</u>	same as rung II	yes	glycine-replacement construct
2G	N <u>S</u> A <u>KY</u> IDT <u>EG</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>EK</u> V <u>N</u> G <u>KG</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	glycine-replacement construct
HG	N <u>S</u> A <u>KY</u> IDT <u>EG</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>EK</u> V <u>N</u> G <u>KH</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	glycine-replacement construct
HDB	N <u>S</u> A <u>KD</u> I <u>R</u> T <u>DG</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>ET</u> V <u>V</u> G <u>KG</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	HD construct
HDC	N <u>S</u> A <u>KD</u> IDT <u>EG</u>	N <u>S</u> V <u>ET</u> V <u>V</u> G <u>KG</u>	same as rung I	same as rung II	yes	HD construct

Table 3.2: Summary	and	sequence	of	epitope	mapping	${\rm constructs^{ab}}$
--------------------	-----	----------	----	---------	---------	-------------------------

^aUnderline indicates surface exposed residues. Single letters represent amino acids (See Standard Amino Acid Codes, page xxiv) ^bRed, blue, green, and gray colours represent negatively charged, positively charged, polar, and hydrophobic side chain residues, respectively



Figure 3.23: Inter-rung revertant constructs cartoon models. 4 inter-rung revertant constructs titled 14R1A-D were created, with the reverted HET-2s residues shown within ovals. Numbers correspond to deer prion protein sequence. Backbone colouring runs blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). Single letters represent amino acids (See Standard Amino Acid Codes, page xxiv).



Figure 3.24: **TEM of inter-rung revertant constructs**. Purified revertant constructs show adequately formed fibrils, consistent with fibrils formed from 14R1 or HET-2s. Samples were negatively stained with 2% uranyl acetate and visualized at 19K magnification via TEM.





14R1H



Figure 3.25: Intra-rung revertant constructs cartoon models. 4 intra-rung revertant constructs titled 14R1E-H were created, with the reverted HET-2s residues shown within ovals. Numbers correspond to deer prion protein sequence. Backbone colouring runs blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). Single letters represent amino acids (See Standard Amino Acid Codes, page xxiv).



Figure 3.26: **TEM of intra-rung revertant constructs**. Purified revertant constructs show adequately formed fibrils, consistent with fibrils formed from 14R1 or HET-2s. Samples were negatively stained with 2% uranyl acetate and visualized at 19K magnification via TEM.



Figure 3.27: G1 recognition towards revertant mutants. The recognition of G1 diluted 1.00×10^4 fold against the revertants was assessed via an indirect ELISA. The antibody was unable to recognize 14R1A and largely unable to recognize 14R1E. 14R1 and HET-2s acted as positive and negative controls, respectively. Samples were tested technical replicates of 3.



Figure 3.28: 14R1A and 14R1E lack a histidine. The revertant constructs 14R1A and 14R1E are missing a histidine on the β -arc position of rungs II and IV. Numbers correspond to deer prion protein sequence. Backbone colouring runs blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). Single letters represent amino acids (See Standard Amino Acid Codes, page xxiv).



14R1 without histidines on

Figure 3.29: 14R1 space-filling model with and without the β -arc histidines. The top model shows a surface area occupied by histidines (red circle), while the bottom model shows a cavity (red circle) to depict the loss of histidines, changing the surface epitope of G1.

More constructs were made focusing on altering residues on the β -arc position, titled 1G, 2G, and HG. Instead of reverting 14R1 residues back to HET-2s residues, these constructs featured glycines as the replaced residues (Figure 3.30). All constructs were created, purified, and processed as previously described. These constructs displayed typical fibrils when visualized under TEM (Figure 3.31). Using antigen coated plates in indirect ELISAs, G1 at 1.00×10^{-4} dilution was able to recognize construct 1G and not able to recognize 2G at all (Figure 3.32). Construct HG, which only contains a histidine was only minimally recognized.

To determine the importance of the residue positioning on the β -arc, 2 more constructs were made, consisting of glycine residues on the β -arc position, while moving the histidine and aspartate residues found at the β -arc position of 14R1 to the revertant residue positions found on 14R1B and 14R1C, titled HDB and HDC, respectively (Figure 3.33). The rest of the residues were left as HET-2s residues. These constructs were processed and purified as previously described, and displayed typical fibrils when visualized under TEM (Figure 3.34). When using G1 diluted 1.00×10^4 fold in an indirect ELISA, both HDB and HDC constructs were not recognized (Figure 3.35).



Figure 3.30: Glycine replacement constructs cartoon models. These constructs focused on the residues of the β -arc of 14R1, and replaced the residues with glycines instead of HET-2s residues. Numbers correspond to deer prion protein sequence. Backbone colouring runs blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). Single letters represent amino acids (See Standard Amino Acid Codes, page xxiv).



Figure 3.31: **TEM of glycine replacement constructs**. Purified glycine replacement constructs show adequately formed fibrils, consistent with fibrils formed from 14R1 or HET-2s. Samples were negatively stained with 2% uranyl acetate and visualized at 19K magnification via TEM.



Figure 3.32: G1 recognition towards glycine replacement constructs. The recognition of G1 diluted 1.00×10^4 fold against the glycine replacement constructs was assessed via an indirect ELISA. The antibody was unable to recognize 2G and largely unable to recognize HG. 14R1 and HET-2s acted as positive and negative controls, respectively.



Figure 3.33: HDB and HDC cartoon models. These constructs contained glycines on their β -arc position, as well as histidine and aspartate on the residue positions of 14R1B and 14R1C. The remaining residues are from HET-2s. Numbers correspond to deer prion protein sequence. Backbone colouring runs blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). Single letters represent amino acids (See Standard Amino Acid Codes, page xxiv).



HDB



Figure 3.34: **TEM of HDB and HDC constructs**. Purified HDB and HDC constructs show adequately formed fibrils, consistent with fibrils formed from 14R1 or HET-2s. Samples were negatively stained with 2% uranyl acetate and visualized at 19K magnification via TEM.



Figure 3.35: G1 recognition towards HDB and HDC. The recognition of G1 diluted 1.00×10^4 fold against the HDB and HDC was assessed via an indirect ELISA. The antibody was unable to recognize either constructs. 14R1 and HET-2s acted as positive and negative controls, respectively.

3.5 Improvements to vaccination regimen

The use of FA is considered to be experimental only; its toxic effects are well known and established (HUGHES *et al.*, 1970; CHAPEL *et al.*, 1976). Our current immunization regimen is thus limited in being experimental in nature. To resolve this, we explored 2 other adjuvants - alum and QS-21. The stability of our antigen, 14R1, was also investigated due to some unforeseen degradation in our purified samples. Strategies to increase protein stability and the effects of adjuvants are discussed below.

3.5.1 The effects of adjuvants on the immune response in mice

Alum or QS-21 in combination with 14R1 were used to immunize TgP101L mice, with 8 mice being used for each adjuvant treatment. Both adjuvants in combination with 14R1 were well tolerated by mice. Comparing their titres over the course of the immunization schedule at a dilution of 1.39×10^7 fold, alum was able to maintain or exceed the titre when compared to FA, while QS-21 was slightly lower than both (Figure 3.36).



Figure 3.36: Immune response of TgP101L mice using various adjuvants. The immune response of 14R1 against TgP101L is affected by the adjuvant; alum is eventually able to induce the highest titre (post-immune sera), followed by FA and then QS-21. Pre-immune sera was diluted 1.00×10^4 fold while all other sera were diluted 1.39×10^7 fold.

3.5.2 The effect of salt on 14R1 stability

Purified 14R1 is stored in a ~0.5 M pH 7.4 Tris-acetate buffer, while the working solution is typically PBS, which contains much lower concentration of salts. To evaluate and compare the effects of salts on 14R1, a protein stability assay was established to measure the stability of 14R1 over a period of several weeks in various concentrations of NaCl and PBS. The stability of 14R1 is severely reduced in plates containing only 1× PBS, as assessed by an indirect ELISA using G1, while the addition of 10 mM NaCl or 10× PBS increased the recognition by G1 (Figure 3.37). The difference in OD values between 14R1 stored in 1× PBS and the last week of 14R1 stored in 10 mM NaCl were not significant (p=0.14), while the differences between 14R1 stored in the 10× PBS is (p=0.0494) (Figure 3.38).



Figure 3.37: Stability of 14R1 in various solutions. The stability of 14R1 was assessed via recognition by G1 diluted 1.00×10^4 fold in an indirect ELISA over a span of 5 weeks. The OD values are reduced when using 14R1 stored in $1 \times PBS$, while addition of 10 mM NaCl or using $10 \times PBS$ increases it.



Figure 3.38: Stability differences of 14R1 in various solutions. The differences in OD values from the initial and last week are significantly different (p=0.0494) when 14R1 is stored in 10× PBS, while not significant (p=0.14) with the addition of 10 mM NaCl.

3.5.3 The effect of lyophilization on 14R1 stability

The stability of purified 14R1 after buffer exchange and sonication was assessed via indirect ELISAs. The post-immune sera of $4 \times 14R1$ immunized animals was used to determine the recognition of freshly prepared and coated 14R1 onto plates compared to lyophilized and coated 14R1. The lyophilized product was recognized, with a very minimal reduction in OD values (Figure 3.39).



Figure 3.39: Stability of 14R1 following lyophilization. The stability of 14R1 after lyophilization was assessed via recognition by post-immune sera from 14R1 immunized mice. The average recognition of post-immune sera from 4 animals show a minimal reduction in recognition of lyophilized 14R1.

Chapter 4

Discussion and Conclusion

4.1 Rationally designed, structured based vaccines

Throughout this thesis, I have outlined the process and resulting data from attempts to rationally design a prion vaccine based upon structural knowledge of specific experimental data. The first step involved the creation of a vaccine scaffold, which was based upon the HET-s fungal prion (Section 1.5.3) due to it containing a β -solenoid structure, specifically a two-rung β -solenoid (WASMER *et al.*, 2008). Due to the lack of prion structures at the initial stages of this project, the scaffolds (and thus vaccines) were designed with the assumption that infectious PrP^{Sc} also contained a β -solenoid structure, specifically a 4R β S. This presumed four-rung nature of PrP^{Sc} was successfully mimicked by connecting two monomers of HET-s to create HET-2s. Purified HET-2s showed a pure product approximately double the molecular weight (MW) of HET-s (Figure 3.1) and TEM analysis showed fibrils that were very similar when compared to HET-s (Figure 3.2).

Due to the selective pressure of HET-s as a functional amyloid, the addition of a linker and the subsequent successful identification of HET-2s fibrils on TEM likely indicates that such amyloids are also β -solenoidal. TEM is a crucial verification step since the lack of fibrils from purified samples would likely indicate protein

misfolding, typically resulting in amorphous aggregates instead. Without proper protein folding, the designed vaccines would have incorrect epitope exposure, and thus likely be completely ineffective as a prion vaccine. The linker length was modified for optimal refolding, with the 14 and 16 mers showing the best fibrils in terms of length, abundance, and minimal amorphous aggregates (Figure 3.3). The conserved nature of HET-s also allowed for a virtually unmodified purification protocol for all constructs, therefore allowing for the purification of HET-s and all subsequence scaffolds and vaccine candidates at a very similar yield and purity. Constructs that lacked fibrils when examined on TEM were presumed to be misfolded and thus lacked the surface residues that would normally be exposed when correctly folded.

The use of an amyloid-forming scaffold to mimic a misfolding protein of interest can be broadened to include other neurodegenerative diseases, such as Alzheimer's disease (AD) or Parkinson's disease (PD), a direction which is currently being explored in the Wille lab. These results form another graduate student project and, as such, will not be discussed here in great detail. A scaffold protein with surface residues from misfolded α -synuclein for PD or A β or tau for AD can potentially elicit an immune response specific for the toxic forms of these proteins. Due to the current lack of vaccines for any neurodegenerative diseases, our approach offers a novel method for disease prevention.

4.2 Potential prion vaccine

After the optimal linker length was determined, multiple vaccine candidates were constructed, purified, and assessed via TEM. The initial vaccine candidates contained changes to all their surface residues in the exposed region and subsequently were all incorrectly folded, as evidenced by a lack of fibrils when visualized via TEM. Strategies to increase the likelihood of proper folding included modifications of only the interior (rungs II & III) or the exterior (rungs I & IV) residues. The interior rungs should contribute to monomeric stability, while the exterior rungs should increase fibril formation due to the interactions between said rungs. However, both strategies were unsuccessful in creating properly folded vaccine candidates.

Another strategy involved repeating the surface residue changes of a HET-s monomer. Due to the repetition of residues, the amount of salt bridges could either be maintained or even increased, and is likely a key stabilizing factor for fibril formation. Using this strategy, 3 vaccine candidates (Sections 3.2.1 and 3.2.2) were produced and all successfully formed fibrils (Figures 3.7 and 3.9). All three vaccine candidates and HET-2s were then used to immunize $Prnp^{-/-}$ mice to determine a working immunization regimen that was well tolerated by all the animals. The immune response from all animals showed titre levels that were comparable across all constructs (Figure 3.10).

This immunization regimen was then used to immunize WT mice and determine if there was any specificity towards PrP^{Sc} as designed. This was tested using postimmune sera from the immunized animals to see if they recognized prion-infected BH in a competition ELISA. The results showed that only post-immune sera from 14R1 had increased recognition of infectious BH compared to uninfectious BH (Figure 3.11). This was not seen with post-immune sera from 16R2, 14R3, and HET-2s immunized animals in the same assay with the same BHs. The use of a competition ELISA was due to the difficulty in capturing native prion fibrils due to their massive size. Normally, immunoassays use proteases and denaturants to cleave and denature both PrP^{C} and PrP^{Sc} , respectively. This renders PrP^{Sc} soluble and allows for its capture on either a plate or a membrane, while also completely degrading any PrP^{C} . Denaturation of PrP^{Sc} would result in the loss of structural elements that would be recognized by the immune response. Competition ELISAs solves these issues by allowing for the detection of any molecule in its native state and in this case, PrP^{Sc} .

The residues chosen and placed on 14R1 all contain charged and polar side

chains (Figure 3.4). Their non-linear nature results in a discontinuous and continuous surface exposure on PrP^{C} (Figure 3.5) and PrP^{Sc} (Figure 3.6), respectively. While 16R2 and 14R3 both contain prion residues, they were in the wrong position; *i.e.*, the relative position of residues on 16R2 and 14R3 are too far and too close to actually exist on a 4R β S model of PrP^{Sc} , respectively (Figure 3.8). The residue changes of 14R1 were chosen with more focus on their relevant internal position in a 4R β S model, while 16R2 and 14R3 residues were chosen with a focus on the quantity of salt bridge interactions to increase fibril formation. The result is that while 16R2 and 14R3 both formed fibrils, their chosen residues likely have little resemblance to their actual placement on monomeric PrP^{Sc} , and thus the immune response generated from these candidates would have minimal to no affinity for infectious prions. Following these results, 16R2 and 14R3 were no longer considered, leaving 14R1 as the sole prion vaccine candidate.

The post-immune sera from 14R1 was also tested against a mouse PrP peptide library. These short peptides have minimal tertiary protein structure, with the majority of them likely being linear. No recognition of any peptide spanning the entire mouse prion protein was observed (Figure 3.12). This was expected and serves to show that whatever is being recognized from the immune response is at the very least, not linear. This would be in contrast to other prion vaccines, which cannot differentiate between PrP^{C} and PrP^{Sc} and were designed to recognize PrP^{C} only (PILON *et al.*, 2007; ISHIBASHI *et al.*, 2011; XANTHOPOULOS *et al.*, 2013; ABDELAZIZ *et al.*, 2018; EIDEN *et al.*, 2021).

Following the verification of PrP^{Sc} specificity, the efficacy of 14R1 against genetic prion disease was assessed via a GSS disease model with a proline to leucine substitution at position 101, corresponding to position 102 in human PrP. The animals developed a very high Ab titre against 14R1, showing increased recognition of 14R1 even when diluted 1.37×10^7 fold over the pre-immune sera diluted 1.00×10^4 fold (Figure 3.13). Similar symptoms were reported for all animal groups and
are within what is described in the literature for this GSS model (NAZOR et al., 2005), and all the mice did eventually succumb to disease and required euthanasia. The health status of scaffold immunize animals were not significantly different from the unimmunized animals, yet there was a significant increase in survival time for the scaffold immunized animals (Figures 3.14 and 3.15). While the exact cause of this survival extension is unknown, a possible explanation is adjuvant-induced experimental autoimmune disease (BILLIAU et al., 2001). FAs are known to cause a variety of experimental autoimmune diseases in animal models, such as myocarditis (FONTES et al., 2017), thyroiditis (CIHÁKOVÁ et al., 2004), encephalomyelitis (LAAKER et al., 2021), and uveitis (CASPI, 2003). Despite autoimmune disease being a typically detrimental condition, autoimmune recognition of both PrP^{C} and PrP^{Sc} can potentially increase the survival time animal hosts with prion disease. Although the vaccine was unable to prevent death, it did significantly delay the onset of disease for mice immunized with 14R1. Throughout the lifespan of the mice, their immune response titres wane while their bodies continuously produce GSS prions, acting in opposition, which possibly explains the eventual death of the vaccine immunized mice. Histopathology analyses of these animals showed that spongiform change, gliosis of GFAP, and PrP^{Sc} plaques were present in all animals in their respective areas (Figure 3.16), confirming that all animals did indeed succumb to prion disease. Terminal animal brains analyzed via immunoblotting revealed increased PrP compared to healthy animals as expected, but following PK digestion the fragments from both healthy and terminal animals were largely unable to be detected, with only a very faint band at ~ 9 kDa for terminal animals (Figure 3.17).

The efficacy of 14R1 against an acquired prion disease was assessed using SHas infected with HY prions. Both the high and low dose oral inoculation had an 100% attack rate, with all animals succumbing to disease. The per os titre of HY published by KINCAID *et al.* (2007) differed from what we observed; our low dose inoculation saw a 100% attack rate, despite containing significantly less than what is published,

indicating that our HY inocula contained more prions/g or the published value is too low. For the high dose inoculation, the vaccine was not protective, despite having a significant difference, with the 14R1 immunized animals surviving only slightly longer than the control groups (Figure 3.18). This significance can be attributed to the high uniformity at which HY prion disease progresses in SHas, resulting in an essentially identical incubation period for all unimmunized animals. Thus, even relatively minor delays in survival period can be significant while not actually being protective. The low dose inoculation saw more protective effect for half the animals immunized with 14R1, with one hamster living significantly longer than the rest (Figure 3.19), but the overall trend was not significant. Dosing plays an important role in many diseases, and prion diseases are no exception, with the low dose oral inoculation being less potent, resulting in an increase in absolute survival time. There is potentially a mismatch of an oral prion challenge and IP immunization, since the route of entry for oral prion infection is typically via Peyer's patches within the small intestine before neuroinvasion (ANDRÉOLETTI et al., 2000; GLATZEL et al., 2001; MCBRIDE et al., 2001; PRINZ et al., 2003; DONALDSON DAVID et al., 2015). IP injections are often used for the quick onset of effects and are acceptable for proof-of-concept studies such as ours (TURNER et al., 2011; AL SHOYAIB et al., 2019). It is also possible that even the low dose described here still contains too much prions for a vaccine to have a protective effect, as previously mentioned when comparing the published infectious per os titre of HY with our data.

More recently, 14R1 was used to immunize elk that were naturally infected with CWD. Due to the toxicity concerns with FAs, alum was used as the adjuvant instead. 14R1 elicited an increased immune response with both 100 and 200 μ g antigen amounts, although the response was much lower when compared to the titres obtained for mice (Figure 3.20). The specificity of the post-immune sera titre against PrP^{Sc} was determined using competition ELISAs. Sera from PBS immunized animals were unable to differentiate between CWD-infected and uninfected BH, as expected. The animals immunized with 100 or 200 μ g of 14R1 were able to specifically recognize CWD-infected BH, but 1 animal from each group were unable to elicit a PrP^{Sc}-specific immune response. The 1 elk from the 100 μ g immunization group had the lowest titre out of all the vaccine immunize animals, possibly explaining the lack of PrP^{Sc} specificity. Conversely, the 1 elk from the 200 μ g immunization group had the second highest titre, yet the immune response was also not PrP^{Sc}-specific. The genotype of the animals did not seem to affect the PrP^{Sc}-specificity of the immune response; the 100 and 200 μ g elk were M/M and M/L, respectively. With only 2 animals of each genotype (M/M or M/L) per group, it is hard to say whether the vaccine is 75% effective at eliciting a PrP^{Sc}-specific immune response at both doses or simply a chance event both times.

The proposed mechanism of 14R1's efficacy is PrP^{Sc} recognition by Abs and the subsequent removal from a host. Due to the absence of peripheral infection in genetic prion diseases, the Abs from the elicited immune response must cross the BBB to have an effect. It is known that the BBB limits the entry of both immune cells and immune mediators, making the brain an immune privileged site that has different immune responses than those in the peripheral immune system (WILSON *et al.*, 2010). A way to get around this is to use receptor-meditated transport (RMT) (PARDRIDGE *et al.*, 2012), but Abs like Aducanumab (trademark name Aduhelm) are able to effectively clear A β plaques in the CNS without any transport system, showing that some Abs, for reasons not entirely clear, are able to sufficiently cross the BBB (BUSSIERE *et al.*, 2013; SEVIGNY *et al.*, 2016). It is possible that the immune response elicited by 14R1 works in a similar way and these Abs are also able to penetrate into the brain.

Vaccination against oral prion infection from GOÑI *et al.* (2015) was able to elicit a high IgA immune response; the deer with the highest IgA titre remained asymptomatic and was tested negative by both RAMALT and tonsil biopsy, despite sharing a pen with CWD positive animals for over a year and being fully susceptible to CWD (codon 96=G/G). However, these animals received a total of 8 immunizations, applied mucosally to the rumen, and later to the tonsil and rectum over a period of 11 months. While such a protocol provides a good proof of concept, it is labour intensive and difficult to scale in terms of wildlife CWD management. WOOD *et al.* (2018) observed a form of vaccine-induced disease acceleration specifically in 132 M/M elk following immunization with their purported DSE vaccine. While there is no evidence to suggest that 14R1 could accelerate disease progression, it cannot be ruled out currently. Should our current immunization regimen with 14R1 in elk demonstrate some efficacy, mucosal vaccination with 14R1 provides a possible future improvement, along with the optimization currently done.

Recently, purified brain samples from the 263K prion strain have been resolved using cryo-EM to identify a PIRIBS structure (KRAUS *et al.*, 2021). A second study using RML-derived brain samples also identified a PIRIBS structure (MANKA *et al.*, 2022). While these PIRIBS structures are somewhat incompatible with the 4R β S model, our prion vaccine design remains fundamentally unchanged. Instead of using a 4R β S scaffold, HET-s would be sufficient and likely have greater residue selection freedom and placement due to its slightly increased fibril stability over HET-2s. Assuming the PIRIBS structure is representative of *bona fide* prion structure, vaccines designed with this knowledge should show increased efficacy over 14R1. While the efficacy of 14R1 seems limited to the GSS mouse model, this method of vaccine development allows for a method of prion recognition that has not been demonstrated before. Prior prion vaccine efforts were largely unable to effectively utilize the structural differences between PrP^{C} and PrP^{Sc} , resulting in a trial-anderror approach, often with sub-optimal results.

4.3 Vaccine-derived antibody

The results of 14R1 as a vaccine led to attempts to create a mAb that preferentially recognizes PrP^{Sc} , termed "G1". After confirming the Ab recognizes only 14R1 and not HET-2s, its specificity against PrP^{Sc} was tested in the same way as the post-immune sera. A variety of animal and human prion strains were tested, and surprisingly all were recognized except sCJD (Figure 3.22). With no obvious structural differences between sCJD and the other prion strains due to a lack of structural information, it is possible that the particular sample used was a false-negative and contained little to no PrP^{Sc} , despite coming from a diseased patient. This recognition of various prion strains shows that the epitope is being recognized is shared. While this suggests a common structural element, to date, no 4R β S structure has been solved for any mammalian prion disease.

The epitope of G1 has been resolved via structural epitope mapping. Structural epitopes are often difficult to map due to the resulting structural instability arising from point mutations on the antigen of interest. However, due to the β -solenoidal nature of HET-2s, revertant mutants can be made that retain their structure while potentially ablating an epitope, thereby mapping out the exact residues that G1 recognizes. Systematic residue changes resulted in the creation of eight revertant constructs, and all constructs displayed typical fibrils, indicative of β -solenoid fibril formation and correct epitope exposure/removal. G1 was unable to recognize constructs A and E, both of which lack a histidine at the β -arc position of rungs II & IV (Figures 3.27 to 3.29), implying that histidine is part of the epitope that G1 recognizes. 3 more constructs were made, reverting only the β -arc residues back to glycines instead of HET-2s residues. As expected, construct 2G was not recognized by G1 since it contains only glycines on the β -arc (Figure 3.30), while the limited recognition of HG also hints at the importance of the histidine residue. Only construct 1G was fully recognized, containing both a histidine and aspartate on the

 β -arc, showing this is the epitope of G1. 2 more constructs were made, moving the position of the histidine and aspartate residues from the β -arc to β -strands 2 & 6 (Figure 3.33) to try and determine the relative importance of residues positioning. Neither constructs were able to be recognized by G1 (Figure 3.35).

Combining this information, the epitope of G1 is thought to be a histidine and aspartate on a β -arc position. The same residues in a similar position (e.g. β -arc) can also be assumed to also be present on the surface of PrP^{Sc}. This same structural element is presumed to exist on the various prion strains that G1 recognizes. Currently, published and unpublished prion structures are all PIRIBS, and closer examination shows that such a β -arc with histidine and aspartate is absent (KRAUS) et al., 2021; HALLINAN et al., 2022; HOYT et al., 2022; MANKA et al., 2022). A possible explanation for this despite the PrP^{Sc} specificity of G1 is the existence of intermediate structures. Prion purifications often include protease digestion and the addition of detergent to cleave and solubilize the sample, respectively. This harsh but necessary purification method inherently purifies species that are highly protease and detergent resistant, while intermediate structures are often far less stable. It is then possible, that the solved PIRIBS structures represent an end-stage phenomenon, one that is highly stable and also infectious, but not the sole structural species that exists. Purification of these intermediate structure subpopulations in high quantities that are suitable for structural analysis is challenging, and likely not possible currently.

While G1 appears to be PrP^{Sc} -specific, it is possible that this recognition is limited to a structural element that happens to be present on PrP^{Sc} , much like how 15B3 recognizes both PrP and PrP^{Sc} aggregates (BIASINI *et al.*, 2008). 15B3 also recognizes oligomers of amyloid- β (A β)42, which suggests that this is an aggregate-specific mAb that recognizes PrP^{Sc} and A β oligomers (STRAVALACI *et al.*, 2016). Thus, it is uncertain whether G1 is truly PrP^{Sc} -specific, or rather just aggregate-specific. A truly PrP^{Sc} -specific Ab would require a unique structural element that is not shared with other protein aggregates. Alternatively, a discontinuous epitope Ab that can recognize multiple different protein aggregates is clearly possible (STRAVALACI *et al.*, 2016), and can offer therapeutic benefits. Discontinuous epitope Abs that are isolated from a rationally-designed vaccine can have their epitopes mapped (like G1) and allows for targeted epitope designing of such Abs.

The Wille lab has sequenced the complementarity-determining regions (CDRs) and created various recombinant, humanized forms of G1. These results form part of another graduate student project and will not be discussed here in great detail. Ab modifications such as humanization alleviates the inherent formation of antimouse Abs in non-murine hosts, broadening the use of non-native mAbs, while recombinant production is both cheaper and easier to scale-up. A recombinant, hostadapted version of G1 offers a route forward for various use cases, such as passive immunotherapy, various structural investigations, or for use as a PrP^{Sc}-specific Ab in certain immunoassays. Future prion vaccines that demonstrate better or increased efficacy than 14R1 would allow for the potential to isolate and characterize other mAbs. The affinity of such Abs is however almost wholly dependent on the antigen they are derived upon. Assuming that future prion vaccine candidates have superior efficacy, the resulting antibody isolated can be further modified and applied in the same way as G1. In the same way that Aducanumab removes $A\beta$ plaques, an equivalent Ab that can clear prion plaques is also possible, but whether such an event would yield cognitive improvements are yet to be determined.

4.4 Vaccine improvements

The use of adjuvants as part of an immunization regimen was carefully considered. Initially, FAs were chosen for their non-specific, potent immunostimulating effects. These adjuvants are fairly toxic, and thus not suitable for use beyond experimental settings. Using alternative, less toxic adjuvants would facilitate testing of 14R1 in other animal model systems. Two adjuvants were considered, alum and QS-21, both of which are part of commercial vaccine formulations. Alum, or aluminum hydroxide in our case, is considered the gold standard of adjuvants and is known to stimulate Th2 immune cells, resulting in the production of antigen-specific antibodies. QS-21 is a potent adjuvant that induces a Th1 immune response and leads to cell-mediated immunity.

Compared to the immunizations with FA, alum induced a slightly higher immune response after the second boost, while the immune response was slightly lower for the QS-21 immunizations (Figure 3.36). While the titres of the FA immunized animals were initially higher, they tapered off, reaching a maximum lower than alum and higher than QS-21. Both the alum and QS-21 have an upward trend that could continue if extra boosts were given. The higher immune response of alum suggests that higher titres are better achieved with a Th2 immune response (alum) over Th1 (QS-21).

Due to the necessary and strict structural requirements of 14R1, careful considerations were taken to maximize its stability. Typically, surface residue changes negatively affect monomer stability and fibril formation because HET-s has evolved to form β -solenoids. The storage and working solution for 14R1 differ in the concentration of salt present. Long term storage of 14R1 in PBS resulted in a significant loss of recognition by G1 that increased over time (Figure 3.37), implying a loss of conformation of histidine and aspartate on the β -arc. The stability assays only ran for 6 weeks with a downward trend for 14R1 stored in PBS, and whether such a trend would continue downward or eventually reach equilibrium is not known. In the case where an equilibrium is eventually reached, one can assume there was an adequate quantity of salts and their resulting ions to stabilize the various hydrophilic interactions. In the case where the downward trend continues until 14R1 is completely unrecognized by G1, it is possible that the salt content was insufficient to adequately stabilize the surface residues, resulting in the eventual degradation of 14R1.

Lyophilization of 14R1 mostly prevented the degradation of various structural elements, as shown by the minimal differences in OD values using post-immune sera from 14R1 immunized animals (Figure 3.39). In this scenario, 14R1 was sonicated, frozen, lyophilized, and thawed for use right before. It is unclear whether repeated lyophilization would maintain or decrease the recognition of coated 14R1, and whether the buffer plays a role.

4.5 Conclusion

One of the major goals of this project was to explore whether structural differences between PrP^C and PrP^{Sc} could be exploited for preventing prion diseases. By mimicking the backbone and surface residues of PrP^{Sc} with a protein scaffold, we designed several vaccine candidates that were properly-folded, and therefore would not result in an immune response against PrP^C. One such vaccine candidate, 14R1, elicited a PrP^{Sc}-specific immune response and demonstrate efficacy in delaying GSS onset in an animal model. A mAb, G1, derived from a 14R1 immunized mouse, specifically recognized multiple animal and human prion strains. The epitope of G1 was determined to be a histidine and aspartate on a β -arc, and this structural element is proposed to be shared by PrP^{Sc} , allowing for G1 recognition. The ability of 14R1 to function as a vaccine is highly dependent on it maintaining its tertiary structure, which can be accomplished by storage in a high-salt concentration buffer or lyophilization. Taken altogether, these results demonstrate the feasibility of our vaccine design and the resulting Abs that can be potentially isolated, and both of these can be improved upon as more prion structural information is discovered. Our approach is also not limited to prion diseases and marks a novel method of disease prevention for neurodegenerative diseases.

References

- 1. ABDELAZIZ, D. H., THAPA, S., BRANDON, J., MAYBEE, J., VANKUPPEVELD, L., MC-CORKELL, R. & SCHÄTZL, H. M. Recombinant prion protein vaccination of transgenic elk PrP mice and reindeer overcomes self-tolerance and protects mice against chronic wasting disease. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **293**, 19812–19822 (2018).
- ADJOU, K. T., PRIVAT, N., DEMART, S., DESLYS, J. P., SEMAN, M., HAUW, J. J. & DORMONT, D. MS-8209, an amphotericin B analogue, delays the appearance of spongiosis, astrogliosis and PrPres accumulation in the brain of scrapie-infected hamsters. *Journal of Comparative Pathology* 122, 3–8 (2000).
- ÅGREN, E. O., SÖRÉN, K., GAVIER-WIDÉN, D., BENESTAD, S. L., TRAN, L., WALL, K., AVERHED, G., DOOSE, N., VÅGE, J. & NÖREMARK, M. First detection of chronic wasting disease in moose (*Alces alces*) in Sweden. *Journal of Wildlife Diseases* 57, 461–463, 3 (2021).
- 4. AGUZZI, A., MONTRASIO, F. & KAESER, P. S. Prions: health scare and biological challenge. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* 2, 118–126 (2001).
- 5. AL SHOYAIB, A., ARCHIE, S. R. & KARAMYAN, V. T. Intraperitoneal route of drug administration: should it be used in experimental animal studies? *Pharmaceutical Research* **37**, 12 (2019).
- 6. ALPER, T., CRAMP, W. A., HAIG, D. A. & CLARKE, M. C. Does the agent of scrapie replicate without nucleic acid ?. *Nature* **214**, 764–766 (1967).
- 7. ALPER, T., HAIG, D. A. & CLARKE, M. C. The exceptionally small size of the scrapie agent. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* **22**, 278–284 (1966).
- 8. ALPERS, M. P. The epidemiology of kuru: monitoring the epidemic from its peak to its end. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* **363**, 3707–3713 (2008).
- ANDRÉOLETTI, O., BERTHON, P., MARC, D., SARRADIN, P., GROSCLAUDE, J., VAN KEULEN, L., SCHELCHER, F., ELSEN, J.-M. & LANTIER, F. Early accumulation of PrP^{Sc} in gut-associated lymphoid and nervous tissues of susceptible sheep from a Romanov flock with natural scrapie. *Journal of General Virology* 81, 3115–3126 (2000).
- ARSAC, J. N., ANDREOLETTI, O., BILHEUDE, J. M., LACROUX, C., BENESTAD, S. L. & BARON, T. Similar biochemical signatures and prion protein genotypes in atypical scrapie and Nor98 cases, France and Norway. *Emerg Infect Dis* 13, 58–65 (2007).

- ASANTE, E. A., SMIDAK, M., GRIMSHAW, A., HOUGHTON, R., TOMLINSON, A., JEE-LANI, A., JAKUBCOVA, T., HAMDAN, S., RICHARD-LONDT, A., LINEHAN, J. M., BRANDNER, S., ALPERS, M., WHITFIELD, J., MEAD, S., WADSWORTH, J. D. F. & COLLINGE, J. A naturally occurring variant of the human prion protein completely prevents prion disease. *Nature* 522, 478–481 (2015).
- 12. AUCOUTURIER, P., KASCSAK, R. J., FRANGIONE, B. & WISNIEWSKI, T. Biochemical and conformational variability of human prion strains in sporadic Creutzfeldt–Jakob disease. *Neuroscience Letters* **274**, 33–36 (1999).
- BACHY, V., BALLERINI, C., GOURDAIN, P., PRIGNON, A., IKEN, S., ANTOINE, N., ROSSET, M. & CARNAUD, C. Mouse vaccination with dendritic cells loaded with prion protein peptides overcomes tolerance and delays scrapie. *Journal of General Virology* 91, 809–820 (2010).
- 14. BADE, S., BAIER, M., BOETEL, T. & FREY, A. Intranasal immunization of Balb/c mice against prion protein attenuates orally acquired transmissible spongiform encephalopathy. *Vaccine* 24, 1242–1253 (2006).
- BAETEN, L. A., POWERS, B. E., JEWELL, J. E., SPRAKER, T. R. & MILLER, M. W. A natural case of chronic wasting disease in a free-ranging moose (*Alces alces shirasi*). *Journal of Wildlife Diseases* 43, 309–314 (2007).
- BALGUERIE, A., REIS, S. D., RITTER, C., CHAIGNEPAIN, S., COULARY-SALIN, B., FORGE, V., BATHANY, K., LASCU, I., SCHMITTER, J.-M., RIEK, R. & SAUPE, S. J. Domain organization and structure-function relationship of the HET-s prion protein of *Podospora anserina*. The EMBO Journal 22, 2071–2081 (2003).
- BARAL, P. K., WIELAND, B., SWAYAMPAKULA, M., POLYMENIDOU, M., RAHMAN, M. H., KAV, N. N. V., AGUZZI, A. & JAMES, M. N. G. Structural studies on the folded domain of the human prion protein bound to the Fab fragment of the antibody POM1. Acta Crystallographica Section D 68, 1501–1512 (2012).
- BARTZ, J. C. Prion strain diversity. Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Medicine 6 (2016).
- BARTZ, J. C., BESSEN, R. A., MCKENZIE, D., MARSH, R. F. & AIKEN, J. M. Adaptation and selection of prion protein strain conformations following interspecies transmission of transmissible mink encephalopathy. *Journal of Virology* 74, 5542–5547 (2000).
- BARTZ, J. C., KRAMER, M. L., SHEEHAN, M. H., HUTTER, J. A. L., AYERS, J. I., BESSEN, R. A. & KINCAID, A. E. Prion interference is due to a reduction in strainspecific PrP^{Sc} levels. *Journal of Virology* 81, 689–697 (2007).
- BAXA, U., WICKNER, R. B., STEVEN, A. C., ANDERSON, D. E., MAREKOV, L. N., YAU, W.-M. & TYCKO, R. Characterization of β-sheet structure in Ure2p₁₋₈₉ yeast prion fibrils by solid-state nuclear magnetic resonance. *Biochemistry* 46, 13149–13162 (2007).
- 22. BELT, P. B. G. M., MUILEMAN, I. H., SCHREUDER, B. E. C., BOS-DE RUIJTER, J., GIELKENS, A. L. J. & SMITS, M. A. Identification of five allelic variants of the sheep PrP gene and their association with natural scrapie. *Journal of General Virology* 76, 509–517 (1995).

- 23. BENDER, H., NOYES, N., ANNIS, J. L., HITPAS, A., MOLLNOW, L., CROAK, K., KANE, S., WAGNER, K., DOW, S. & ZABEL, M. PrP^C knockdown by liposome-siRNA-peptide complexes (LSPCs) prolongs survival and normal behavior of prion-infected mice immunotolerant to treatment. *PLOS ONE* 14, e0219995 (2019).
- 24. BENESTAD SYLVIE, L., ARSAC, J.-N., GOLDMANN, W. & NÖREMARK, M. Atypical/Nor98 scrapie: properties of the agent, genetics, and epidemiology. *Vet. Res.* **39**, 19 (2008).
- BENESTAD, S. L., SARRADIN, P., THU, B., SCHÖNHEIT, J., TRANULIS, M. A. & BRATBERG, B. Cases of scrapie with unusual features in Norway and designation of a new type, Nor98. *Veterinary Record* 153, 202–208 (2003).
- 26. BENESTAD, S. L., MITCHELL, G., SIMMONS, M., YTREHUS, B. & VIKØREN, T. First case of chronic wasting disease in Europe in a Norwegian free-ranging reindeer. *Veterinary Research* 47, 88 (2016).
- 27. BESSEN, R. A. & MARSH, R. F. Biochemical and physical properties of the prion protein from two strains of the transmissible mink encephalopathy agent. *Journal of Virology* **66**, 2096–2101 (1992).
- 28. BESSEN, R. A. & MARSH, R. F. Identification of two biologically distinct strains of transmissible mink encephalopathy in hamsters. *Journal of General Virology* **73**, 329–334 (1992).
- 29. BIACABE, A.-G., LAPLANCHE, J.-L., RYDER, S. & BARON, T. Distinct molecular phenotypes in bovine prion diseases. *EMBO Reports* 5, 110–115 (2004).
- BIASINI, E., SEEGULAM, M. E., PATTI, B. N., SOLFOROSI, L., MEDRANO, A. Z., CHRISTENSEN, H. M., SENATORE, A., CHIESA, R., WILLIAMSON, R. A. & HARRIS, D. A. Non-infectious aggregates of the prion protein react with several PrP^{Sc}-directed antibodies. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 105, 2190–2204 (2008).
- 31. BILLIAU, A. & MATTHYS, P. Modes of action of Freund's adjuvants in experimental models of autoimmune diseases. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology* **70**, 849–860 (2001).
- 32. BRADLEY, M. E., EDSKES, H. K., HONG, J. Y., WICKNER, R. B. & LIEBMAN, S. W. Interactions among prions and prion "strains" in yeast. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **99**, 16392 (2002).
- BRANDNER, S., ISENMANN, S., RAEBER, A., FISCHER, M., SAILER, A., KOBAYASHI, Y., MARINO, S., WEISSMANN, C. & AGUZZI, A. Normal host prion protein necessary for scrapie-induced neurotoxicity. *Nature* 379, 339–343 (1996).
- BROWN, P., BRANDEL, J.-P., SATO, T., NAKAMURA, Y., MACKENZIE, J., WILL, R., LADOGANA, A., POCCHIARI, M., LESCHEK, E. & SCHONBERGER, L. Iatrogenic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease, final assessment. *Emerging Infectious Disease journal* 18, 901 (2012).
- 35. BROWN, P., RAU, E. H., JOHNSON, B. K., BACOTE, A. E., GIBBS, C. J. & GAJDUSEK, D. C. New studies on the heat resistance of hamster-adapted scrapie agent: Threshold survival after ashing at 600°C suggests an inorganic template of replication. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 97, 3418–3421 (2000).

- BÜELER, H., AGUZZI, A., SAILER, A., GREINER, R. A., AUTENRIED, P., AGUET, M. & WEISSMANN, C. Mice devoid of PrP are resistant to scrapie. *Cell* 73, 1339–1347 (1993).
- BÜELER, H., FISCHER, M., LANG, Y., BLUETHMANN, H., LIPP, H.-P., DEARMOND, S. J., PRUSINER, S. B., AGUET, M. & WEISSMANN, C. Normal development and behaviour of mice lacking the neuronal cell-surface PrP protein. *Nature* 356, 577–582 (1992).
- 38. BUSSIERE, T., WEINREB, P., DUNSTAN, R., QIAN, F., ARAST, M. & LI, M. Differential in vitro and in vivo binding profiles of BIIB037 and other anti-abeta clinical antibody candidates. *Neurodegener Dis* **11** (2013).
- 39. CASALONE, C. & HOPE, J. in *Handbook of Clinical Neurology* (eds POCCHIARI, M. & MANSON, J.) 121–134 (Elsevier, 2018).
- CASALONE, C., ZANUSSO, G., ACUTIS, P., FERRARI, S., CAPUCCI, L., TAGLIAVINI, F., MONACO, S. & CARAMELLI, M. Identification of a second bovine amyloidotic spongiform encephalopathy: Molecular similarities with sporadic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 101, 3065 (2004).
- 41. CASPI, R. R. Experimental autoimmune uveoretinitis in the rat and mouse. *Current Protocols in Immunology* 53, 15.6.1–15.6.20 (2003).
- 42. CASSARD, H., TORRES, J.-M., LACROUX, C., DOUET, J.-Y., BENESTAD, S. L., LANTIER, F., LUGAN, S., LANTIER, I., COSTES, P., ARON, N., REINE, F., HERZOG, L., ESPINOSA, J.-C., BERINGUE, V. & ANDRÉOLETTI, O. Evidence for zoonotic potential of ovine scrapie prions. *Nature Communications* 5, 5821 (2014).
- CAUGHEY, B., RAYMOND, G. J. & BESSEN, R. A. Strain-dependent differences in β-sheet conformations of abnormal prion protein. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 273, 32230–32235 (1998).
- 44. CHAPEL, H. M. & AUGUST, P. J. Report of nine cases of accidental injury to man with Freund's complete adjuvant. *Clinical and experimental immunology* **24**, 538–541 (1976).
- CIHÁKOVÁ, D., SHARMA, R. B., FAIRWEATHER, D., AFANASYEVA, M. & ROSE, N. R. Animal models for autoimmune myocarditis and autoimmune thyroiditis. *Methods Mol Med* 102, 175–93 (2004).
- COHEN, F. E., PAN, K. M., HUANG, Z., BALDWIN, M., FLETTERICK, R. J. & PRUSINER, S. B. Structural clues to prion replication. *Science* 264, 530 (1994).
- 47. COLLINGE, J. & CLARKE, A. R. A general model of prion strains and their pathogenicity. *Science* **318**, 930 (2007).
- COLLINGE, J., GORHAM, M., HUDSON, F., KENNEDY, A., KEOGH, G., PAL, S., ROSSOR, M., RUDGE, P., SIDDIQUE, D., SPYER, M., THOMAS, D., WALKER, S., WEBB, T., WROE, S. & DARBYSHIRE, J. Safety and efficacy of quinacrine in human prion disease (PRION-1 study): a patient-preference trial. *The Lancet Neurology* 8, 334–344 (2009).
- 49. COLLINGE, J., SIDLE, K. C. L., MEADS, J., IRONSIDE, J. & HILL, A. F. Molecular analysis of prion strain variation and the aetiology of 'new variant' CJD. *Nature* **383**, 685–690 (1996).

- 50. COLLINGE, J., WHITFIELD, J., MCKINTOSH, E., BECK, J., MEAD, S., THOMAS, D. J. & ALPERS, M. P. Kuru in the 21st century-an acquired human prion disease with very long incubation periods. *The Lancet* **367**, 2068–2074 (2006).
- COME, J. H., FRASER, P. E. & LANSBURY, P. T. A kinetic model for amyloid formation in the prion diseases: importance of seeding. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 90, 5959 (1993).
- 52. COMOY, E. E., MIKOL, J., RUCHOUX, M.-M., DURAND, V., LUCCANTONI-FREIRE, S., DEHEN, C., CORREIA, E., CASALONE, C., RICHT, J. A., GREENLEE, J. J., TORRES, J. M., BROWN, P. & DESLYS, J.-P. Evaluation of the zoonotic potential of transmissible mink encephalopathy. *Pathogens (Basel, Switzerland)* 2 (2013).
- 53. CORTES, C. J., QIN, K., COOK, J., SOLANKI, A. & MASTRIANNI, J. A. Rapamycin delays disease onset and prevents PrP plaque deposition in a mouse model of Gerstmann-Sträussler-Scheinker disease. *The Journal of Neuroscience* **32**, 12396 (2012).
- 54. Cox, B. S. Ψ , A cytoplasmic suppressor of super-suppressor in yeast. *Heredity* **20**, 505–521 (1965).
- 55. CREUTZFELDT, H. G. Über eine eigenartige herdförmige erkrankung des zentralnervensystems (Vorläufige mitteilung). Zeitschrift für die gesamte Neurologie und Psychiatrie 57, 1–18 (1920).
- 56. DELEAULT, N. R., PIRO, J. R., WALSH, D. J., WANG, F., MA, J., GEOGHEGAN, J. C. & SUPATTAPONE, S. Isolation of phosphatidylethanolamine as a solitary cofactor for prion formation in the absence of nucleic acids. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **109**, 8546 (2012).
- 57. DIACK, A., RITCHIE, D., PEDEN, A., BROWN, D., BOYLE, A., MORABITO, L., MACLEN-NAN, D., BURGOYNE, P., JANSEN, C., KNIGHT, R., PICCARDO, P., IRONSIDE, J. & MANSON, J. Variably protease-sensitive prionopathy, a unique prion variant with inefficient transmission properties. *Emerging Infectious Disease journal* 20, 1969 (2014).
- 58. DOH-URA, K., ISHIKAWA, K., MURAKAMI-KUBO, I., SASAKI, K., MOHRI, S., RACE, R. & IWAKI, T. Treatment of transmissible spongiform encephalopathy by intraventricular drug infusion in animal models. *Journal of Virology* **78**, 4999–5006 (2004).
- 59. DONALDSON DAVID, S., ELSE KATHRYN, J., MABBOTT NEIL, A. & CAUGHEY, B. The gut-associated lymphoid tissues in the small intestine, not the large intestine, play a major role in oral prion disease pathogenesis. *Journal of Virology* **89**, 9532–9547 (2015).
- 60. DOUDNA, J. A. & CHARPENTIER, E. The new frontier of genome engineering with CRISPR-Cas9. *Science* **346**, 1258096 (2014).
- DUQUE VELÁSQUEZ, C., KIM, C., HERBST, A., DAUDE, N., GARZA, M. C., WILLE, H., AIKEN, J. & MCKENZIE, D. Deer prion proteins modulate the emergence and adaptation of chronic wasting disease strains. *Journal of Virology* 89, 12362 (2015).
- 62. DVORAK, A. M. & DVORAK, H. F. Structure of Freund's complete and incomplete adjuvants. Relation of adjuvanticity to structure. *Immunology* 27, 99–114 (1974).
- EFSA, E. F. S. A. The European Union summary report on surveillance for the presence of transmissible spongiform encephalopathies (TSE) in 2018. EFSA Journal 17, e05925 (2019).

- 64. EIDEN, M., GEDVILAITE, A., LEIDEL, F., ULRICH, R. G. & GROSCHUP, M. H. Vaccination with prion peptide-displaying polyomavirus-like particles prolongs incubation time in scrapie-infected mice. *Viruses* **13** (2021).
- 65. FERNANDEZ-BORGES, N., BRUN, A., WHITTON, J. L., PARRA, B., DIAZ-SAN SE-GUNDO, F., SALGUERO, F. J., TORRES, J. M. & RODRIGUEZ, F. DNA vaccination can break immunological tolerance to PrP in wild-type mice and attenuates prion disease after intracerebral challenge. *Journal of Virology* 80, 9970–9976 (2006).
- 66. FONTES, J. A., BARIN, J. G., TALOR, M. V., STICKEL, N., SCHAUB, J., ROSE, N. R. & ČIHÁKOVÁ, D. Complete Freund's adjuvant induces experimental autoimmune myocarditis by enhancing IL-6 production during initiation of the immune response. *Immunity, Inflammation and Disease* 5, 163–176 (2017).
- 67. FRANZMANN, T. M., JAHNEL, M., POZNIAKOVSKY, A., MAHAMID, J., HOLEHOUSE, A. S., NÜSKE, E., RICHTER, D., BAUMEISTER, W., GRILL, S. W., PAPPU, R. V., HYMAN, A. A. & ALBERTI, S. Phase separation of a yeast prion protein promotes cellular fitness. *Science* **359** (2018).
- 68. GABIZON, R., MCKINLEY, M. P., GROTH, D. & PRUSINER, S. B. Immunoaffinity purification and neutralization of scrapie prion infectivity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **85**, 6617 (1988).
- 69. GAJDUSEK, D. C., GIBBS, C. J. & ALPERS, M. Experimental transmission of a kurulike syndrome to chimpanzees. *Nature* **209**, 794–796 (1966).
- GAJDUSEK, D. C. & ZIGAS, V. Degenerative disease of the central nervous system in New Guinea; the endemic occurrence of kuru in the native population. New England Journal of Medicine 257, 974–978 (1957).
- 71. GAJDUSEK, D. C., GIBBS, C. J. & ALPERS, M. Transmission and passage of experimental 'kuru' to chimpanzees. *Science* 155, 212 (1967).
- 72. GAMBETTI, P., DONG, Z., YUAN, J., XIAO, X., ZHENG, M., ALSHEKHLEE, A., CASTEL-LANI, R., COHEN, M., BARRIA, M. A., GONZALEZ-ROMERO, D., BELAY, E. D., SCHON-BERGER, L. B., MARDER, K., HARRIS, C., BURKE, J. R., MONTINE, T., WISNIEWSKI, T., DICKSON, D. W., SOTO, C., HULETTE, C. M., MASTRIANNI, J. A., KONG, Q. & ZOU, W.-Q. A novel human disease with abnormal prion protein sensitive to protease. Annals of Neurology 63, 697–708 (2008).
- 73. GAMBETTI, P., KONG, Q., ZOU, W., PARCHI, P. & CHEN, S. G. Sporadic and familial CJD: classification and characterisation. *British Medical Bulletin* 66, 213–239 (2003).
- 74. GAMBETTI, P., PARCHI, P., PETERSEN, R. B., CHEN, S. G. & LUGARESI, E. Fatal familial insomnia and familial Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease: clinical, pathological and molecular features. *Brain Pathology* 5, 43–51 (1995).
- 75. GERSTMANN, J. Uber ein noch nicht beschriebenes Reflexphanomen bei einer Erkrankung des zerebellaren systems. Wein Medizin Wochenschr 78, 906–908 (1928).
- GERSTMANN, J., STRÄUSSLER, E. & SCHEINKER, I. Über eine eigenartige hereditärfamiliäre Erkrankung des Zentralnervensystems. Zeitschrift für die gesamte Neurologie und Psychiatrie 154, 736–762 (1935).

- 77. GESCHWIND, M. D., KUO, A. L., WONG, K. S., HAMAN, A., DEVEREUX, G., RAUD-ABAUGH, B. J., JOHNSON, D. Y., TORRES-CHAE, C. C., FINLEY, R., GARCIA, P., THAI, J. N., CHENG, H. Q., NEUHAUS, J. M., FORNER, S. A., DUNCAN, J. L., POSSIN, K. L., DEARMOND, S. J., PRUSINER, S. B. & MILLER, B. L. Quinacrine treatment trial for sporadic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease. *Neurology* 81, 2015 (2013).
- GHAEMMAGHAMI, S., AHN, M., LESSARD, P., GILES, K., LEGNAME, G., DEARMOND, S. J. & PRUSINER, S. B. Continuous quinacrine treatment results in the formation of drug-resistant prions. *PLOS Pathogens* 5, e1000673 (2009).
- 79. GIBBS, C. J., GAJDUSEK, D. C., ASHER, D. M., ALPERS, M. P., BECK, E., DANIEL, P. M. & MATTHEWS, W. B. Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease (spongiform encephalopathy): transmission to the chimpanzee. *Science* 161, 388 (1968).
- GIBBS, C. J., ASHER, D. M., BROWN, P. W., FRADKIN, J. E. & GAJDUSEK, D. C. Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease infectivity of growth hormone derived from human pituitary glands. *New England Journal of Medicine* 328, 358–359 (1993).
- GILES, K., BERRY, D. B., CONDELLO, C., HAWLEY, R. C., GALLARDO-GODOY, A., BRYANT, C., OEHLER, A., ELEPANO, M., BHARDWAJ, S., PATEL, S., SILBER, B. M., GUAN, S., DEARMOND, S. J., RENSLO, A. R. & PRUSINER, S. B. Different 2-aminothiazole therapeutics produce distinct patterns of scrapie prion neuropathology in mouse brains. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* 355, 2 (2015).
- 82. GLATZEL, M., HEPPNER, F. L., ALBERS, K. M. & AGUZZI, A. Sympathetic innervation of lymphoreticular organs is rate limiting for prion neuroinvasion. *Neuron* **31**, 25–34 (2001).
- 83. GOLDMANN, W., HUNTER, N., SMITH, G., FOSTER, J. & HOPE, J. PrP genotype and agent effects in scrapie: change in allelic interaction with different isolates of agent in sheep, a natural host of scrapie. *Journal of General Virology* **75**, 989–995 (1994).
- 84. GOÑI, F., KNUDSEN, E., SCHREIBER, F., SCHOLTZOVA, H., PANKIEWICZ, J., CARP, R., MEEKER, H. C., RUBENSTEIN, R., BROWN, D. R., SY, M. S., CHABALGOITY, J. A., SIGURDSSON, E. M. & WISNIEWSKI, T. Mucosal vaccination delays or prevents prion infection via an oral route. *Neuroscience* 133, 413–421 (2005).
- GOÑI, F., CHABALGOITY, J. A., PRELLI, F., SCHREIBER, F., SCHOLTZOVA, H., CHUNG, E., KASCSAK, R., KASCSAK, R., BROWN, D. R., SIGURDSSON, E. M. & WISNIEWSKI, T. High titers of mucosal and systemic anti-PrP antibodies abrogate oral prion infection in mucosal-vaccinated mice. *Neuroscience* 153, 679–686 (2008).
- 86. GOÑI, F., MATHIASON, C. K., YIM, L., WONG, K., HAYES-KLUG, J., NALLS, A., PEYSER, D., ESTEVEZ, V., DENKERS, N., XU, J., OSBORN, D. A., MILLER, K. V., WARREN, R. J., BROWN, D. R., CHABALGOITY, J. A., HOOVER, E. A. & WISNIEWSKI, T. Mucosal immunization with an attenuated *Salmonella* vaccine partially protects white-tailed deer from chronic wasting disease. *Vaccine* 33, 726–733 (2015).
- 87. GOOLD, R., MCKINNON, C. & TABRIZI, S. J. Prion degradation pathways: Potential for therapeutic intervention. *Molecular and Cellular Neuroscience* 66, 12–20 (2015).
- 88. GREENLEE, J. J. Review: Update on classical and atypical scrapie in sheep and goats. Veterinary Pathology 56, 6–16 (2018).

- GREENWALD, J., BUHTZ, C., RITTER, C., KWIATKOWSKI, W., CHOE, S., MADDELEIN, M.-L., NESS, F., CESCAU, S., SORAGNI, A., LEITZ, D., SAUPE, S. J. & RIEK, R. The mechanism of prion inhibition by HET-S. *Molecular Cell* 38, 889–899 (2010).
- HAÏK, S., MARCON, G., MALLET, A., TETTAMANTI, M., WELARATNE, A., GIACCONE, G., AZIMI, S., PIETRINI, V., FABREGUETTES, J.-R., IMPERIALE, D., CESARO, P., BUFFA, C., AUCAN, C., LUCCA, U., PECKEU, L., SUARDI, S., TRANCHANT, C., ZERR, I., HOUILLIER, C., REDAELLI, V., VESPIGNANI, H., CAMPANELLA, A., SELLAL, F., KRASNIANSKI, A., SEILHEAN, D., HEINEMANN, U., SEDEL, F., CANOVI, M., GOBBI, M., DI FEDE, G., LAPLANCHE, J.-L., POCCHIARI, M., SALMONA, M., FORLONI, G., BRANDEL, J.-P. & TAGLIAVINI, F. Doxycycline in Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease: a phase 2, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *The Lancet Neurology* 13, 150– 158 (2014).
- HAÏK, S., PEOC'H, K., BRANDEL, J.-P., PRIVAT, N., LAPLANCHE, J.-L., FAUCHEUX, B. A. & HAUW, J.-J. Striking PrP^{Sc} heterogeneity in inherited prion diseases with the D178N mutation. Annals of Neurology 56, 910–911 (2004).
- 92. HALEY, N. J. & HOOVER, E. A. Chronic wasting disease of cervids: current knowledge and future perspectives. Annual Review of Animal Biosciences 3, 305–325 (2015).
- 93. HALLINAN, G. I., OZCAN, K. A., HOQ, M. R., CRACCO, L., VAGO, F. S., BHARATH, S. R., LI, D., JACOBSEN, M., DOUD, E. H., MOSLEY, A. L., FERNANDEZ, A., GAR-RINGER, H. J., JIANG, W., GHETTI, B. & VIDAL, R. Cryo-EM structures of prion protein filaments from Gerstmann-Sträussler-Scheinker disease. Acta Neuropathologica (2022).
- 94. HANNAOUI, S., TRISCOTT, E., DUQUE VELÁSQUEZ, C., CHANG, S. C., ARIFIN, M. I., ZEMLYANKINA, I., TANG, X., BOLLINGER, T., WILLE, H., MCKENZIE, D. & GILCH, S. New and distinct chronic wasting disease strains associated with cervid polymorphism at codon 116 of the *Prnp* gene. *PLOS Pathogens* 17, e1009795 (2021).
- 95. HARTSOUGH, G. R. & BURGER, D. Encephalopathy of mink: I. Epizootiologic and clinical observations. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases* **115**, 387–392 (1965).
- 96. HAYASHI, H. K., YOKOYAMA, T., TAKATA, M., IWAMARU, Y., IMAMURA, M., USHIKI, Y. K. & SHINAGAWA, M. The N-terminal cleavage site of PrP^{Sc} from BSE differs from that of PrP^{Sc} from scrapie. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 328, 1024–1027 (2005).
- 97. HEAD, M. W., BUNN, T. J. R., BISHOP, M. T., MCLOUGHLIN, V., LOWRIE, S., MCKIMMIE, C. S., WILLIAMS, M. C., MCCARDLE, L., MACKENZIE, J., KNIGHT, R., WILL, R. G. & IRONSIDE, J. W. Prion protein heterogeneity in sporadic but not variant Creutzfeldt–Jakob disease: U.K. cases 1991–2002. Annals of Neurology 55, 851–859 (2004).
- 98. HEATH, C. A., BARKER, R. A., ESMONDE, T. F. G., HARVEY, P., ROBERTS, R., TREND, P., HEAD, M. W., SMITH, C., BELL, J. E., IRONSIDE, J. W., WILL, R. G. & KNIGHT, R. S. G. Dura mater-associated Creutzfeldt–Jakob disease: experience from surveillance in the UK. Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery, and Psychiatry 77, 880 (2006).

- 99. HEATON, M. P., LEYMASTER, K. A., FREKING, B. A., HAWK, D. A., SMITH, T. P. L., KEELE, J. W., SNELLING, W. M., FOX, J. M., CHITKO-MCKOWN, C. G. & LAEGREID, W. W. Prion gene sequence variation within diverse groups of U.S. sheep, beef cattle, and deer. *Mammalian Genome* 14, 765–777 (2003).
- 100. HERRMANN, U. S., SCHÜTZ, A. K., SHIRANI, H., HUANG, D., SABAN, D., NUVOLONE, M., LI, B., BALLMER, B., ÅSLUND, A. K. O., MASON, J. J., RUSHING, E., BUDKA, H., NYSTRÖM, S., HAMMARSTRÖM, P., BÖCKMANN, A., CAFLISCH, A., MEIER, B. H., NILSSON, K. P. R., HORNEMANN, S. & AGUZZI, A. Structure-based drug design identifies polythiophenes as antiprion compounds. *Science Translational Medicine* 7, 299ra123 (2015).
- 101. HERRMANN, U. S., SONATI, T., FALSIG, J., REIMANN, R. R., DAMETTO, P., O'CON-NOR, T., LI, B., LAU, A., HORNEMANN, S., SORCE, S., WAGNER, U., SANOUDOU, D. & AGUZZI, A. Prion infections and anti-PrP antibodies trigger converging neurotoxic pathways. *PLOS Pathogens* 11, e1004662 (2015).
- 102. HILL, A. F., JOINER, S., BECK, J. A., CAMPBELL, T. A., DICKINSON, A., POULTER, M., WADSWORTH, J. D. F. & COLLINGE, J. Distinct glycoform ratios of protease resistant prion protein associated with *PRNP* point mutations. *Brain* **129**, 676–685 (2006).
- 103. HONDA, H., SASAKI, K., MINAKI, H., MASUI, K., SUZUKI, S. O., DOH-URA, K. & IWAKI, T. Protease-resistant PrP and PrP oligomers in the brain in human prion diseases after intraventricular pentosan polysulfate infusion. *Neuropathology* **32**, 124–132 (2012).
- 104. HOPE, J., WOOD, S. C. E. R., BIRKETT, C. R., CHONG, A., BRUCE, M. E., CAIRNS, D., GOLDMANN, W., HUNTER, N. & BOSTOCK, C. J. Molecular analysis of ovine prion protein identifies similarities between BSE and an experimental isolate of natural scrapie, CH1641. Journal of General Virology 80, 1–4 (1999).
- 105. HORIUCHI, M., KARINO, A., FURUOKA, H., ISHIGURO, N., KIMURA, K. & SHINAGAWA, M. Generation of monoclonal antibody that distinguishes PrP^{Sc} from PrP^C and neutralizes prion infectivity. *Virology* **394**, 200–207 (2009).
- 106. HOYT, F., STANDKE, H. G., ARTIKIS, E., SCHWARTZ, C. L., HANSEN, B., LI, K., HUGHSON, A. G., MANCA, M., THOMAS, O. R., RAYMOND, G. J., RACE, B., BARON, G. S., CAUGHEY, B. & KRAUS, A. Cryo-EM structure of anchorless RML prion reveals variations in shared motifs between distinct strains. *Nature Communications* 13, 4005 (2022).
- 107. HSIAO, K., BAKER, H. F., CROW, T. J., POULTER, M., OWEN, F., TERWILLIGER, J. D., WESTAWAY, D., OTT, J. & PRUSINER, S. B. Linkage of a prion protein missense variant to Gerstmann–Sträussler syndrome. *Nature* 338, 342–345 (1989).
- 108. HUANG, C., COUCH, G., PETTERSEN, E. & FERRIN, T. Chimera: An Extensible Molecular Modeling Application Constructed Using Standard Components. *Pacific Symposium on Biocomputing* 1, 724 (1996).
- 109. HUGHES, L. E., KEARNEY, F. R. & TULLY, M. A study in clinical cancer immunotherapy. *Cancer* 26, 269–278 (1970).

- HUNTER, N., FOSTER, J. D., GOLDMANN, W., STEAR, M. J., HOPE, J. & BOSTOCK, C. Natural scrapie in a closed flock of Cheviot sheep occurs only in specific PrP genotypes. Archives of Virology 141, 809–824 (1996).
- 111. INGROSSO, L., LADOGANA, A. & POCCHIARI, M. Congo red prolongs the incubation period in scrapie-infected hamsters. *Journal of Virology* **69**, 506–508 (1995).
- 112. ISHIBASHI, D., YAMANAKA, H., MORI, T., YAMAGUCHI, N., YAMAGUCHI, Y., NISHIDA, N. & SAKAGUCHI, S. Antigenic mimicry-mediated anti-prion effects induced by bacterial enzyme succinylarginine dihydrolase in mice. *Vaccine* 29, 9321–9328 (2011).
- 113. ISHIBASHI, D., YAMANAKA, H., YAMAGUCHI, N., YOSHIKAWA, D., NAKAMURA, R., OKIMURA, N., YAMAGUCHI, Y., SHIGEMATSU, K., KATAMINE, S. & SAKAGUCHI, S. Immunization with recombinant bovine but not mouse prion protein delays the onset of disease in mice inoculated with a mouse-adapted prion. *Vaccine* 25, 985–992 (2007).
- 114. JAKOB, A. Über eigenartige erkrankungen des zentralnervensystems mit bemerkenswertem anatomischen befunde. Zeitschrift für die gesamte Neurologie und Psychiatrie 64, 147–228 (1921).
- 115. JAROSZEWSKI, L., RYCHLEWSKI, L., LI, Z., LI, W. & GODZIK, A. FFAS03: a server for profile–profile sequence alignments. *Nucleic Acids Research* **33**, W284–W288 (2005).
- JARRETT, J. T. & LANSBURY, P. T. Seeding "one-dimensional crystallization" of amyloid: A pathogenic mechanism in Alzheimer's disease and scrapie? *Cell* 73, 1055– 1058 (1993).
- 117. JENKINS, J. & PICKERSGILL, R. The architecture of parallel β-helices and related folds. *Progress in Biophysics and Molecular Biology* **77**, 111–175 (2001).
- 118. JOHNSON, C., JOHNSON, J., CLAYTON, M., MCKENZIE, D. & AIKEN, J. Prion protein gene heterogeneity in free-ranging white-tailed deer within the chronic wasting disease affected region of Wisconsin. *Journal of Wildlife Diseases* **39**, 576–581 (2003).
- 119. JOHNSON, C., JOHNSON, J., VANDERLOO, J. P., KEANE, D., AIKEN, J. M. & MCKEN-ZIE, D. Prion protein polymorphisms in white-tailed deer influence susceptibility to chronic wasting disease. *Journal of General Virology* 87, 2109–2114 (2006).
- 120. JOHNSON, C. J., HERBST, A., DUQUE-VELASQUEZ, C., VANDERLOO, J. P., BOCHSLER, P., CHAPPELL, R. & MCKENZIE, D. Prion protein polymorphisms affect chronic wasting disease progression. *PLOS ONE* 6, e17450 (2011).
- JONES, E. M. & SUREWICZ, W. K. Fibril conformation as the basis of species- and strain-dependent seeding specificity of mammalian prion amyloids. *Cell* 121, 63–72 (2005).
- 122. JONES, M., WIGHT, D., MCLOUGHLIN, V., NORRBY, K., IRONSIDE, J. W., CONNOLLY, J. G., FARQUHAR, C. F., MACGREGOR, I. R. & HEAD, M. W. An antibody to the aggregated synthetic prion protein peptide (PrP106-126) selectively recognizes disease-associated prion protein (PrP^{Sc}) from human brain specimens. *Brain Pathology* 19, 293–302 (2009).
- 123. KAMALI-JAMIL, R., VÁZQUEZ-FERNÁNDEZ, E., TANCOWNY, B., RATHOD, V., AMID-IAN, S., WANG, X., TANG, X., FANG, A., SENATORE, A., HORNEMANN, S., DUDAS, S., AGUZZI, A., YOUNG, H. S. & WILLE, H. The ultrastructure of infectious L-type bovine spongiform encephalopathy prions constrains molecular models. *PLOS Pathogens* 17, e1009628 (2021).

- 124. KARAPETYAN, Y. E., SFERRAZZA, G. F., ZHOU, M., OTTENBERG, G., SPICER, T., CHASE, P., FALLAHI, M., HODDER, P., WEISSMANN, C. & LASMÉZAS, C. I. Unique drug screening approach for prion diseases identifies tacrolimus and astemizole as antiprion agents. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States* of America 110, 7044 (2013).
- 125. KATSIKAKI, G., DAGKLIS, I. E., ANGELOPOULOS, P., NTANTOS, D., PREVEZIANOU, A. & BOSTANTJOPOULOU, S. Atypical and early symptoms of sporadic Creutzfeldt – Jakob disease: case series and review of the literature. *International Journal of Neuroscience* 131, 927–938 (2021).
- 126. KEANE, D. P., BARR, D. J., BOCHSLER, P. N., HALL, S. M., GIDLEWSKI, T., O'ROURKE, K. I., SPRAKER, T. R. & SAMUEL, M. D. Chronic wasting disease in a Wisconsin white-tailed deer farm. *Journal of Veterinary Diagnostic Investigation* 20, 698-703 (2008).
- 127. KELLY, A. C., MATEUS-PINILLA, N. E., DIFFENDORFER, J., JEWELL, E., RUIZ, M. O., KILLEFER, J., SHELTON, P., BEISSEL, T. & NOVAKOFSKI, J. Prion sequence polymorphisms and chronic wasting disease resistance in Illinois white-tailed deer (*Odocoileus* virginianus). Prion 2, 28–36 (2008).
- 128. KINCAID, A. E. & BARTZ, J. C. The nasal cavity is a route for prion infection in hamsters. *Journal of Virology* 81, 4482–4491 (2007).
- 129. KOCISKO DAVID, A., CAUGHEY WINSLOW, S., RACE RICHARD, E., ROPER, G., CAUGHEY, B. & MORREY JOHN, D. A porphyrin increases survival time of mice after intracerebral prion infection. *Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy* 50, 759– 761 (2006).
- 130. KORTH, C., STIERLI, B., STREIT, P., MOSER, M., SCHALLER, O., FISCHER, R., SCHULZ-SCHAEFFER, W., KRETZSCHMAR, H., RAEBER, A., BRAUN, U., EHRENSPERGER, F., HORNEMANN, S., GLOCKSHUBER, R., RIEK, R., BILLETER, M., WÜTHRICH, K. & OESCH, B. Prion (PrP^{Sc})-specific epitope defined by a monoclonal antibody. *Nature* **390**, 74 (1997).
- 131. KOVACS, G. G., SEGUIN, J., QUADRIO, I., HÖFTBERGER, R., KAPÁS, I., STREICHEN-BERGER, N., BIACABE, A. G., MEYRONET, D., SCIOT, R., VANDENBERGHE, R., MA-JTENYI, K., LÁSZLÓ, L., STRÖBEL, T., BUDKA, H. & PERRET-LIAUDET, A. Genetic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease associated with the E200K mutation: characterization of a complex proteinopathy. Acta Neuropathologica 121, 39–57 (2011).
- 132. KOVÁCS, G. G., PUOPOLO, M., LADOGANA, A., POCCHIARI, M., BUDKA, H., VAN DUIJN, C., COLLINS, S. J., BOYD, A., GIULIVI, A., COULTHART, M., DELASNERIE-LAUPRETRE, N., BRANDEL, J. P., ZERR, I., KRETZSCHMAR, H. A., DE PEDRO-CUESTA, J., CALERO-LARA, M., GLATZEL, M., AGUZZI, A., BISHOP, M., KNIGHT, R., BELAY, G., WILL, R. & MITROVA, E. Genetic prion disease: the EUROCJD experience. *Human Genetics* 118, 166–174 (2005).
- 133. KRAUS, A., HOYT, F., SCHWARTZ, C. L., HANSEN, B., ARTIKIS, E., HUGHSON, A. G., RAYMOND, G. J., RACE, B., BARON, G. S. & CAUGHEY, B. High-resolution structure and strain comparison of infectious mammalian prions. *Molecular Cell* (2021).
- 134. KRETZSCHMAR, H. A., STOWRING, L. E., WESTAWAY, D., STUBBLEBINE, W. H., PRUSINER, S. B. & DEARMOND, S. J. Molecular cloning of a human prion protein cDNA. DNA 5, 315–324 (1986).

- 135. KRETZSCHMAR, H., HONOLD, G., SEITELBERGER, F., FEUCHT, M., WESSELY, P., MEHRAEIN, P. & BUDKA, H. Prion protein mutation in family first reported by Gerstmann, Sträussler, and Scheinker. *The Lancet* 337, 1160 (1991).
- 136. LAAKER, C., HSU, M., FABRY, Z., MILLER, S. D. & KARPUS, W. J. Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis in the mouse. *Current Protocols* 1, e300 (2021).
- 137. LACROUTE, F. Non-Mendelian mutation allowing ureidosuccinic acid uptake in yeast. Journal of Bacteriology 106, 519–522 (1971).
- 138. LADOGANA, A., PUOPOLO, M., CROES, E. A., BUDKA, H., JARIUS, C., COLLINS, S., KLUG, G. M., SUTCLIFFE, T., GIULIVI, A., ALPEROVITCH, A., DELASNERIE-LAUPRETRE, N., BRANDEL, J. P., POSER, S., KRETZSCHMAR, H., RIETVELD, I., MITROVA, E., CUESTA, J. D. P., MARTINEZ-MARTIN, P., GLATZEL, M., AGUZZI, A., KNIGHT, R., WARD, H., POCCHIARI, M., VAN DUIJN, C. M., WILL, R. G. & ZERR, I. Mortality from Creutzfeldt–Jakob disease and related disorders in Europe, Australia, and Canada. *Neurology* 64, 1586 (2005).
- 139. LANGE, A., GATTIN, Z., VAN MELCKEBEKE, H., WASMER, C., SORAGNI, A., VAN GUNSTEREN, W. F. & MEIER, B. H. A combined solid-state NMR and MD characterization of the stability and dynamics of the HET-s(218-289) prion in its amyloid conformation. *ChemBioChem* 10, 1657–1665 (2009).
- 140. LEFEBVRE-ROQUE, M., KREMMER, E., GILCH, S., ZOU, W.-Q., FÉRAUDET, C., MOURTON-GILLES, C., SALÈS, N., GRASSI, J., GAMBETTI, P., BARON, T. G. M., SCHÄTZL, H. M. & LASMÉZAS, C. I. Toxic effects of intracerebral PrP antibody administration during the course of BSE infection in mice. *Prion* 1, 198–206 (2007).
- 141. LEHMANN, S., RELANO-GINES, A., RESINA, S., BRILLAUD, E., CASANOVA, D., VIN-CENT, C., HAMELA, C., POUPEAU, S., LAFFONT, M., GABELLE, A., DELABY, C., BELONDRADE, M., ARNAUD, J.-D., ALVAREZ, M.-T., MAUREL, J.-C., MAUREL, P. & CROZET, C. Systemic delivery of siRNA down regulates brain prion protein and ameliorates neuropathology in prion disorder. *PLOS ONE* 9, e88797 (2014).
- 142. LEOPOLDT, J. G. Nützliche und auf die Erfahrung gegründete Einleitung zu der Land-Wirthschafft (Vol. 5, Sorau, 1750).
- 143. LIPP, H.-P., STAGLIAR-BOZICEVIC, M., FISCHER, M. & WOLFER, D. P. A 2-year longitudinal study of swimming navigation in mice devoid of the prion protein: no evidence for neurological anomalies or spatial learning impairments. *Behavioural Brain Research* 95, 47–54 (1998).
- 144. LLEWELYN, C. A., HEWITT, P. E., KNIGHT, R. S. G., AMAR, K., COUSENS, S., MACKENZIE, J. & WILL, R. G. Possible transmission of variant Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease by blood transfusion. *The Lancet* **363**, 417–421 (2004).
- 145. LOCHT, C., CHESEBRO, B., RACE, R. & KEITH, J. M. Molecular cloning and complete sequence of prion protein cDNA from mouse brain infected with the scrapie agent. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 83, 6372 (1986).
- 146. LUGARESI, E., MEDORI, R., MONTAGNA, P., BARUZZI, A., CORTELLI, P., LUGARESI, A., TINUPER, P., ZUCCONI, M. & GAMBETTI, P. Fatal familial insomnia and dysautonomia with selective degeneration of thalamic nuclei. New England Journal of Medicine 315, 997–1003 (1986).

- 147. MADDELEIN, M.-L., DOS REIS, S., DUVEZIN-CAUBET, S., COULARY-SALIN, B. & SAUPE, S. J. Amyloid aggregates of the HET-s prion protein are infectious. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America **99**, 7402–7407 (2002).
- 148. MAGRI, G., CLERICI, M., DALL'ARA, P., BIASIN, M., CARAMELLI, M., CASALONE, C., GIANNINO, M. L., LONGHI, R., PIACENTINI, L., BELLA, S. D., GAZZUOLA, P., MARTINO, P. A., BELLA, S. D., POLLERA, C., PURICELLI, M., SERVIDA, F., CRESCIO, I., BOASSO, A., PONTI, W. & POLI, G. Decrease in pathology and progression of scrapie after immunisation with synthetic prion protein peptides in hamsters. *Vaccine* 23, 2862–2868 (2005).
- 149. MAKARANANDA, K., WEIR, L. R. & NEAL, G. E. in *Immunochemical Protocols* (ed POUND, J. D.) 155–160 (Humana Press, Totowa, NJ, 1998).
- 150. MANKA, S. W., ZHANG, W., WENBORN, A., BETTS, J., JOINER, S., SAIBIL, H. R., COLLINGE, J. & WADSWORTH, J. D. F. 2.7Å cryo-EM structure of ex vivo RML prion fibrils. *Nature Communications* 13, 4004 (2022).
- 151. MANSON, J. C., CLARKE, A. R., HOOPER, M. L., AITCHISON, L., MCCONNELL, I. & HOPE, J. 129/Ola mice carrying a null mutation in PrP that abolishes mRNA production are developmentally normal. *Molecular Neurobiology* 8, 121–127 (1994).
- 152. MARSH, R. F., BESSEN, R. A., LEHMANN, S. & HARTSOUGH, G. R. Epidemiological and experimental studies on a new incident of transmissible mink encephalopathy. *Journal of General Virology* **72**, 589–594 (1991).
- 153. MARSH, R. F., BURGER, D., ECKROADE, R., ZU, G. M. & HANSON, R. P. A preliminary report on the experimental host range of the transmissible mink encephalopathy agent. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases* **120**, 713–719 (1969).
- 154. MARSH, R. F. & HANSON, R. P. Physical and chemical properties of the transmissible mink encephalopathy agent. *Journal of Virology* **3**, 176–180 (1969).
- 155. MASISON, D. C., MADDELEIN, M.-L. & WICKNER, R. B. The prion model for [URE3] of yeast: Spontaneous generation and requirements for propagation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **94**, 12503 (1997).
- 156. MASTERS, C. L., GAJDUSEK, D. C. & GIBBS, C. J. J. Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease virus isolations from the Gerstmann-Sträussler syndrome with an analysis of the various forms of amyloid plaque deposition in the virus-induced spongiform encephalopathies. *Brain* 104, 559–588 (1981).
- 157. MASTERS, C. L., HARRIS, J. O., GAJDUSEK, D. C., GIBBS JR, C. J., BERNOULLI, C. & ASHER, D. M. Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease: Patterns of worldwide occurrence and the significance of familial and sporadic clustering. Annals of Neurology 5, 177–188 (1979).
- 158. MCALISTER, V. Sacred Disease of our times: Failure of the infectious disease model of spongiform encephalopathy. *Clinical and Investigative Medicine* 28, 101–4 (2005).
- 159. MCBRIDE, P. A., SCHULZ-SCHAEFFER, W. J., DONALDSON, M., BRUCE, M., DIRINGER, H., KRETZSCHMAR, H. A. & BEEKES, M. Early spread of scrapie from the gastrointestinal tract to the central nervous system involves autonomic fibers of the splanchnic and vagus nerves. *Journal of Virology* **75**, 9320–9327 (2001).

- 160. MCGLINCHEY, R. P., KRYNDUSHKIN, D. & WICKNER, R. B. Suicidal [PSI⁺] is a lethal yeast prion. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America **108**, 5337 (2011).
- 161. MEAD, S., LLOYD, S. & COLLINGE, J. Genetic Factors in Mammalian Prion Diseases. Annual Review of Genetics 53, 117–147 (2019).
- 162. MEAD, S., WHITFIELD, J., POULTER, M., SHAH, P., UPHILL, J., CAMPBELL, T., AL-DUJAILY, H., HUMMERICH, H., BECK, J., MEIN, C. A., VERZILLI, C., WHITTAKER, J., ALPERS, M. P. & COLLINGE, J. A novel protective prion protein variant that colocalizes with kuru exposure. New England Journal of Medicine 361, 2056–2065 (2009).
- 163. MILHAVET, O. & LEHMANN, S. Oxidative stress and the prion protein in transmissible spongiform encephalopathies. *Brain Research Reviews* **38**, 328–339 (2002).
- 164. MINIKEL, E. V., ZHAO, H. T., LE, J., O'MOORE, J., PITSTICK, R., GRAFFAM, S., CARLSON, G. A., KAVANAUGH, M. P., KRIZ, J., KIM, J. B., MA, J., WILLE, H., AIKEN, J., MCKENZIE, D., DOH-URA, K., BECK, M., O'KEEFE, R., STATHOPOULOS, J., CARON, T., SCHREIBER, S. L., CARROLL, J. B., KORDASIEWICZ, H. B., CABIN, D. E. & VALLABH, S. M. Prion protein lowering is a disease-modifying therapy across prion disease stages, strains and endpoints. *Nucleic Acids Research* 48, 10615–10631 (2020).
- 165. MIZUNO, N., BAXA, U. & STEVEN, A. C. Structural dependence of HET-s amyloid fibril infectivity assessed by cryoelectron microscopy. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **108**, 3252–3257 (2011).
- 166. MODA, F., VIMERCATI, C., CAMPAGNANI, I., RUGGERONE, M., GIACCONE, G., MORBIN, M., ZENTILIN, L., GIACCA, M., ZUCCA, I., LEGNAME, G. & TAGLIAVINI, F. Brain delivery of AAV9 expressing an anti-PrP monovalent antibody delays prion disease in mice. *Prion* 6, 383–390 (2012).
- 167. MONARI, L., CHEN, S. G., BROWN, P., PARCHI, P., PETERSEN, R. B., MIKOL, J., GRAY, F., CORTELLI, P., MONTAGNA, P. & GHETTI, B. Fatal familial insomnia and familial Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease: different prion proteins determined by a DNA polymorphism. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States* of America **91**, 2839–2842 (1994).
- 168. MORENO, J. A., HALLIDAY, M., MOLLOY, C., RADFORD, H., VERITY, N., AXTEN, J. M., ORTORI, C. A., WILLIS, A. E., FISCHER, P. M., BARRETT, D. A. & MALLUCCI, G. R. Oral treatment targeting the unfolded protein response prevents neurodegeneration and clinical disease in prion-infected mice. *Science Translational Medicine* 5, 206ra138 (2013).
- 169. MORONCINI, G., KANU, N., SOLFOROSI, L., ABALOS, G., TELLING, G. C., HEAD, M., IRONSIDE, J., BROCKES, J. P., BURTON, D. R. & WILLIAMSON, R. A. Motif-grafted antibodies containing the replicative interface of cellular PrP are specific for PrP^{Sc}. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 101, 10404–10409 (2004).
- 170. MÜLLER, S., KEHM, R., HANDERMANN, M., JAKOB, N., BAHR, U., SCHRÖDER, B. & DARAI, G. Testing the possibility to protect bovine PrP^C transgenic Swiss mice against bovine PrP^{Sc} infection by DNA vaccination using recombinant plasmid vectors harboring and expressing the complete or partial cDNA sequences of bovine PrP^C. Virus Genes 30, 279–296 (2005).

- 171. NAZABAL, A., DOS REIS, S., BONNEU, M., SAUPE, S. J. & SCHMITTER, J.-M. Conformational transition occurring upon amyloid aggregation of the HET-s prion protein of *Podospora anserina* analyzed by hydrogen/deuterium exchange and mass spectrometry. *Biochemistry* **42**, 8852–8861 (2003).
- 172. NAZOR, K. E., KUHN, F., SEWARD, T., GREEN, M., ZWALD, D., PÜRRO, M., SCHMID, J., BIFFIGER, K., POWER, A. M., OESCH, B., RAEBER, A. J. & TELLING, G. C. Immunodetection of disease-associated mutant PrP, which accelerates disease in GSS transgenic mice. *The EMBO Journal* 24, 2472–2480 (2005).
- 173. NAZOR FRIBERG, K., HUNG, G., WANCEWICZ, E., GILES, K., BLACK, C., FREIER, S., BENNETT, F., DEARMOND, S. J., FREYMAN, Y., LESSARD, P., GHAEMMAGHAMI, S. & PRUSINER, S. B. Intracerebral infusion of antisense oligonucleotides into prion-infected mice. *Molecular Therapy - Nucleic Acids* 1, e9 (2012).
- 174. NICHOLSON, E. M., BRUNELLE, B. W., RICHT, J. A., KEHRLI MARCUS E., J. & GREENLEE, J. J. Identification of a heritable polymorphism in bovine *PRNP* associated with genetic transmissible spongiform encephalopathy: Evidence of heritable BSE. *PLOS ONE* **3**, e2912 (2008).
- 175. NITSCHKE, C., FLECHSIG, E., VAN DEN BRANDT, J., LINDNER, N., LÜHRS, T., DITTMER, U. & KLEIN, M. A. Immunisation strategies against prion diseases: Primeboost immunisation with a PrP DNA vaccine containing foreign helper T-cell epitopes does not prevent mouse scrapie. *Veterinary Microbiology* **123**, 367–376 (2007).
- 176. NONNO, R., NOTARI, S., DI BARI, M. A., CALI, I., PIRISINU, L., D'AGOSTINO, C., CRACCO, L., KOFSKEY, D., VANNI, I., LAVRICH, J., PARCHI, P., AGRIMI, U. & GAMBETTI, P. Variable protease-sensitive prionopathy transmission to bank voles. *Emerging Infectious Disease journal* 25, 73 (2019).
- 177. NOTARI, S., XIAO, X., ESPINOSA, J. C., COHEN, Y., QING, L., AGUILAR-CALVO, P., KOFSKEY, D., CALI, I., CRACCO, L., KONG, Q., TORRES, J. M. & GAMBETTI, P. Transmission characteristics of variably protease-sensitive prionopathy. *Emerging Infectious Disease journal* 20, 2006 (2014).
- 178. OHSAWA, N., SONG, C.-H., SUZUKI, A., FURUOKA, H., HASEBE, R. & HORIUCHI, M. Therapeutic effect of peripheral administration of an anti-prion protein antibody on mice infected with prions. *Microbiology and Immunology* **57**, 288–297 (2013).
- 179. OTERO, A., DUQUE VELÁSQUEZ, C., AIKEN, J. & MCKENZIE, D. White-tailed deer S96 prion protein does not support stable in vitro propagation of most common CWD strains. *Scientific Reports* 11, 11193 (2021).
- 180. OTTO, M., CEPEK, L., RATZKA, P., DOEHLINGER, S., BOEKHOFF, I., WILTFANG, J., IRLE, E., PERGANDE, G., ELLERS-LENZ, B., WINDL, O., KRETZSCHMAR, H. A., POSER, S. & PRANGE, H. Efficacy of flupirtine on cognitive function in patients with CJD. Neurology 62, 714 (2004).
- 181. PAKO, W. H. The work of the Kuru Field Unit, Kuru Research Project of the Papua New Guinea Institute of Medical Research and MRC Prion Unit. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 363, 3652–3652 (2008).
- PALMER, M. S., DRYDEN, A. J., HUGHES, J. T. & COLLINGE, J. Homozygous prion protein genotype predisposes to sporadic Creutzfeldt–Jakob disease. *Nature* 352, 340– 342 (1991).

- 183. PAN, K. M., BALDWIN, M., NGUYEN, J., GASSET, M., SERBAN, A., GROTH, D., MEHLHORN, I., HUANG, Z., FLETTERICK, R. J. & COHEN, F. E. Conversion of alphahelices into beta-sheets features in the formation of the scrapic prion proteins. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 90, 10962 (1993).
- 184. PARCHI, P., CAPELLARI, S., CHEN, S. G., PETERSEN, R. B., GAMBETTI, P., KOPP, N., BROWN, P., KITAMOTO, T., TATEISHI, J., GIESE, A. & KRETZSCHMAR, H. Typing prion isoforms. *Nature* 386, 232–233 (1997).
- 185. PARCHI, P., CAPELLARI, S., CHIN, S., SCHWARZ, H. B., SCHECTER, N. P., BUTTS, J. D., HUDKINS, P., BURNS MD, D. K., POWERS, J. M. & GAMBETTI, P. A subtype of sporadic prion disease mimicking fatal familial insomnia. *Neurology* 52, 1757 (1999).
- 186. PARCHI, P., CHEN, S. G., BROWN, P., ZOU, W., CAPELLARI, S., BUDKA, H., HAIN-FELLNER, J., REYES, P. F., GOLDEN, G. T., HAUW, J. J., GAJDUSEK, D. C. & GAMBETTI, P. Different patterns of truncated prion protein fragments correlate with distinct phenotypes in P102L Gerstmann–Straüssler–Scheinker disease. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 95, 8322–8327 (1998).
- 187. PARCHI, P., GIESE, A., CAPELLARI, S., BROWN, P., SCHULZ-SCHAEFFER, W., WINDL, O., ZERR, I., BUDKA, H., KOPP, N., PICCARDO, P., POSER, S., ROJIANI, A., STRE-ICHEMBERGER, N., JULIEN, J., VITAL, C., GHETTI, B., GAMBETTI, P. & KRET-ZSCHMAR, H. Classification of sporadic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease based on molecular and phenotypic analysis of 300 subjects. Annals of Neurology 46, 224–233 (1999).
- 188. PARCHI, P., STRAMMIELLO, R., NOTARI, S., GIESE, A., LANGEVELD, J. P. M., LADO-GANA, A., ZERR, I., RONCAROLI, F., CRAS, P., GHETTI, B., POCCHIARI, M., KRET-ZSCHMAR, H. & CAPELLARI, S. Incidence and spectrum of sporadic Creutzfeldt–Jakob disease variants with mixed phenotype and co-occurrence of PrP^{Sc} types: an updated classification. Acta Neuropathologica 118, 659–671 (2009).
- 189. PARCHI, P., ZOU, W., WANG, W., BROWN, P., CAPELLARI, S., GHETTI, B., KOPP, N., SCHULZ-SCHAEFFER, W. J., KRETZSCHMAR, H. A., HEAD, M. W., IRONSIDE, J. W., GAMBETTI, P. & CHEN, S. G. Genetic influence on the structural variations of the abnormal prion protein. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 97, 10168–10172 (2000).
- PARDRIDGE, W. M. & BOADO, R. J. in *Methods in Enzymology* (eds WITTRUP, K. D. & VERDINE, G. L.) 269–292 (Academic Press, 2012).
- 191. PATTISON, I. H. Resistance of the scrapie agent to formalin. Journal of Comparative Pathology 75, 159–164 (1965).
- 192. PATTISON, I. H. The relative susceptibility of sheep, goats and mice to two types of the goat scrapie agent. *Research in Veterinary Science* 7, 207–212 (1966).
- 193. PEDEN, A., MCCARDLE, L., HEAD, M. W., LOVE, S., WARD, H. J. T., COUSENS, S. N., KEELING, D. M., MILLAR, C. M., HILL, F. G. H. & IRONSIDE, J. W. Variant CJD infection in the spleen of a neurologically asymptomatic UK adult patient with haemophilia. *Haemophilia* 16, 296–304 (2010).

- 194. PEDEN, A. H., HEAD, M. W., DIANE, L. R., JEANNE, E. B. & JAMES, W. I. Preclinical vCJD after blood transfusion in a *PRNP* codon 129 heterozygous patient. *The Lancet* 364, 527–529 (2004).
- 195. PERETZ, D., SCOTT, M. R., GROTH, D., WILLIAMSON, R. A., BURTON, D. R., COHEN, F. E. & PRUSINER, S. B. Strain-specified relative conformational stability of the scrapie prion protein. *Protein Science* 10, 854–863 (2001).
- 196. PERETZ, D., WILLIAMSON, R. A., MATSUNAGA, Y., SERBAN, H., PINILLA, C., BASTI-DAS, R. B., ROZENSHTEYN, R., JAMES, T. L., HOUGHTEN, R. A., COHEN, F. E., PRUSINER, S. B. & BURTON, D. R. A conformational transition at the N terminus of the prion protein features in formation of the scrapie isoform. *Journal of Molecular Biology* 273, 614–622 (1997).
- 197. PETSCH, B., MÜLLER-SCHIFFMANN, A., LEHLE, A., ZIRDUM, E., PRIKULIS, I., KUHN, F., RAEBER, A. J., IRONSIDE, J. W., KORTH, C. & STITZ, L. Biological effects and use of PrP^{Sc}- and PrP-specific antibodies generated by immunization with purified full-length native mouse prions. *Journal of Virology* 85, 4538–4546 (2011).
- 198. PICCARDO, P., DLOUHY, S. R., LIEVENS, P. M. J., YOUNG, K., PHIL, D., BIRD, T. D., NOCHLIN, D., DICKSON, D. W., VINTERS, H. V., ZIMMERMAN, T. R., MACKENZIE, I. R. A., KISH, S. J., ANG, L.-C., DE CARLI, C., POCCHIARI, M., BROWN, P., GIBBS CLARENCE J., J., GAJDUSEK, D. C., BUGIANI, O., IRONSIDE, J., TAGLIAVINI, F. & GHETTI, B. Phenotypic variability of Gerstmann-Sträussler-Scheinker disease is associated with prion protein heterogeneity. Journal of Neuropathology & Experimental Neurology 57, 979–988 (1998).
- 199. PICCARDO, P., SEILER, C., DLOUHY, S. R., YOUNG, K., FARLOW, M. R., PRELLI, F., FRANGIONE, B., BUGIANI, O., TAGLIAVINI, F. & GHETTI, B. Proteinase-K-resistant prion protein isoforms in Gerstmann-Sträussler-Scheinker disease (Indiana kindred). Journal of Neuropathology & Experimental Neurology 55, 1157–1163 (1996).
- 200. PILON, J., LOIACONO, C., OKESON, D., LUND, S., VERCAUTEREN, K., RHYAN, J. & MILLER, L. Anti-prion activity generated by a novel vaccine formulation. *Neuroscience Letters* 429, 161–164 (2007).
- 201. PILON, J. L., RHYAN, J. C., WOLFE, L. L., DAVIS, T. R., MCCOLLUM, M. P., O'ROURKE, K. I., SPRAKER, T. R., VERCAUTEREN, K. C., MILLER, M. W., GI-DLEWSKI, T., NICHOLS, T. A., MILLER, L. A. & NOL, P. Immunization with a synthetic peptide vaccine fails to protect mule deer (*Odocoileus hemionus*) from chronic wasting disease. *Journal of Wildlife Diseases* 49, 694–698 (2013).
- 202. POCCHIARI, M., SCHMITTINGER, S. & MASULLO, C. Amphotericin B delays the incubation period of scrapie in intracerebrally inoculated hamsters. *Journal of General Virology* 68, 219–223 (1987).
- 203. POLI, G., MARTINO, P. A., VILLA, S., CARCASSOLA, G., GIANNINO, M. L., DALL'ARA, P., POLLERA, C., IUSSICH, S., TRANQUILLO, V. M., BAREGGI, S., MANTEGAZZA, P. & PONTI, W. Evaluation of anti-prion activity of congo red and its derivatives in experimentally infected hamsters. *Arzneimittelforschung* 54, 406–415 (2004).
- 204. POLLERA, C., CARAMELLI, M., GIANNINO, M. L., MARTINO, P. A., PURICELLI, M., CASALONE, C., GAZZUOLA, P. & POLI, G. Transmissible spongiform encephalopathy (TSE): vaccinal approach using the hamster model. *Veterinary Research Communications* 28, 303–306 (2004).

- 205. POLYMENIDOU, M., HEPPNER, F. L., PELLICIOLI, E. C., URICH, E., MIELE, G., BRAUN, N., WOPFNER, F., SCHÄTZL, H. M., BECHER, B. & AGUZZI, A. Humoral immune response to native eukaryotic prion protein correlates with anti-prion protection. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 101, 14670–14676 (2004).
- 206. PRINZ, M., HUBER, G., MACPHERSON, A. J. S., HEPPNER, F. L., GLATZEL, M., EUGSTER, H.-P., WAGNER, N. & AGUZZI, A. Oral prion infection requires normal numbers of Peyer's patches but not of enteric lymphocytes. *The American Journal* of Pathology 162, 1103–1111 (2003).
- PRUSINER, S. B. Novel proteinaceous infectious particles cause scrapie. Science 216, 136 (1982).
- 208. PRUSINER, S. B. Prions. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 95, 13363–13383 (1998).
- 209. PRUSINER, S. B., SCOTT, M., FOSTER, D., PAN, K.-M., GROTH, D., MIRENDA, C., TORCHIA, M., YANG, S.-L., SERBAN, D., CARLSON, G. A., HOPPE, P. C., WEST-AWAY, D. & DEARMOND, S. J. Transgenetic studies implicate interactions between homologous PrP isoforms in scrapie prion replication. *Cell* **63**, 673–686 (1990).
- 210. PUOTI, G., BIZZI, A., FORLONI, G., SAFAR, J. G., TAGLIAVINI, F. & GAMBETTI, P. Sporadic human prion diseases: molecular insights and diagnosis. *The Lancet Neurology* 11, 618–628 (2012).
- 211. RACE, B., WILLIAMS, K., ORRÚ CHRISTINA, D., HUGHSON ANDREW, G., LUBKE, L., CHESEBRO, B. & PFEIFFER JULIE, K. Lack of transmission of chronic wasting disease to cynomolgus cacaques. *Journal of Virology* **92**, e00550–18 (2018).
- 212. RACE, R. E., RAINES, A., BARON, T. G. M., MILLER, M. W., JENNY, A. & WILLIAMS, E. S. Comparison of abnormal prion protein glycoform patterns from transmissible spongiform encephalopathy agent-infected deer, elk, sheep, and cattle. *Journal of Virology* 76, 12365–12368 (2002).
- 213. RAYMOND, G. J., BOSSERS, A., RAYMOND, L. D., O'ROURKE, K. I., MCHOLLAND, L. E., BRYANT III, P. K., MILLER, M. W., WILLIAMS, E. S., SMITS, M. & CAUGHEY, B. Evidence of a molecular barrier limiting susceptibility of humans, cattle and sheep to chronic wasting disease. *The EMBO Journal* 19, 4425–4430 (2000).
- 214. RAYMOND, G. J., ZHAO, H. T., RACE, B., RAYMOND, L. D., WILLIAMS, K., SWAYZE, E. E., GRAFFAM, S., LE, J., CARON, T., STATHOPOULOS, J., O'KEEFE, R., LUBKE, L. L., REIDENBACH, A. G., KRAUS, A., SCHREIBER, S. L., MAZUR, C., CABIN, D. E., CARROLL, J. B., MINIKEL, E. V., KORDASIEWICZ, H., CAUGHEY, B. & VALLABH, S. M. Antisense oligonucleotides extend survival of prion-infected mice. JCI Insight 4 (2019).
- 215. REIMANN, R. R., SONATI, T., HORNEMANN, S., HERRMANN, U. S., ARAND, M., HAWKE, S. & AGUZZI, A. Differential toxicity of antibodies to the prion protein. *PLOS Pathogens* 12, e1005401 (2016).
- 216. RICHT, J. A. & HALL, S. M. BSE case associated with prion protein gene mutation. *PLOS Pathogens* 4, e1000156 (2008).

- 217. RICHT, J. A., KASINATHAN, P., HAMIR, A. N., CASTILLA, J., SATHIYASEELAN, T., VARGAS, F., SATHIYASEELAN, J., WU, H., MATSUSHITA, H., KOSTER, J., KATO, S., ISHIDA, I., SOTO, C., ROBL, J. M. & KUROIWA, Y. Production of cattle lacking prion protein. *Nature Biotechnology* 25, 132–138 (2007).
- 218. RIEK, R., HORNEMANN, S., WIDER, G., BILLETER, M., GLOCKSHUBER, R. & WUTHRICH, K. NMR structure of the mouse prion protein domain PrP(121-231). *Nature* 382, 180–182 (1996).
- 219. RIEK, R. & SAUPE, S. J. The HET-S/s prion motif in the control of programmed cell death. *Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Biology* 8, a023515 (2016).
- 220. RITTER, C., MADDELEIN, M.-L., SIEMER, A. B., LÜHRS, T., ERNST, M., MEIER, B. H., SAUPE, S. J. & RIEK, R. Correlation of structural elements and infectivity of the HET-s prion. *Nature* 435, 844 (2005).
- 221. ROODS, R., GAJDUSEK, D. C. & GIBBS CLARENCE J., J. The clinical characteristics of transmissible Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease. *Brain* **96**, 1–20 (1973).
- 222. ROURKE, K. I., SPRAKER, T. R., HAMBURG, L. K., BESSER, T. E., BRAYTON, K. A. & KNOWLES, D. P. Polymorphisms in the prion precursor functional gene but not the pseudogene are associated with susceptibility to chronic wasting disease in white-tailed deer. Journal of General Virology 85, 1339–1346 (2004).
- 223. RYCHLEWSKI, L., LI, W., JAROSZEWSKI, L. & GODZIK, A. Comparison of sequence profiles. Strategies for structural predictions using sequence information. *Protein Science* 9, 232–241 (2000).
- 224. SABATÉ, R. & SAUPE, S. J. Thioflavin T fluorescence anisotropy: An alternative technique for the study of amyloid aggregation. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* **360**, 135–138 (2007).
- 225. SACQUIN, A., BERGOT, A. S., AUCOUTURIER, P. & BRULEY-ROSSET, M. Contribution of antibody and T cell-specific responses to the progression of 139A-scrapie in C57BL/6 mice immunized with prion protein peptides. *The Journal of Immunology* 181, 768–775 (2008).
- 226. SAFAR, J., WILLE, H., ITRI, V., GROTH, D., SERBAN, H., TORCHIA, M., COHEN, F. E. & PRUSINER, S. B. Eight prion strains have PrP^{Sc} molecules with different conformations. *Nature Medicine* 4, 1157–1165 (1998).
- 227. SALVESEN, Ø., ESPENES, A., REITEN, M. R., VUONG, T. T., MALACHIN, G., TRAN, L., ANDRÉOLETTI, O., OLSAKER, I., BENESTAD, S. L., TRANULIS, M. A. & ERSDAL, C. Goats naturally devoid of PrP^C are resistant to scrapie. *Veterinary Research* 51, 1 (2020).
- 228. SANDER, P., HAMANN, H., PFEIFFER, I., WEMHEUER, W., BRENIG, B., GROSCHUP, M. H., ZIEGLER, U., DISTL, O. & LEEB, T. Analysis of sequence variability of the bovine prion protein gene (*PRNP*) in German cattle breeds. *Neurogenetics* 5, 19–25 (2004).
- 229. SANTOSO, A., CHIEN, P., OSHEROVICH, L. Z. & WEISSMAN, J. S. Molecular basis of a yeast prion species barrier. *Cell* **100**, 277–288 (2000).
- SAUPE, S. J. A short history of small s: a prion of the fungus Podospora anserina. Prion 1, 110–115 (2007).

- 231. SCHMITT-ULMS, G., EHSANI, S., WATTS, J. C., WESTAWAY, D. & WILLE, H. Evolutionary descent of prion genes from the ZIP family of metal ion transporters. *PLOS ONE* 4, e7208 (2009).
- 232. SCHMITT-ULMS, G., LEGNAME, G., BALDWIN, M. A., BALL, H. L., BRADON, N., BOSQUE, P. J., CROSSIN, K. L., EDELMAN, G. M., DEARMOND, S. J., COHEN, F. E. & PRUSINER, S. B. Binding of neural cell adhesion molecules (N-CAMs) to the cellular prion protein. *Journal of Molecular Biology* **314**, 1209–1225 (2001).
- SCHMITZ, M., ZAFAR, S., SILVA, C. J. & ZERR, I. Behavioral abnormalities in prion protein knockout mice and the potential relevance of PrP^C for the cytoskeleton. *Prion* 8, 381–386 (2014).
- 234. SCHWARZ, A., KRÄTKE, O., BURWINKEL, M., RIEMER, C., SCHULTZ, J., HENKLEIN, P., BAMME, T. & BAIER, M. Immunisation with a synthetic prion protein-derived peptide prolongs survival times of mice orally exposed to the scrapie agent. *Neuroscience Letters* **350**, 187–189 (2003).
- 235. SEN, A., BAXA, U., SIMON, M. N., WALL, J. S., SABATE, R., SAUPE, S. J. & STEVEN, A. C. Mass analysis by scanning transmission electron microscopy and electron diffraction validate predictions of stacked β-solenoid model of HET-s prion fibrils. *Journal* of Biological Chemistry 282, 5545–5550 (2007).
- 236. SEN, M., MONCAYO, J. A., KELLEY, M. A., SUAREZ SALAZAR, D., TENEMAZA, M. G., CAMACHO, M., HASSEN, G., LOPEZ, G. E., MONTEROS, G., GAROFALO, G., YADAV, A. & ORTIZ, J. F. The alien limb phenomenon in Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease: A systematic review of case reports. *Cureus* 14, e27029 (2022).
- 237. ŠERBEC, V. Č., BRESJANAC, M., POPOVIĆ, M., HARTMAN, K. P., GALVANI, V., RUPREHT, R., ČERNILEC, M., VRANAC, T., HAFNER, I. & JERALA, R. Monoclonal antibody against a peptide of human prion protein discriminates between Creutzfeldt-Jacob's disease-affected and normal brain tissue*. Journal of Biological Chemistry 279, 3694–3698 (2004).
- 238. SETHI, S., LIPFORD, G., WAGNER, H. & KRETZSCHMAR, H. Postexposure prophylaxis against prion disease with a stimulator of innate immunity. *The Lancet* **360**, 229–230 (2002).
- 239. SEVIGNY, J., CHIAO, P., BUSSIÈRE, T., WEINREB, P. H., WILLIAMS, L., MAIER, M., DUNSTAN, R., SALLOWAY, S., CHEN, T., LING, Y., O'GORMAN, J., QIAN, F., ARASTU, M., LI, M., CHOLLATE, S., BRENNAN, M. S., QUINTERO-MONZON, O., SCANNEVIN, R. H., ARNOLD, H. M., ENGBER, T., RHODES, K., FERRERO, J., HANG, Y., MIKULSKIS, A., GRIMM, J., HOCK, C., NITSCH, R. M. & SANDROCK, A. The antibody aducanumab reduces Aβ plaques in Alzheimer's disease. *Nature* 537, 50–56 (2016).
- 240. SHEWMAKER, F., WICKNER, R. B. & TYCKO, R. Amyloid of the prion domain of Sup35p has an in-register parallel β-sheet structure. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 103, 19754 (2006).
- 241. SIGURDSSON, B. RIDA, A chronic Encephalitis of Sheep: With General Remarks on Infections Which Develop Slowly and Some of Their Special Characteristics. *British Veterinary Journal* **110**, 341–354 (1954).

- 242. SIGURDSSON, E. M., BROWN, D. R., DANIELS, M., KASCSAK, R. J., KASCSAK, R., CARP, R., MEEKER, H. C., FRANGIONE, B. & WISNIEWSKI, T. Immunization delays the onset of prion disease in mice. *The American Journal of Pathology* **161**, 13–17 (2002).
- 243. SIGURDSSON, E. M., SY, M.-S., LI, R., SCHOLTZOVA, H., KASCSAK, R. J., KASCSAK, R., CARP, R., MEEKER, H. C., FRANGIONE, B. & WISNIEWSKI, T. Anti-prion antibodies for prophylaxis following prion exposure in mice. *Neuroscience Letters* **336**, 185–187 (2003).
- 244. SILVA, C. J., VÁZQUEZ-FERNÁNDEZ, E., ONISKO, B. & REQUENA, J. R. Proteinase K and the structure of PrP^{Sc}: The good, the bad and the ugly. *Virus Research* 207, 120–126 (2015).
- 245. SMIRNOVAS, V., BARON, G. S., OFFERDAHL, D. K., RAYMOND, G. J., CAUGHEY, B. & SUREWICZ, W. K. Structural organization of brain-derived mammalian prions examined by hydrogen-deuterium exchange. *Nature Structural & Molecular Biology* 18, 504 (2011).
- 246. SOLASSOL, J., CROZET, C., PERRIER, V., LECLAIRE, J., BÉRANGER, F., CAMINADE, A.-M., MEUNIER, B., DORMONT, D., MAJORAL, J.-P. & LEHMANN, S. Cationic phosphorus-containing dendrimers reduce prion replication both in cell culture and in mice infected with scrapie. *Journal of General Virology* 85, 1791–1799 (2004).
- 247. SOMERVILLE, R. A. & RITCHIE, L. A. Differential glycosylation of the protein (PrP) forming scrapie-associated fibrils. *Journal of General Virology* **71**, 833–839 (1990).
- 248. SONG, C.-H., FURUOKA, H., KIM, C.-L., OGINO, M., SUZUKI, A., HASEBE, R. & HORIUCHI, M. Effect of intraventricular infusion of anti-prion protein monoclonal antibodies on disease progression in prion-infected mice. *Journal of General Virology* 89, 1533–1544 (2008).
- 249. SPAGNOLLI, G., RIGOLI, M., ORIOLI, S., SEVILLANO, A. M., FACCIOLI, P., WILLE, H., BIASINI, E. & REQUENA, J. R. Full atomistic model of prion structure and conversion. *PLOS Pathogens* 15, e1007864 (2019).
- 250. SPARKES, R. S., SIMON, M., COHN, V. H., FOURNIER, R. E., LEM, J., KLISAK, I., HEINZMANN, C., BLATT, C., LUCERO, M. & MOHANDAS, T. Assignment of the human and mouse prion protein genes to homologous chromosomes. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 83, 7358 (1986).
- 251. SPIELMEYER, W. in *Histopathologie des Nervensystems* 1st ed., 341–351 (Springer, Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, 1922).
- 252. SPIELMEYER, W. Die Histopathologische Forschung in der Psychiatrie. Klinische Wochenschrift 1, 1817–1819 (1922).
- 253. STAHL, N., BORCHELT, D. R., HSIAO, K. & PRUSINER, S. B. Scrapie prion protein contains a phosphatidylinositol glycolipid. *Cell* **51**, 229–240 (1987).
- 254. STAMP, J. T. Scrapie and its wider implications. *British Medical Bulletin* 23, 133–137 (1967).

- 255. STANSFIELD, I., JONES, K. M., KUSHNIROV, V. V., DAGKESAMANSKAYA, A. R., POZNYAKOVSKI, A. I., PAUSHKIN, S. V., NIERRAS, C. R., COX, B. S., TER-AVANESYAN, M. D. & TUITE, M. F. The products of the *SUP45* (eRF1) and *SUP35* genes interact to mediate translation termination in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *The EMBO Journal* 14, 4365–4373 (1995).
- 256. STOKSTAD, E. Norway seeks to stamp out prion disease. Science 356, 12 (2017).
- 257. STRAVALACI, M., TAPELLA, L., BEEG, M., ROSSI, A., JOSHI, P., PIZZI, E., MAZZANTI,
 M., BALDUCCI, C., FORLONI, G., BIASINI, E., SALMONA, M., DIOMEDE, L., CHIESA,
 R. & GOBBI, M. The anti-prion antibody 15B3 detects toxic amyloid-β oligomers.
 Journal of Alzheimer's Disease 53, 1485–1497 (2016).
- 258. STUDIER, F. W. Protein production by auto-induction in high-density shaking cultures. Protein Expression and Purification 41, 207–234 (2005).
- 259. SUPATTAPONE, S., BOSQUE, P., MURAMOTO, T., WILLE, H., AAGAARD, C., PERETZ, D., NGUYEN, H.-O. B., HEINRICH, C., TORCHIA, M., SAFAR, J., COHEN, F. E., DEAR-MOND, S. J., PRUSINER, S. B. & SCOTT, M. Prion protein of 106 residues creates an artifical transmission barrier for prion replication in transgenic mice. *Cell* 96, 869–878 (1999).
- 260. TAKETO, M., SCHROEDER, A. C., MOBRAATEN, L. E., GUNNING, K. B., HANTEN, G., FOX, R. R., RODERICK, T. H., STEWART, C. L., LILLY, F. & HANSEN, C. T. FVB/N: an inbred mouse strain preferable for transgenic analyses. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 88, 2065 (1991).
- 261. TATEISHI, J., BROWN, P., KITAMOTO, T., HOQUE, Z. M., ROOS, R., WOLLMAN, R., CERVENAKOVA, L. & GAJDUSEK, D. C. First experimental transmission of fatal familial insomnia. *Nature* 376, 434–435 (1995).
- 262. TAYEBI, M., JONES, D. R., TAYLOR, W. A., STILEMAN, B. F., CHAPMAN, C., ZHAO, D. & DAVID, M. PrP^{Sc}-Specific antibodies with the ability to immunodetect prion oligomers. *PLOS ONE* 6, e19998 (2011).
- 263. TAYLOR, K. L., CHENG, N., WILLIAMS, R. W., STEVEN, A. C. & WICKNER, R. B. Prion domain initiation of amyloid formation in vitro from native Ure2p. *Science* 283, 1339–43 (1999).
- 264. TELLING, G. C., PARCHI, P., DEARMOND, S. J., CORTELLI, P., MONTAGNA, P., GABI-ZON, R., MASTRIANNI, J., LUGARESI, E., GAMBETTI, P. & PRUSINER, S. B. Evidence for the conformation of the pathologic isoform of the prion protein enciphering and propagating prion diversity. *Science* 274, 2079 (1996).
- 265. TER-AVANESYAN, M. D., KUSHNIROV, V. V., DAGKESAMANSKAYA, A. R., DIDICHENKO, S. A., CHERNOFF, Y. O., INGE-VECHTOMOV, S. G. & SMIRNOV, V. N. Deletion analysis of the *SUP35* gene of the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* reveals two non-overlapping functional regions in the encoded protein. *Molecular Microbiology* 7, 683–692 (1993).
- 266. TERZANO, M. G., MONTANARI, E., CALZETTI, S., MANCIA, D. & LECHI, A. The effect of amantadine on arousal and EEG patterns in Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease. *Archives* of Neurology 40, 555–559 (1983).

- 267. TORRES, J. M., MARIN-MORENO, A., ANDREOLETTI, O., ESPINOSA, J. C., BERINGUE, V., AGUILAR, P. & FERNANDEZ-BORGES, N. Prion Diseases in Animals and Zoonotic Potential. Food Saf (Tokyo) 4, 105–109 (2016).
- 268. TURK, E., TEPLOW, D. B., HOOD, L. E. & PRUSINER, S. B. Purification and properties of the cellular and scrapie hamster prion proteins. *European Journal of Biochemistry* 176, 21–30 (1988).
- 269. TURNER, P. V., BRABB, T., PEKOW, C. & VASBINDER, M. A. Administration of substances to laboratory animals: routes of administration and factors to consider. *Journal of the American Association for Laboratory Animal Science : JAALAS* 50, 600–613 (2011).
- 270. UMLAND, T. C., TAYLOR, K. L., RHEE, S., WICKNER, R. B. & DAVIES, D. R. The crystal structure of the nitrogen regulation fragment of the yeast prion protein Ure2p. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 98, 1459 (2001).
- 271. UTTLEY, L., CARROLL, C., WONG, R., HILTON, D. A. & STEVENSON, M. Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease: a systematic review of global incidence, prevalence, infectivity, and incubation. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases* **20**, e2–e10 (2020).
- 272. VASSALLO, N. & HERMS, J. Cellular prion protein function in copper homeostasis and redox signalling at the synapse. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 86, 538–544 (2003).
- 273. VÁZQUEZ-FERNÁNDEZ, E., VOS, M. R., AFANASYEV, P., CEBEY, L., SEVILLANO, A. M., VIDAL, E., ROSA, I., RENAULT, L., RAMOS, A., PETERS, P. J., FERNÁNDEZ, J. J., VAN HEEL, M., YOUNG, H. S., REQUENA, J. R. & WILLE, H. The structural architecture of an infectious mammalian prion using electron cryomicroscopy. *PLOS Pathogens* 12, e1005835 (2016).
- 274. WADSWORTH, J. D. F., HILL, A. F., JOINER, S., JACKSON, G. S., CLARKE, A. R. & COLLINGE, J. Strain-specific prion-protein conformation determined by metal ions. *Nature Cell Biology* 1, 55–59 (1999).
- 275. WADSWORTH, J. D., JOINER, S., LINEHAN, J. M., ASANTE, E. A., BRANDNER, S. & COLLINGE, J. The origin of the prion agent of kuru: molecular and biological strain typing. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 363, 3747–3753 (2008).
- 276. WAN, W. & STUBBS, G. Fungal prion HET-s as a model for structural complexity and self-propagation in prions. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of* the United States of America **111**, 5201–5206 (2014).
- 277. WASMER, C., LANGE, A., VAN MELCKEBEKE, H., SIEMER, A. B., RIEK, R. & MEIER, B. H. Amyloid fibrils of the HET-s(218–289) prion form a β solenoid with a triangular hydrophobic core. *Science* **319**, 1523–1526 (2008).
- 278. Wells, G., Scott, A., Johnson, C., Gunning, R., Hancock, R., Jeffrey, M., Dawson, M. & Bradley, R. A novel progressive spongiform encephalopathy in cattle. *Veterinary Record* **121**, 419–420 (1987).
- 279. WESSEL, D. & FLÜGGE, U. I. A method for the quantitative recovery of protein in dilute solution in the presence of detergents and lipids. Analytical Biochemistry 138, 141–143 (1984).

- 280. WESTAWAY, D., DEARMOND, S. J., CAYETANO-CANLAS, J., GROTH, D., FOSTER, D., YANG, S.-L., TORCHIA, M., CARLSON, G. A. & PRUSINER, S. B. Degeneration of skeletal muscle, peripheral nerves, and the central nervous system in transgenic mice overexpressing wild-type prion proteins. *Cell* 76, 117–129 (1994).
- 281. WESTERGARD, L., CHRISTENSEN, H. M. & HARRIS, D. A. The cellular prion protein (PrP^C): Its physiological function and role in disease. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* (BBA) - Molecular Basis of Disease 1772, 629–644 (2007).
- 282. WHITE, A. R., ENEVER, P., TAYEBI, M., MUSHENS, R., LINEHAN, J., BRANDNER, S., ANSTEE, D., COLLINGE, J. & HAWKE, S. Monoclonal antibodies inhibit prion replication and delay the development of prion disease. *Nature* 422, 80 (2003).
- 283. WICKNER, R. B. [URE3] as an Altered URE2 Protein: Evidence for a Prion Analog in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Science* **264**, 566–569 (1994).
- 284. WILESMITH, J. W., RYAN, J. & ATKINSON, M. Bovine spongiform encephalopathy: epidemiological studies on the origin. *Veterinary Record* **128**, 199–203 (1991).
- 285. WILL, R. G., IRONSIDE, J. W., ZEIDLER, M., ESTIBEIRO, K., COUSENS, S. N., SMITH, P. G., ALPEROVITCH, A., POSER, S., POCCHIARI, M. & HOFMAN, A. A new variant of Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease in the UK. *The Lancet* 347, 921–925 (1996).
- 286. WILLE, H., BIAN, W., MCDONALD, M., KENDALL, A., COLBY, D. W., BLOCH, L., OLLESCH, J., BOROVINSKIY, A. L., COHEN, F. E., PRUSINER, S. B. & STUBBS, G. Natural and synthetic prion structure from X-ray fiber diffraction. *Proceedings of* the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 106, 16990–16995 (2009).
- 287. WILLE, H., MICHELITSCH, M. D., GUÉNEBAUT, V., SUPATTAPONE, S., SERBAN, A., COHEN, F. E., AGARD, D. A. & PRUSINER, S. B. Structural studies of the scrapie prion protein by electron crystallography. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 99, 3563–3568 (2002).
- 288. WILLIAMS, E. S. Chronic wasting disease. Veterinary Pathology 42, 530–549 (2005).
- 289. WILLIAMS, E. S. & YOUNG, S. Chronic wasting disease of captive mule deer: a spongiform encephalopathy. *Journal of Wildlife Diseases* 16, 89–98 (1980).
- 290. WILLIAMS, E. S. & YOUNG, S. Spongiform encephalopathy of Rocky Mountain elk. Journal of Wildlife Diseases 18, 465–471 (1982).
- 291. WILSON, E. H., WENINGER, W. & HUNTER, C. A. Trafficking of immune cells in the central nervous system. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* **120**, 1368–1379 (2010).
- 292. WOOD, M. E., GRIEBEL, P., HUIZENGA, M. L., LOCKWOOD, S., HANSEN, C., POTTER, A., CASHMAN, N., MAPLETOFT, J. W. & NAPPER, S. Accelerated onset of chronic wasting disease in elk (*Cervus canadensis*) vaccinated with a PrP^{Sc}-specific vaccine and housed in a prion contaminated environment. *Vaccine* 36, 7737–7743 (2018).
- 293. WROE, S. J., PAL, S., SIDDIQUE, D., HYARE, H., MACFARLANE, R., JOINER, S., LINEHAN, J. M., BRANDNER, S., WADSWORTH, J. D. F., HEWITT, P. & COLLINGE, J. Clinical presentation and pre-mortem diagnosis of variant Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease associated with blood transfusion: a case report. *The Lancet* **368**, 2061–2067 (2006).
- 294. WÜTHRICH, K. & RIEK, R. Three-dimensional structures of prion proteins. Advances in Protein Chemistry 57, 55–82 (2001).

- 295. XANTHOPOULOS, K., LAGOUDAKI, R., KONTANA, A., KYRATSOUS, C., PANAGIOTIDIS, C., GRIGORIADIS, N., YIANGOU, M. & SKLAVIADIS, T. Immunization with recombinant prion protein leads to partial protection in a murine model of TSEs through a novel mechanism. *PLOS ONE* 8, e59143 (2013).
- 296. YULL, H. M., RITCHIE, D. L., LANGEVELD, J. P. M., VAN ZIJDERVELD, F. G., BRUCE, M. E., IRONSIDE, J. W. & HEAD, M. W. Detection of type 1 prion protein in variant Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease. *The American Journal of Pathology* 168, 151–157 (2006).
- 297. ZEIDLER, M., STEWART, G., COUSENS, S. N., ESTIBEIRO, K. & WILL, R. G. Codon 129 genotype and new variant CJD. *The Lancet* **350**, 668 (1997).
- 298. ZOU, W.-Q., PUOTI, G., XIAO, X., YUAN, J., QING, L., CALI, I., SHIMOJI, M., LANGEVELD, J. P. M., CASTELLANI, R., NOTARI, S., CRAIN, B., SCHMIDT, R. E., GESCHWIND, M., DEARMOND, S. J., CAIRNS, N. J., DICKSON, D., HONIG, L., TORRES, J. M., MASTRIANNI, J., CAPELLARI, S., GIACCONE, G., BELAY, E. D., SCHONBERGER, L. B., COHEN, M., PERRY, G., KONG, Q., PARCHI, P., TAGLIAVINI, F. & GAMBETTI, P. Variably protease-sensitive prionopathy: A new sporadic disease of the prion protein. Annals of Neurology 68, 162–172 (2010).